

# **Pacific wellbeing through** the researchers lens

#### **IN THIS VOLUME**

Is parent education protective of mental wellbeing in Pacific young people? A cohort study of mental health and census data in Aotearoa/New Zealand's integrated data infrastructure.

Knowledge, Risk Perception, and **Preventive Measures** of COVID-19 among Medical and Nursing students in Samoa: A Cross-Sectional Analysis

Family-tree mapping and gender-based violence (GBV) in Niue: research method and intervention.

**Ethnic Identity Buffers the Effect of Discrimination on Family, Life, and Health Satisfaction for Pacific Peoples** in New Zealand

Investigating principles that underly frameworks for Pacific health research using a co-design approach: learnings from a Tongan community-based project.

E le sauaina tatou tagata matutua: Reexamining abuse through cultural lens of the Fonofale model

Manalagi **Talanoa**: community-Α centred approach to research on the health and wellbeing of Pacific rainbow LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF communities in Aotearoa, New Zealand

Covid-19: Vaccines are safe, effective and lifesaving. Make sure you've had one



11-11-

twitter.com

Pasifika Medical Assoc

Pasifika Medical Associati

SunPix Awards 2020 toplus.co.nz

Pasifika Medical Association Conference

sdd.spc.int

facebook.com



Pasifika Medical Association Gr.

pacifichealth.org.nz



Pasifika Medical Associati. ASIF ~



Pasifika Medical Association Group facebook.com





pacifichealth.org.nz



















# Contents

#### VOLUME 21, ISSUE 7, JUNE 2021

Page Number

EDITORIAL	-
Wealth of Pacific research Alec EKEROMA	359-360
ORIGINAL RESEARCH	
Is parent education protective of mental wellbeing in Pacific young people? A cohort study of mental health and census data in Aotearoa/New Zealand's integrated data infrastructure. Jesse KOKAUA, Seini JENSEN, Reremoana THEODORE, Nicholas BOWDEN, Russell BLAKELOCK, Debra SORENSEN, Wilmason JENSEN, Rosalina RICHARDS	361-372
Pasifika preferences for mental health support in Australia: focus group study Roman KINGI, Wani ERICK, Vili NOSA, Janine PAYNTER, Debra DE SILVA	373-379
Family-tree mapping and gender-based violence (GBV) in Niue: research method and intervention Erin THOMAS, Charlene TUKIUHA, Yvonne UNDERHILL-SEM, Jama'l TALAGI	380-389
Ethnic Identity Buffers the Effect of Discrimination on Family, Life, and Health Satisfaction for Pacific Peoples in New Zealand Sam MANUELA	390-398
<b>Investigating principles that underly frameworks for Pacific health research using a co-design approach: learnings from a Tongan community-based project.</b> Veisinia PULU, Jemaima TIATIA-SEATH, Barry BORMAN, Ridvan FIRESTONE	399-406
E le sauaina tatou tagata matutua: Re-examining abuse through cultural lens of the Fonofale model Juliet BOON-NANAI, Sandra THAGGARD, El -Shadan TAUTOLO	407-414
Lack of Native Hawaiian Neurologists and Disparities in Care for Native Hawaiians in Hawai'i Maiya SMITH, Christina TSE, Nicholas FRACHER, Ryoko HIROI, William HARRIS, Selin KUTLU, Nicole ANZAI, Heather MIURA, Bryce CHANG, Douglas MILES	415-420
Knowledge, Risk Perception, and Preventive Measures of COVID-19 among Medical and Nursing students in Samoa: A Cross-Sectional Analysis Lawal O OLAYEMI, Jyothi ABRAHAM, Vicky YEMOH, Maatasesa SAMUELU-MATTHES	421-432
Non-operative management of adhesive intestinal obstruction in children, 2000-2012, at Waikato Hospital, New Zealand Aaron OOI, Udaya SAMARAKKODY, Askar KUKKADY, Stuart BROWN, Jitoko CAMA	433-439
LITERATURE REVIEW	

Existing NCD Monitoring and Surveillance Systems and its adaptability to Fiji's440-448context: A Systematic ReviewJoshua LIGAIRI, Donald WILSON, Isimeli TUKANA,

<b>Examining the State of Health Research on Pacific Rainbow Communities in</b> <b>New Zealand: Literature Review</b> Patrick S THOMSEN, Sarah MCLEAN-ORSBORN, Hollyanna AINEA, Allyssa VERNER-PULA	449-457
<b>Covid-19 and Palliative Care Delivery in Resource-Limited Settings:</b> <b>Healthcare Workers' Involvement</b> Lawal OLAYEMI, Jyothi ABRAHAM, Vicky YEMOH, Kamoru ADEDOKUN, Maatasesa SAMUELU-MATTHES	458-464
TALANOA	
Manalagi Talanoa: A community-centred approach to research on the health and wellbeing of Pacific rainbow LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF communities in Aotearoa, New Zealand Patrick THOMSEN, Phylesha BROWN-ACTON	465-471
About the Pacific Health Dialog.	472-473
Cover picture: Tongan researchers working on a project with their community.	

### **Editorial**

# **OPEN ACCESS**

HEALTH DIALOG

## Wealth of Pacific research

#### Alec J EKEROMA

Editor in Chief, Pacific Health Dialog, <u>a.ekeroma@nus.edu.ws</u>

In this issue of the Pacific Health Dialog, we have continued to attract a diverse submission of manuscripts as we provide an essential platform for Pacific research dissemination. The manuscripts, spanning from original research to commentary and literature reviews provide a rich tapestry of interwoven themes between health and our cultures and all those other determinants of health that are not limited to social, economic and political impacts.

Kokaua *et al* <sup>1</sup> have continued to utilize the rich data in the New Zealand Integrated Data Infrastructure to analyse and meaningfully comment on issues that affect Pacific Health. In their paper, they explored the value of the parent's education on their children's health. It makes sense that when parents are educated the children do better both academically and health wise. But some hard evidence is needed. They found that there was a modest reduction in severe mental illness with an additional year of the parent's education and other co-variates such as economic deprivation do not fully moderate the effects of parental education. After adjusting for covariates, they found a 6% reduction in MHC for every additional year of both parent's education. These findings confirm the protective effect of parent's education on their children's mental health.

The COVID-19 pandemic has caused significant economic and social distress in the Pacific Islands <sup>2</sup> and the recent surge of cases in Fiji and Papua New Guinea stresses the importance of quarantine, detection and isolation to prevent and halt transmission. A study from Samoa by Olayemi *et al* <sup>3</sup> found that medical and nursing students at the National University of Samoa were well-informed of COVID-19 which is important for the prevention of COVID-19. The constant barrage of information and news about the COVID-19 in the last 16 months may well have many people well-informed, which may lead to better prevention strategies and vaccine utilisation.

Three manuscripts explored various research methods with some uniquely designed for the Pacific setting or Pacific people. For instance, family-tree mapping and interviews conducted using blended narrative-Talanoa explored gender-based violence in Niue and it seemed to have bridged a gap in using genealogy and ancestry in understanding gender and violence issues.<sup>4</sup> The level of violence disclosure was controlled by the participants within the confines of the family setting. The two manuscripts by Thomsen *et al* explored the challenges of service access by the Pacific Rainbow community by using research methods such as relationality, cocommunity embeddedness and co-design. The methods engaged the participants from conception to completion and captured the genealogical and social relationships to understand the notion of self as one relates to others to illustrate "interconnectedness of Pacific communities, cultures and people."<sup>5</sup> The socially marginalized Rainbow Community groups often suffer violence and are treated unfairly by a host of service providers such as the medical profession.<sup>6</sup> The manuscript by Boon-Nanai *et al* <sup>7</sup>used the Fonofale research model to framework abuse as reported by twelve elderly Samoans. The Fonofale model gives a wide definition of abuse to include cultural and spiritual abuse. For example, failing to take an elderly relative to church is considered spiritual abuse. Hence, Pacific researchers have continued to create new research methods and explore the use of established ones to gather and validate results that are culturally relevant for our research in our diverse Pacific communities, paving the way for more impactful research.

We decided to publish a couple of papers with dated datasets as the findings may remain relevant despite the years. As we continue to attract more and good quality manuscripts, we are on the constant lookout for reviewers to strengthen the peer review process by improving turnaround times. Let us know if you are interested.

#### REFERENCES

- 1 Kokaua J, Jensen S, Theodore R, *et al.* Is parent education protective of mental wellbeing in Pacific young people? A cohort study of mental health and census data in Aotearoa / New Zealand ' s integrated data infrastructure. *Pac Heal Dialog* 2021; **21**: 361–72.
- 2 Ekeroma A. The COVID-19 pandemic and Pacific resilience. 2020; **21**: 307–8.
- 3 Olayemi LO, Abraham JA, Yemoh V, Samuelu- M. Knowledge, Risk Perception , and Preventive Measures of COVID-19 among Medical and Nursing students in Samoa: A Cross-Sectional Analysis. *Pac Health Dialog* 2021; **21**: 421–32.
- 4 Thomas E, Tukiuha C, Underhill-Sem Y, Talagi J. Family-tree mapping and genderbased violence (GBV) in Niue: research method and intervention. *Pac Health Dialog* 2021; **21**: 380–9.
- 5 Thomsen PS, Brown-acton P. Manalagi Talanoa : A community-centred approach to research on the health and wellbeing of Pacific rainbow LGBTIQA + MVPFAFF communities in Aotearoa , New Zealand. *Pac Health Dialog* 2021; **21**: 474–80.
- 6 Thomsen PS, Mclean-orsborn S, Ainea H, Verner-pula A. Examining the State of Health Research on Pacific Rainbow Communities in New Zealand: Literature Review. 2021; **21**: 465–73.
- 7 Boon-Nanai J, Thaggard S, Tautolo E. E le sauaina tatou tagata matutua : reexamining abuse through the cultural lens of the fonofale model. *Pac Health Dialog* 2021; **21**: 407–14.

## **Original Research**

# **OPEN ACCESS**

Is parent education protective of mental wellbeing in Pacific young people? A cohort study of mental health and census data in Aotearoa/New Zealand's integrated data infrastructure.

Jesse KOKAUA,<sup>1</sup> Seini JENSEN,<sup>2</sup> Reremoana THEODORE,<sup>3</sup> Nicholas BOWDEN,<sup>4</sup> Russell BLAKELOCK,<sup>5</sup> Debra SORENSEN,<sup>6</sup> Wilmason JENSEN,<sup>7</sup> Rosalina RICHARDS<sup>8</sup>

#### **ABSTRACT:**

**Aim:** The aims of this paper are to quantify the impact of parental education on the five-year incidence of mental health conditions (MHC) in Pacific young people and to investigate the influence of other factors.

**Method:** The analyses in this paper used data extracted from Aotearoa/New Zealand's Integrated Data Infrastructure (IDI). Data relating to 383,595 young people (48,768 Pacific), identified in the 2013 Census, aged 12-24 years, and their parents' were used. Logistic regression models were used to investigate the incidence of children with MHC from 2013-2018.

**Results:** Mental health conditions were identified in one of five Pacific young people. Irrespective of ethincity, increased parental education was associated with decreased MHC. However, the association was only significant for those in specialist mental health care (OR=0. 897, 95%CI:0.881-0.913) but not for those seen in other health settings (OR=0. 989, 95%CI:0.974-1.004). The association, for specialist settings, was not mediated by the contribution of other factors (OR=0.941, 95%CI:0.926-0.958). However, increased parents education with the addition of social, cultural and economic advantages the number of Pacific children seen in the specialist mental health setting could be nearly halved.

**Conclusion**: The findings show that a parental educational advantage exists for children who access specialist mental health care. However, there are more complex but far greater opportunities for the health of Pacific families if a coordinated education, housing, employment and health solution were possible. The gains from a multi-disciplinary Pacific solution exist in terms of reduced severity for and level of care to Pacific children with MHC.

Key words: Ethnicity, Mental Health, Parental Education, Population data

#### BACKGROUND

New Zealand's *Pasifika Education Plan 2013-2017* characterises successful Pasifika learners as vibrant, dynamic, secure and confident in their identities, languages and cultures, across all curriculum areas.<sup>1</sup> Such a vision of educational success implies that benefits of education extend beyond career aspirations to support better social or health outcomes for individuals and their families. The subsequent and current 10-year action plan<sup>2</sup> for Pacific education aspires to respond to the needs and expectations of diverse communities or ethnic groups within Pasifika, guided by four key values: reciprocity; diversity; commitment; and collective action.

**Corresponding author**: Jesse Kokaua Jesse.kokaua@otago.ac.nz

- 1. Research Fellow, Centre for Pacific Health, Va'a O Tautai, Division of Health Sciences, University of Otago, Dunedin, New Zealand (NZ)
- 2. Director of Performance & Evaluation, Pasifika Futures Limited, Auckland, NZ
- 3. Co-Director, National Centre for Lifecourse Research, University of Otago, Dunedin, NZ
- 4. Big Data Theme, A Better Start National Science Challenge, Women and Children's Health, Dunedin School of Medicine, University of Otago, PO Box 56, Dunedin, NZ
- 5. Specialist psychiatrist, Canterbury District Health Board, Christchurch, NZ
- 6. Chief Executive Officer, Pasifika Futures Limited, Auckland, NZ
- 7. Deputy Chief Executive, Pasifika Futures Limited, Auckland, NZ
- 8. Centre for Pacific Health, Va'a O Tautai, Division of Health Sciences, University of Otago, Dunedin, NZ

Received: 28.01.21Accepted: 18.05.21Published: 20.06.21Citation: Kokaua J, et al. Is parent education protective of<br/>mental wellbeing in Pacific young people? A cohort study of<br/>mental health and census data in Aotearoa/New Zealand's<br/>integrated data infrastructure. Pacific Health Dialog 2021;<br/>21(7): 361-372. DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.112Copyright: © 2021 Kokaua J, et al. This is an open-access<br/>article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons<br/>Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use,

Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

These values are reflected strongly in the priority areas, which address diversity, challenging racism and discrimination, and improving the established pedagogies to respond to the needs of Pacific children and young people.

The current Pacific Education Action Plan acknowledges its contribution to the nation's strategy for the wellbeing of children and young people with particular focus on diverse Pacific communities.<sup>3</sup> The plan has prioritised initiatives to mitigate the effects of poverty and socioeconomic hardship with a determined intent to address social inequalities and key determinants of health and wellbeing, including racism and discrimination. Other studies have documented Pacific peoples' socio-economic status and related poorer health.<sup>4</sup> None have sought to understand what factors contribute to improved Pacific health and socio-economic wellbeing nor how they interact. For education, means exploring intergenerational this associations with health among Pacific peoples and starting to unpack how this works and impacts. This includes considering the pathways that Pacific families have available to them to support health gains - how these might be maximised or whether there are alternative ways to access these benefits.

Given the literature that suggests achievement in higher education is related to better health,<sup>5</sup> it is not surprising that Pacific children from families with educated parents may also display these patterns. Internationally, evidence suggests that children of parents with few qualifications are less likely to attain higher qualifications and also less likely to rate their health positively. International studies have presented strong evidence that parental education is protective for many health conditions.<sup>6-,9,11-19</sup> This is inclusive of mental health conditions, where there is an associations between parental education and their children's mental health diagnoses and issues.<sup>8,9,20-22</sup> as well as neurodevelopmental conditions like autism and Attention-(ADHD).12 deficit/hyperactivity disorder Conversely, a systematic review showed that less parental education had a stronger impact on their children's and adolescent's mental health than unemployment or occupation.<sup>21</sup>

A large study from the United States of parents of children under 18 years showed significant parental advantage for their child's overall health but not for their socio-emotional domain, difficulty with emotions or getting along with others.<sup>23</sup> Another study of DSM-IV disorders in children in the United States confirmed no association between parental education and any prevalence of disorder.<sup>24</sup> However, they found that higher parental education was associated with reduced persistence and severity of disorder.

Studies have found that the association between parental educational status and improved physical and psychological wellbeing changed with the age of their children.<sup>25,26</sup> Other studies note that parents' education had a stronger influence than household income, and both were the strong contributors to their children's mental health, compared to other factors like employment, sole parenting, or nationality.<sup>27</sup>

To date there are few studies that have explored the value of education for Pacific parents to their child's health or whether that value is consistent across different Pacific groups. One longitudinal study of Pacific children in Aotearoa found a strong association between parental education and childhood depression.<sup>8,9</sup> While, a study linked parental and child administration data in Aotearoa showed potentially avoidable hospitalisations of Pacific children displayed a clear parental educational advantage.<sup>11</sup>

This paper is an output from *Meitaki te Api'i*: A study of the benefits of education to health outcomes for Pacific families in Aotearoa.<sup>28</sup> Its focus is on mental health conditions (MHC) in Pacific young people using data from the Aotearoa integrated data infrastructure (IDI).<sup>29</sup> The main aims for this paper are: (H1) to identify any parental education advantage to the five-year incidence of MHC in Pacific and other young people; (H2) to investigate if other factors mediate or moderate parental education advantage to their children's MHC; (H3) to see how other factors influence MHC beyond parental education.

#### METHODS

#### Participants

This paper, part of the *Meitaki te Api'i* study of the influence of education on Pacific families, includes young people aged from 12 to 24 years in 2013, and their parents, restricted to those who filed a Census return. The data used are described in full in a publication of the study

protocol for *Meitaki te Api'i*.<sup>28</sup> This study uses data from linked datasets in the IDI for children who met the inclusion criteria, and their parents. These include ethnicity from personal details, the 2013 census, and relevant health datasets as indicated below.

The IDI reflects the whole population in Aotearoa. By focusing on the 2013 Census population, this study is using a snapshot of the total Aotearoa population at that point in time. Thus, establishing a baseline for parents education and other covariate characteristics and allows for a 5 year follow up period to observe mental health outcomes. In 2013, more than 1.2 million children and young people, under 25 years of age, were identified from the census of that year (Figure 1). From that group, 334,827 non Māori-non Pacific (NMNP) and 48,768 Pacific children between 12 and 24 years of age met the criteria for inclusion in this study.<sup>29</sup> Of the latter, 12,375 Pacific children were identified with lower parental education, social, cultural and economic supports than other families in the study.

#### Measures

Ethnicity: Ethnicity for children in the study has been categorised in the personal details table of the IDI that includes an ID number, gender, birthdates and links to parents ID numbers. The personal details set also include six main ethnic groups, including Pacific or Pasifika, collated from multiple sources of data in the IDI. In this study we have used the terms Pacific and Pasifika interchangeably to refer to those descended from peoples indigenous to Pacific nations. Pacific children in the study represent a non-prioritised cohort of children who identified with any Pacific ethnicity, irrespective of any other group coidentified with. This approach will allow us to get a complete picture of Pacific children that will benefit other under-represented groups beyond those in this study. For comparison purposes, those who were neither Pacific nor Māori were assigned to a composite non Māori-non Pacific (NMNP) group.

We have excluded Māori except for those, included in the Pacific cohort, who are Pacific and Māori. As indigenous peoples, Māori command a unique position in Aotearoa and are deserving of independent research. However, their shared heritage with peoples from the Pacific, yet their very different colonisation experiance in Aotearoa, means their presence in a comparison non-Pacific cohort would introduce systematic bias to many characteristics inherent in Pasifika. Mental health conditions (MHC): Mental health cases were identified in the Meitaki O Te Apii cohort using the method devised by E Tipu Rea: A Better Start National Science Challenge Big Data team.<sup>29</sup> A mental health case identification method based on service use, designed to identify clinically meaningful cases of MHCs among children and young people minimising false positives. The method utilised available datasets that identified MHC such as psychotic, mood, anxiety, and substance use disorders. The specific datasets were Programme for integration of Mental Health Data (PRIMHD, specialty mental health services), national minimum dataset (NMDS, hospital admissions), pharmaceutical collection (PHARMS, medication dispensing) and national needs assessment and service coordination information (Socrates). In the present study, we have divided our analyses into three high level categories: any MHC, MHC identified via specialist mental health settings (PRIMHD only), MPH identified in other "community" settings (PHARMS, Socrates, NMDS).

Years of parental education: Parental education is represented by the highest maternal and paternal qualifications gained that were recorded in the 2013 Census. Aotearoa and international qualifications were acknowledged, however, international qualifications were translated New Zealand equivalent to qualifications. The years of each parent's education were estimated by calculating the standard number of years' study required to attain their highest educational qualification. The average parental years studied was obtained by dividing their combined years of education by number of parents for each child.

Other covariate factors: Other variables available in the IDI considered to influence a child's health are parent's birthplace/migration status, languages spoken in the home, parents smoking status, employment and home ownership. Factors associated with families included household church membership, income, numbers of adult and child household occupants and a measure of local area deprivation (NZDep2013). Household income was equivalised to reflect the total income for the household that a child lives in, adjusted to reflect the number of people living in their home. A separate study protocol for this study reports a breakdown of the study cohort by the variables used.28





#### Statistical Models

This paper investigates the influence of education of parents upon the mental health outcomes for their children. The outcomes in this study are indicated with binary variables over a five-year period from 2013-2018. These were summarised by frequencies and crude rates with tests for unadjusted chi-squared ethnic differences. To investigate data over the five-year period starting from 2013, the year of the previous Census, logistic regression models were applied to each outcome. Thus, two models were used:

- a baseline model of parental education with age and sex of the child to establish a baseline association between parental education and mental health;
- Adjusted, other covariate variables were included to examine the influence of variables included in the previous section.

The adjusted model was used to predict marginal proportions of Pacific children with MHC for each year of parental education. Finally, the model was used to predict, in a cohort of children with few education, cultural, and socio-economic supports, how many children would be seen with MHC in two health settings. All analyses were run in the IDI Datalab environment using SAS.

#### Ethical Approval

This study uses anonymised data in the IDI which fall outside the scope of the national Health and Disability Ethics committee (HDEC). Ethics approval for the study was obtained through the University of Otago ethics committee (HD18/042). In addition, a Tivaivai research framework, applied to Pacific health research using the IDI in Aotearoa. This framework has been developed to clearly link the study to Pacific research values.<sup>30</sup>

#### RESULTS

# *Comparisons of 5-year cumulative incidence of MHC*

In 2013, there were around 383,595 children and young people (48,768 (13%) Pacific), aged between 12 and 24 years of age, who met the criteria for inclusion in this study (**Table 1**). Small but significant ethnic differences were found in the incidence of overall MHC in Pacific and non-Maori, non-Pacific (NMNP) children in the five years following the 2013 census (p<0.0001), affecting around one in five Pacific and NMNP children. Nearly half of children's MHC were seen in a specialist mental health setting (10% of Pacific children, 9% of NMNP children). Projected percentages of Pacific children with MHC shows slight ethnic differences in the gradients across years of parent's educational qualification (**Figure 2**). The difference between children with MHC seen in a specialist mental health setting, at the two ends of the parental

Table 1 : Five-year	cumulative incidence of MHC
by child's ethnicity.	

		Pacific	NMNP
Total	N	48,768	334,82 7
Any MH n (%)	10,164 (20.8%)	65,880 (19.7% )	
Problem	χ² (p-val)†	36.5 (<.0001)	
Specialist <sup>1</sup> MH Setting <sub>2</sub>	n (%)	4,893 (10%)	28,605 (8.5%)
	χ² (p-val)†	1,508 (<.0001)	
Other Health Setting	n (%)	6,672 (13.7%)	46,524 (13.9% )
	χ² (p-val)†	1.6 (0.2002)	

<sup>†</sup>Chi squared ( $\chi^2$ ) tests and p-values for a difference between ethnic groups.

education spectrum show a reduction in incidence of between 50% and 65% for NMNP and Pacific respectively. In contrast, there is little or no increase observed for MHC in other health settings. Peculiarly, for specialist mental health, if Pacific children shared the socio-demographic patterns of NMNP, their incidence increased. In contrast to their actual number shown in **Table 1**.

A single year of education for parents of Pacific and NMNP young people yields a 5% reduction in the odds of any MHC (**Table 2**). As shown in Figure 2, the gradients for specialist mental health settings were much steeper than other health settings, 13% and 10% reductions to Pacific and NMNP young people respectively. Other covariate factors, attributed for 43% and 72% of odds of any advantage from parents education to MHC in specialist settings for Pacific and NMNP young people, respectively. After adjusting for all covariates, Pacific young people reported a 6% and NMNP a 3% reduction in odds of specialist MHC for every additional year of their parent's education.

No significant associations were found between education for parents of Pacific young people and their unadjusted odds of MHC in other health settings. NMNP alone had a significant unadjusted gradient, other factors attributed fully for parental education advantage (PEA) in other settings.

Overall, in five years from 2013, 10,164 Pacific children were identified with at least one MHC, 4,893, in specialist settings and 6,672 in other settings. Of those, 1,683 and 1,716, respectively, were from 12,375 Pacific families living in areas of high socio-economic deprivation and with at least one parent without a qualification higher than school. Adjusted regression model results predicted the numbers of children from those families if different combinations contributing risk factors were no longer an issue.

**Figure 3** summarises the hypothetical numbers of Pacific children who, if nothing else changed for those children, increasing their parents education, to both parents with at least a school qualification, would prevent 357 (21%) children seen in specialist and 84 (5%) in other settings. For mental health specialist services, addressing social and cultural barriers as well as education would reduce by half the MHC for children in families with few advantages.

Social and cultural factors outweigh economic barriers, the latter preventing as much as a further 237 (14%) of Pacific young people seen in mental health specialist services. Education and, social and cultural factors, by comparison, reduce 225 (13%) of community MHC, from other health settings. Improved economic status increased Pacific child's use of community MHC in families with low economic advantages and little influence on their incidence of specialist care. If all factors were addressed for Pacific children from families with least means and support, as much as half of MHC in specialist services could be avoided with a minimal decrease and possibly an overall increase in community MHC.

#### DISCUSSION

Given the need to find holistic approaches to support wellbeing among Pacific families, this study offers a unique opportunity to explore the potential positive impact of parental education on a number of child health outcomes, while taking into account a range of contributing other family, social and economic factors. Measuring health outcomes for children is difficult even without considering the complexities of Pacific concepts of health, which incorporate multiple domains. <sup>20,21</sup> This paper investigated the influence of parental education to their children's outcomes of *Tu manako* (mental wellbeing) and (family or parents) and *Aorangi* (household and geographic socio-economic status). It is important to note that MHC are not a definitive indicator of mental ill health in Pacific children as these conditions have been identified by interactions through government funded health related interventions. Two contexts of mental health care have been investigated in this paper, children identified in specialist mental health settings and those identified in other community settings. The former is more likely to represent more severe diagnosed mental illness in recent treatment in mental health services.



Figure 2: Five-year incidence of MHC by years of parental education by ethnicity of child.

			Pacific	NMNP
Total		N	48768	334827
	Baseline	OR (CIW)	0.948(0.013)***	0.948(0.004)***
Any MH Problem	Adjusted	OR (CIW)	0.966(0.013)***	0.985(0.005)***
	%attr		35.6%	70.8%
	Baseline	OR (CIW)	0.897(0.016)***	0.901(0.006)***
Specialist MH Setting	Adjusted	OR (CIW)	0.941(0.017)***	0.972(0.007)***
	%attr		42.8%	71.7%
Other Health Setting	Baseline	OR (CIW)	0.989(0.015)ns	0.977(0.005)***
	Adjusted	OR (CIW)	0.987(0.016)ns	0.995(0.006)ns
	%attr		-	-

**CIW** reports the width of one side of the 95% confidence interval for the odds ratio. **%attr** is the proportional reduction in baseline odds ratio by introducing other covariates to the regression models. **\*\*\***An odds ratio is significantly different from parity with a p-val<0.001, "ns" is not significant.

**Figure 3:**Predicted numbers of children from families with little socio-economic support and at least one MHC with different cultural, social and economic scenarios.



# Parental education and MHC in Pacific young people

The first part of the overall aims of this paper was to quantify the impact of parental education on the five-year incidence of MHC. The findings show that parental education advantage exists for the incidence of overall MHC in young Pacific people (H1), but that advantage extended only to specialist identified MHC and not to those identified in other community settings. A key finding from this study is a modest reduction in MHC incidence in specialist settings (i.e. more severe cases), for each additional year of parent's education. These findings are somewhat supported by previous research evidence that also suggest that parent's education was protective of their children's diagnosed mental illness. 8,9,21 They also are reflective of another study's findings that parental education was not associated with overall prevalence of mental disorders but with severity.24

# Influence of other factors on MHC in Pacific children

Overall, there is a clear advantage to the mental health of Pacific young people from their parents' education. However, that advantage is perhaps less about the avoiding the condition, but more about influencing the severity of their condition and the setting at which a young person with a mental health problem is cared for. Studies have shown that children of better-educated mothers are more likely to receive medical or dental care than other children, regardless of the family's income.6 Whether by increased health literacy or other means, the influence of parental education would appear to extend beyond improved economic position or other factors. Pacific peoples in Aotearoa are currently overrepresented in many poorer outcomes related to socio-economic, health and educational status.<sup>4</sup> In the past decade there has been a growing recognition, within the education sector, that current programmes may not meet the needs of Pacific learners and new and innovative approaches are being developed to support Pacific learners in primary, secondary and tertiary education.<sup>2</sup>

These findings from the present study show that, for specialist mental health, household income or other covariates are moderators of, but do not fully mediate, the influence of parents' education on the incidence of their children's MHC (H3). Household income only had a marginal effect upon the role of parental education. Other covariate factors attributed for much of the influence of parental education particularly for specialist MHC. However, for specialist MHC, parental education remained significantly advantageous.

Our findings support the approach taken by the Child and Youth Wellbeing Strategy in that they suggest multi sectoral approaches that, if addressed, will optimise the influence of increased parental education advantage. If nothing else changed for those Pacific children in families with the greatest need, increasing their parents' education would result in 28% of children being seen in settings other than in specialist mental health care. While some care must be taken with interpreting the findings, however, there appear to be opportunities to prevent many Pacific young people, with serious mental disorders, from requiring specialist mental health treatment. if inter-sectoral approaches could address cultural and social barriers. Such as, successfully engaging parents who have difficulties communicating in English as well as Pacific families with single parents, older Pacific parents, or parents not born in Aotearoa.

These findings have many implications for promoting education as an investment to family health irrespective of ethnicity. Nevertheless, in spite of education sector initiatives, challenges still exist for Pacific young people to engage with learning institutions with implications for education institutions to engage with continuing education for young parents who may have disconnected from an education pathway. In addition, a more complex but far greater opportunity to the health of Pacific families is available. While we have to be careful about advocating for one setting over another for the care of MHC, our findings suggest that, potentially, as many as four out of five MHC in specialist mental health settings could be prevented if education, social, cultural and economic support could be addressed. This finding highlights the importance of such service configurations as those promoted by the Whanau Ora Pasifika programmes that seek to address Pacific family wellbeing across multiple domains. The gains from a multi-disciplinary Pacific solutions exist in terms of reduced severity for and level of care to Pacific children with MHC.

#### Strengths and weaknesses of the study

The findings of this paper are part of a wider study of the benefits of education to health outcomes for Pacific families in Aotearoa. Its findings are hoped to inform Pasifika communities in terms of health and education with the intent to produce better outcomes for Pasifika families.<sup>21</sup> Models of Pacific health emphasise the need for inclusive views of life, success and wellbeing. This study has adopted a Tivaivai research framework and applied it to quantitative methodologies to incorporate Pacific values and community practices in the analyses and presentation of it results. To that end, this paper is a product of a study design with Pacific communities at its core, upholds Pacific leadership, respect of cultural values, researcher development and is part of a wider process of reciprocity and seeking Pacific led solutions.

For this study, strengths of using the IDI include: it uses population data providing increased statistic power; it has more consistent ethnicity data from multiple sources, which is an improvement over using ethnicity captured in any single data collections; it enables researchers to look at Pacific sub-ethnic groups; it uses a method of identifying the MHC outcomes captured across a range of service areas. However, the mental health case identification method is yet to be fully validated and is based on service utilisation. Therefore, it is likely to identify more severe MHC and therefore undercount the true community prevalence of MHC. This study is a reflection of patterns of MHC in Pacific children prior to 2019. The 2020 pandemic will COVID-19 influence the collections of data as well as mental illness in Aotearoa.

Two factors, not included in this study, that have been suggested reduce the influence of parental education were parental morbidity and children's own education.<sup>18</sup> Additionally, in contrast to one study that suggested bettereducated parents with better access to healthcare in studies using administrative health data may inflate education and income advantage on health conditions.<sup>4</sup> In this study, the omission of privately funded hospitalisations is more likely to potentially lead to an underestimation of the impact of people with high socio-economic status. Affluent parts of the population, with private insurance, may have greater access to private hospital services.

The statistical models displayed modest performance. The models Hosmer-Lemshov statistic was below the threshold of what is considered having acceptable predictive strength but their patterns still hold valid ability to draw some important conclusions.

#### CONCLUSION

The findings above show that, in spite of some ethnic differences, a parental educational advantage, in terms of a reduction in severe MHC, exists for Pacific children who access specialist mental health care. That remained significant even taking into account the contribution by other factors. There are many implications for promoting education as an investment to family health irrespective of ethnicity. However, a more complex but far greater opportunity to the health of Pacific families is available if a coordinated education, housing, employment and health, solution were possible. The gains from a multidisciplinary Pacific solution exist in terms of reduced severity for and level of care to Pacific children with MHC.

#### **Statistics New Zealand Disclaimer**

These results are not official statistics. They have been created for research purposes from the Integrated Data Infrastructure (IDI) which is carefully managed by Stats NZ. For more information about the IDI please visit https://www.stats.govt.nz/integrated-data/.

#### Funding Acknowledgements:

JK received research funding from the HRC, which provided salary for this study via a postdoctoral research grant (#17/466). SJ, WJ and DS are employees of Pasifika Futures. Pasifika Futures, part of the Pasifika Medical Association Group, is the Whanau Ora Commissioning Agency for Pacific families in New Zealand. RB is employed by Canterbury DHB. NB's time on this project was funded by A Better Start National Science Challenge, funded by the New Zealand Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment. Grant number = tranche 1 project, UOAX1511, and tranche 2 project, UOAX1901.

#### **Competing interests:**

There were no potential conflicts of interest known to exist for any of us. Neither PMA nor any funding agency had any role in the design of the study, analyses, interpretation of the results or in the preparation, review or approval of the manuscript.

#### Author contributions:

All authors have contributed to the idea, and discussion. JK and NB contributed to the methodological sections relating to the IDI. All authors contributed to the drafting of the article and reviewing significant content and all have approved the final version to be published.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Ministry of Education, (2013) Pasifika Education Plan 2013–2017. Ministry of Education, Wellington, New Zealand.
- 2. Ministry of Education, (2020), Action Plan for Pasifika Education 2020–2030, Ministry

of Education, Wellington, New Zealand. ISBN 978-1-77663-686-0

- 3. Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, (2019), Child and Youth Wellbeing Strategy – summary document 2019, New Zealand Government, Wellington, New Zealand. ISBN 978-0-947520-15-1
- 4. Tanielu R., & Johnson A., (2014) This is home, an update on the state of Pasifika people in New Zealand. The Salvation Army Social Policy and Parliamentary Unit. Downloaded from www.salvationarmy.org.NZ/socialpolicy.
- 5. Bradley B. & Greene A., (2013) Do Health and Education Agencies in the United States Share Responsibility for Academic Achievement and Health? A review of 25 Years of Evidence About the Relationship of Adolescents' Academic Achievement and Health Behaviours. Journal of Adolescent Health. Vol 52 (5): 523-532. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013. 01.008
- 6. Zill N., (1996) Parental Schooling and Children's Health, Public Health Reports: Children at Risk III
- Teranishi K, Hayes DK, Iwaishi LK, et al,. (2011) Poorer general health status in children is associated with being overweight or obese in Hawai'i: findings from the 2007 National Survey of Children's Health. Hawaii Med J. Vol 70(7 Suppl 1): 16-20.
- Paterson J., Iusitini L., and Taylor S., (2014) Pacific Islands Families Study: depressive symptoms in 9-year-old Pacific children living in New Zealand. NZMJ. Vol 127 (1390): 13-22 ISSN 1175 8716 URL: http://journal.nzma.org.nz/journal/127-1390/6019/
- 9. Paterson J., Tautolo E., Iusitini L. and Sisk R., (2018) Cultural, individual, and familial risk and protective factors associated with depressive symptoms in Pacific youth living in New Zealand. Social Work in Mental Health. Vol 16:6, 728-745, DOI:10.1080/15332985.2018.1497566
- 10. Gao W., Paterson J., Carter S., and Percival T., (2006) Risk factors for preterm and smallfor-gestational-age babies: A cohort from the Pacific Islands Families Study. Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health Vol. 42 785– 792 doi:10.1111/j.1440-1754.2006.00978.x
- 11. Kokaua J., Richards R., Theodore R., et al., (2021) Is parental education protective against potential avoidable hospitalisations

in Pacific children in New Zealand? A population cohort study from New Zealand's Integrated Data Infrastructure., submitted for publication

- 12. Berchick E., (2016) The relationship between maternal education and reported childhood conditions. Social Science & Medicine Vol. 170:170-179, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.201 6.10.018
- Dom S, Droste JHJ, Sariachvili MA, et al., (2009) The influence of parental educational level on the development of atopic sensitization, wheezing and eczema during the first year of life. Pediatr Allergy Immunol. 20(5): 438-447. DOI: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.2008.00834.x
- Kvaavik E., Glmour M., Klepp K-I., et. al., (2012) Parental education as a predictor of offspring behavioural and physiological cardiovascular disease risk factors. Eur J Public Health. Vol. 22(4): 544-550. doi:10.1093/eurpub/ckr106.
- 15. Litzelman K., Barker E., Catrine K., et. al., (2013) Socioeconomic disparities in the quality of life in children with cancer or brain tumors: the mediating role of family factors. Psychooncology. 22(5): 1081-1088. doi:10.1002/pon.3113.
- 16. Currie J., (2009) Healthy, Wealthy, and Wise: Socioeconomic Status, Poor Health in Childhood. and Human Capital Journal of Economic Development, Vol. Literature 2009, 47:1, 87-122 http://www.aeaweb.org/articles.php?doi=10. 1257/jel.47.1.87"
- 17. Dowd JB, Zjacova A, and Aiello A., (2009) Early origins of health disparities: burden of infection, health, and socioeconomic status in U.S. children. Soc Sci Med. 68(4): 699-707.
- Cochrane SH, Leslie J, Ohara D., (1982) PARENTAL EDUCATION AND CHILD HEALTH: INTRACOUNTRY EVIDENCE. Health Policy and Educarion. Vol. 2:213 -250.
- 19. Hatt L., and Waters H., (2006) Determinants of child morbidity in Latin America: a pooled analysis of interactions between parental education and economic status. Soc Sci Med. Vol. 62(2): 375-386. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.06.007.
- 20. Perna L., Bolte G., Mayrhofer H., et. al., (2010) Impact of the social environment on children's mental health in a prosperous city: an analysis with data from the city of

Munich. BMC Public Health. Vol. 10:199. http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2458/10/199

- 21. Reiss, F., (2013) Socioeconomic inequalities and mental health problems in children and adolescents: a systematic review. Soc Sci Med Vol. 90: 24-31. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.201 3.04.026.
- 22. Carter A., Wagmiller R., Gray S., and McCarthy K., (2010) Prevalence of DSM-IV disorder in a representative, healthy birth cohort at school entry: sociodemographic risks and social adaptation. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. Vol. 49(7): 686-698. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2010.03.018.
- Larson K., Russ S., Crall J., and Halfon N., (2008) Influence of Multiple Social Risks on Children's Health. Pediatric.s Vol. 121(2):337-344 doi:10.1542/peds.2007-0447
- McLaughlin K., Breslau J., Greif Green J., et. al., (2011) Childhood socio-economic status and the onset, persistence, and severity of DSM-IV mental disorders in a US national sample. Social Science & Medicine. Vol. 73:1088-1096.

- von Rueden U., Gosch A., Rajmil L., et. al., (2006) Socioeconomic determinants of health related quality of life in childhood and adolescence: results from a European study. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health. Vol. 60(2):130-135. Doi 10.1136/jech.2005.039792.
- Sonego M., Llacers A., Galan I., and Simon F., (2013) The influence of parental education on child mental health in Spain. Qual Life Res. Vol. 22(1): 203-211. DOI 10.1007/sl 1136-012-0130-x.
- Hoebel J., Maske U.E., Zeeb H., and Lampert T., (2017) Social Inequalities and Depressive Symptoms in Adults: The Role of Objective and Subjective Socioeconomic Status. PLoS ONE [Electronic Resource]. Vol. 12(1):e0169764. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0169764.
- Kokaua J, Jensen S, Theodore M, et. al., (2020) Understanding Parental education and health of Pacific families: Background and study protocol. Pacific Health Dialog. 21(5):206-215. DOI: 10.26635/phd.2020.621
- 29. Bowden, N., Gibb, S., Thabrew, H., et.al., (2020) Case Identification of Mental Health

doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.06.011

and Related Problems in Children and Young People using the New Zealand Integrated Data Infrastructure. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making. Vol. 20(1):42. DOI: 0.1186/s12911-020-1057-8 30. Kokaua J., Jensen S., Ruhe T., et. al., (2020), An application of a Tivaivai Research framework to a quantitative Pacific health research project using New Zealand's Integrated Data Infrastructure. Pacific Health Dialog. 21(5):233-244. DOI: 10.26635/phd.2020.622.

# **Original Research**

# **OPEN ACCESS**

HEALTH DIALOG

# Pasifika preferences for mental health support in Australia: focus group study

#### Roman KINGI,<sup>1</sup> Wani ERICK,<sup>2</sup> Vili H NOSA,<sup>3</sup> Janine PAYNTER,<sup>3</sup> Debra DE SILVA<sup>4</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction**: Mental wellbeing is a growing health issue for Pacific Islands communities (Pasifika), particularly amongst people who have resettled in a different country. We explored whether Pasifika people living in Australia think mental health services meet their needs.

**Methods:** We ran eight two-hour focus groups with 183 adults living in Queensland, Australia. There were representatives from the following ethnic groups: Cook Islands, Fiji, Maori, Niue, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Tokelau and Tonga. We also included mental health providers. We analysed the feedback using thematic analysis.

**Findings:** Pasifika people welcomed having an opportunity to discuss mental wellbeing openly. They said that economic issues, social isolation, cultural differences, shame and substance use contributed to increasingly poor mental health amongst Pasifika communities in Australia. They wanted to work with mainstream services to develop culturally appropriate and engaging models to support mental wellbeing. They suggested opportunities to harness churches, community groups, schools, social media and radio to raise awareness about mental health.

**Conclusions:** Working in partnership with Pasifika communities could strengthen mainstream mental health services and reduce the burden on acute services in Australia. This could include collecting better ethnicity data to help plan services, empowering community structures to promote mental wellbeing and training staff to support Pasifika communities. The key message was that services can work 'with' Pasifika communities, not 'to' them.

Key words: Pasifika, mental health, cultural, spiritual values

#### **INTRODUCTION**

More than 200,000 Pasifika people currently call Australia home. About one third of these live in Queensland, mostly around Brisbane.<sup>1</sup> Throughout this article we use the term Pasifika to refer to Pacific Island communities in general, but we recognise that there are multiple communities, each with their own culture, perspectives and needs.

Pasifika communities in Australia are vibrant and varied. They contribute heavily to seasonal working schemes, sporting activities and churches. However, Pasifika communities also have higher than average rates of hospital admissions, chronic conditions. criminal offences and mental health issues. <sup>2,3</sup> Pasifika people often have poor health literacy and are in low paying jobs. If they are not Australian citizens, they are ineligible for some job seeking services, unemployment benefits or superannuation. <sup>4,5</sup> All of these issues can impact on mental wellbeing. Research has found links between social and economic deprivation, unemployment,

Correspondingauthor:RomanKingi,roman.avaiki.kingi@gmail.com

- 1. Multi-link Community Services Inc, Brisbane, Australia.
- 2. PhD Student, Faculty of Health, Queensland University of Technology, Australia
- 3. Pacific Health Section, School of Population Health, Faculty of Medical and Health Sciences, University of Auckland.
- 4. Professor, The Evidence Centre, London, United Kingdom

Rec: 20/10/20Accept: 18/05/21Publish: 20/06/21Citation: Kingi R, et al. Pasifika preferences for mental<br/>health support in Australia: focus group study. Pacific Health<br/>Dialog 2021; 21(7)373-379. DOI:10.26635/phd.2021.110Copyright: © 2021 Kingi R, et al. This is an open-access<br/>article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons<br/>Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use,<br/>distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the

mental wellbeing, access to mental health services and suicide. <sup>6,7,8</sup>

original author and source are credited.

Mental health is increasingly recognised as fundamental to a person's experience of day-today life and their overall sense of wellbeing. The Australian government has identified improving mental health as a national priority. Mental combined with neurological illness, and substance use, constitutes 13% of the global burden of disease and is a leading cause of death and disability. 9 Amongst the general population, one in five adult Australians reported having a health condition.<sup>10</sup> mental However, the incidence of mental illness is not equal across the population. Indigenous peoples, migrants and members of culturally and linguistically diverse communities are particularly vulnerable. <sup>11</sup>

In Australia and New Zealand, Pasifika and Māori people have higher rates of mental illness compared to the general population.<sup>12,13</sup> This is compounded by cultural and logistical barriers to accessing health services. In both Australia and New Zealand, Pasifika people use health services less than others and often delay seeking treatment for serious conditions.<sup>14,15,16</sup>

There is little research about the mental health needs of Pasifika people in Australia or their experience of mental health services. We wanted to find out what people using and working within mental health services thought of the support available for Pasifika people, and whether Pasifika communities would be willing to actively engage to develop supportive services.

#### **METHODS**

#### Approach

We conducted eight two-hour focus groups with Pasifika members of the public and the mental healthcare workers supporting them.

We recruited people from across south-east Queensland by inviting them to attend a one-day Pasifika and Māori mental health forum in 2015. We distributed fliers, emails and social media invitations and advertised through community groups. The forum included speakers, cultural dance performances and Polynesian food to encourage people to attend. We invited everyone to take part in a focus group on the day.

We provided participant information sheets and gained signed consent to participate. This was a developmental grassroots event, designed and run by the community for the community. As such, we did not apply to a research ethics committee for approval.

We ran one focus group for each of the following groups: Cook Islands, Fiji/Tokelau, Maori, Niue, Papua New Guinea/Tonga, Samoa, service providers (non-Pasifika) and youth. Each group was facilitated by two people from the specific ethnic group, fluent in that community's language and culture. The facilitators used either English or community languages as desired by the group. A note-taker took verbatim notes during the sessions. Facilitators and note-takers were trained in advance.

Topics of discussion included definitions of mental health and wellbeing; existing community support structures; barriers to using health services; and desired characteristics of culturally specific mental health services.

#### Participants

A total of 183 people took part, 75% of whom were female. Participants ranged in age from 18 to 70-plus years. **Table 1** shows the ethnic breakdown.

Group	Number female	Number male	Total number
Cook Islands	5	3	8
Fiji	5	1	6
Tokelau	2	0	2
Niue	8	6	14
Maori	56	12	68
Papa New Guinea	2	0	2
Samoa	17	9	26
Tonga	38	6	44
Service providers	4	4	8
Younger people	1	4	5
Total	138	45	183

**Table 1:** Focus group participant characteristics

Note: People from 1) Fiji and Tokelau and 2) Papua New Guinea and Tonga took part in combined focus groups due to small numbers.

#### Analysis

We analysed the themes using an inductive approach.<sup>17</sup> A group of Pasifika researchers, community leaders and service developers reviewed the transcripts to identify and categorise key themes. We identified recurring patterns and grouped these into categories, or subthemes. We produced thematic maps to visually represent the categories. We examined relationships between the themes and explored similarities and differences across the groups. We checked back with community representatives to ensure that the themes we identified resonated.

In this article we focus on themes that applied across the focus groups. We do not break down the views by ethnic group as there were not enough people from each community to allow us to make robust comparisons.

#### **FINDINGS**

#### Is mental wellbeing important for Pasifika people?

Participants were from diverse ethnic groups across the Pacific. However, Pasifika and Maori were united in having a strong holistic perspective about what health was. Health in general was seen to comprise the body, mind, spirit, social and environmental elements. An individual's health was linked to communal wellbeing.

People had more varied definitions of mental health and wellbeing. Some focused on something being physically 'wrong' with people's brain. Others focused on personality traits. But the most common definition of mental health involved issues related to abnormality, difference, stigma, judgement and fear.

"[Mental health is] a person that is crazy, possessed... someone who belongs in the loony bin... family isn't interested and not ready to understand what is happening to the person, someone that can be very aggressive and not able to process all issues or surroundings." (Cook Islands participant)

Focus group participants believed that mental health was important to the wellbeing and spirituality. People commonly believed that mental illness was characterised by 'weakness' or confusion. They emphasised that mental health issues affected the family and community, not solely an individual.

Many Pasifika groups thought that substance or alcohol use was a major influence on the mental wellbeing of their families and communities. They linked substance and alcohol use with physical violence within the family, trauma and mental distress. This was an area that people wanted prioritised for support from mainstream services.

They also acknowledged that younger people faced special pressures, compounded by trying to adapt to a different culture. "[Pasifika] children brought up in Australia and New Zealand seem to have self-conflict or self-doubt of their own identity and expectation. [They are caught between] expectations from their 'Aussie mates' and their own parents, family and elders." (Tongan participant)

# Why don't Pasifika people access mental health services?

Many participants said that mental health conditions were not usually discussed openly due to shame, stigma, fear of being judged and fear of bringing embarrassment to the family. Mental health was viewed as a taboo topic.

"Culturally, mental health is an issue which impacts upon the wider family. Mental health is not spoken about in homes due to private shame of the family, and the stigma associated with it. There's a sense of embarrassment and a lack of understanding of what mental health is about. Due to lack of knowledge, it's not openly discussed, but often ridiculed." (Niuean participant)

People said that Pasifika societies have a communal or collectivist structure, with large extended families the norm. Individuals usually have a strong desire to remain accepted as part of the extended family and community. Those with a mental illness may be viewed as "weak" or "abnormal" so there was significant social pressure to avoid losing status in the eyes of the community.

Some people said that families and communities shunned mental health issues due to a lack of health literacy, education and understanding. Some participants said that mental illness was confused with disability in their community. Others said that it was common to say that someone experiencing distress was 'cursed by God'. The sense of shame in being perceived in this way and desire to remain accepted meant that issues were kept 'hidden' and people did not seek help.

Another barrier to seeking help is that many Pasifika communities spoke about not wanting to express their feelings or emotions. They said that it was culturally ingrained to use humour to deflect issues.

If people did seek support for mental health issues, they commonly approached family members, schools and radio programmes and printed resources in their own language. It was less common for Pasifika people to seek out formal mainstream services in the first instance. If they did access these services, they tended to be referred by a family member, teacher, minister or friend.

One reason that people may not seek support is because healthcare services did not match people's cultural models of health and wellbeing. Participants suggested that services were medicalised and focused heavily on the rather individual, than their family or community. A perceived lack of cultural understanding and respect for Pasifika within services meant people delayed or avoided seeking assistance during times of mental distress.

An example of this was provided in terms of elder care. Participants said that mental health issues were "dumped together with old age and dementia" in healthcare services, whereas in Pasifika communities growing older was respected, valued and seen as an important and natural part of the life course, not something to be 'fixed' or 'medicated'.

#### What would help meet Pasifika people's needs?

Participants wanted to work with health services to improve the mental wellbeing of their communities. They thought it was vital to consider what having good mental health looks like in order to be clear about the end goal. To our participants, good mental health, and thus the support systems in place, needed to cover physical, social, emotional and behavioural elements.

Queensland has a variety of mental health services, but participants were often not aware of the range of formal and informal support available. They said that Pasifika communities had limited understanding of the usefulness of medical mental health treatment and how health professionals could help. This knowledge varied based on how familiar people were with the Australian health system, which was influenced by people's age and length of residency. Younger people were more likely than their elders to know about the range of services, the words used by health professionals to describe mental health and the potential benefits from support.

"The older Samoan generation believe that there is no such thing as mental health disorders. They would more likely relate someone's odd behaviour to being lazy, or being a liar to get out of chores. So, the definition differs between For example, generations. mood disorders are referred to by the younger generation, while the older generation calls an individual 'paie' [lazy]. Also, while one generation refers to psychotic disorders, the other refers to individuals as 'vale's' [dumb]." (Samoan participant)

People suggested that it would be helpful to raise awareness about services, including those that may be accessible to non-Australian citizens. They suggested that community groups, schools, social media, churches and cultural radio stations could help spread the word.

There was a consensus that whilst healthcare professionals do their best to cope with high demand and multiple ethnic groups, some basic cultural training would help Pasifika people feel more comfortable approaching and using mental health services. Mental health therapies often encourage people to discuss things openly, sharing intimate details of their lives, thoughts and behaviours. This requires trust, and participants said that it was difficult to attend services and speak freely when they did not feel that providers understood or respected them. Using non-stigmatising language was deemed particularly important so people do not feel 'laughed at' or judged.

Most of all, Pasifika communities wanted to work side by side with health services and with other ethnic groups to help each other with mental health. Participants suggested that health services could allocate ringfenced time to plan health education and build more culturally aware services. Nurturing existing community networks would give access to support groups of like-minded people and build unity for solving communitywide problems.

There were many elements that participants believed influenced culturally safe mental health services (**Figure 1**). Pasifika mental health issues often originate outside the direct control of the health sector, including the financial and housing pressures experienced by migrants, challenges to cultural identity and involvement in criminal activities. People attending the focus groups thought that there should be more cross-sectoral collaboration to achieve cultural safety.

**Figure 1:** Focus group themes related to culturally safe mental health services<sup>18</sup>



The church was mentioned throughout the focus groups as having a central role in fostering a supportive community. This is also a place where there are high trust relationships that could be built on to provide mental health support more formally.

Participants also wanted representatives to have a seat at the table at regional or institutional healthcare planning. They said that, like other groups, Pasifika communities can be excluded from mainstream planning processes and become increasingly marginalised as a result.

Part of being respected and valued by institutions involves being 'counted'. The healthcare professionals and policy makers who took part said that there was a lack of data about the number and needs of Pasifika people and so it was difficult to include them in service planning. Taking part in the focus groups helped Pasifika communities and health professionals learn more about each other's perspectives. Each group valued the other's perspective on areas for development.

#### DISCUSSION

Culturally and linguistically diverse groups such as Pasifika communities often suffer from poor physical and mental health. This is influenced by factors such as socio-economic disadvantage, loss of cultural identity, and under-utilisation of health services.<sup>19</sup> This may mean that the mental health needs of Australia's Pasifika communities are not being met, but little research is available about what community members think about this and their preferred solutions.

Our study suggests that members of Pasifika communities are eager to talk about mental wellbeing and work with mainstream services to develop supportive and culturally appropriate approaches.

Pasifika people are over-represented in statistics about mental illness and suicide, but make up less than 1% of the Australian population. We therefore need to be realistic about the amount of time and resource that health services have to develop approaches that are most supportive for these communities, especially given the range of other culturally diverse groups in Australia. Rather than relying on mainstream services to adapt wholly to Pasifika needs, our research suggests that it may be effective for community groups and the voluntary sector to work side by side with health services to maintain Pasifika health and wellbeing. An important step may be collecting data about the ethnic groups of people using or in need of services. At present we do not have a clear picture of what proportion of mental health service users are from Pasifika communities or the community prevalence of depression, alcohol or substance misuse and similar. This information would help decide whether targeted support approaches may be feasible.

Another implication for practice is that more could be done in Pasifika communities to increase understanding of mental health and wellbeing. Community champions could be developed in churches or cultural groups who are able to help people speak openly in their own language in a comfortable context.

Participants in our focus groups often saw mental illness as a form of weakness and a source of shame. Individuals may avoid talking about mental wellbeing out of fear of bringing shame to their family. This is backed up by other research. <sup>20</sup> The culture of shame and silence is unlikely to be addressed simply by encouraging Pasifika people to visit mainstream services. <sup>21</sup> Instead, health services could upskill and help community groups and local champions to facilitate open discussions and promote wellbeing. Churches, schools, community centres, family groups, community radio and social media may all have a role to play. Studies in New Zealand have found success from this community empowerment approach. 22

Empowering community support structures could go hand in hand with supporting mainstream services to offer culturally aware services. Australia is multicultural, but healthcare teams receive relatively little training and refresher sessions about people's cultural and spiritual beliefs and expected behaviours. In mental health services, where building trust and compassion can be a lifeline, further awareness training for staff may be especially important. Our research mirrors others who have found that Pasifika people are more likely to access services which consider different cultural perspectives and seek to deliver more holistic care. 23,24,25

Official resettlement support programmes could include discussions of mental health issues and support. This would help newly arriving families know what to expect from acculturation and where to seek help.

This is one of the first published accounts of a grassroots initiative seeking feedback about Pasifika mental health needs in Australia. A strength is that our approach was developed as a collaboration between community groups and health and care services. Facilitators and

participants from many Pasifika communities took part.

However, we have just scratched the surface of the complex issues related to mental wellbeing in Pasifika communities. A limitation of our approach is that we are relying on feedback from people who were interested enough and had the time available to take part in our forum. This selfselected sample may not represent the views and characteristics of the wider communities.

A second limitation is that, due to spatial constraints, in this article we have focused on sharing themes that resonated across all the Pasifika communities and with healthcare professionals. We acknowledge that each Pacific culture is unique and there may be differences between the communities in the most appropriate way to promote and support mental wellbeing.

#### **CONCLUSION**

Pasifika people in Australia are at risk of poor physical and mental health outcomes. This can have debilitating impacts for individuals and families, as well as using valuable healthcare resources. The proportion of Pasifika people in the population is relatively small, but the potential burden of poor mental health on healthcare systems and communities is large. It would be unrealistic to expect healthcare services to completely tailor care to Pasifika communities. Healthcare services can however work in partnership with local schools, churches and community groups to raise awareness of mental wellbeing, collect data about mental health needs and train staff to understand cultural perspectives. Our research has shown that communities and health services appear willing to engage. We recommend:

- 1. improving processes to collect data so services can identify and track Pasifika people's health needs
- 2. increased health promotion in local communities to de-stigmatise mental illness and educate people about the support available
- 3. empowering community support structures, to make best use of local resources and knowledge, whilst reducing the burden on formal health services
- 4. communities and health services working together to train staff to understand the beliefs and needs of Pasifika communities, to support culturally safe and holistic care from the consumer's perspective.

- 5. resources and knowledge, whilst reducing the burden on formal health services
- 6. communities and health services working together to train staff to understand the beliefs and needs of Pasifika communities, to support culturally safe and holistic care from the consumer's perspective.

**Acknowledgements:** We want to acknowledge Simon Sheridan for writing the official report.

Competing Interests: All authors have no competing interests.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Batley, J. (2017) What Does the 2016 Census Reveal about Pacific Islands Communities in Australia? In Brief 2017/25 State, Society & Governance in Melanesia.
- Ravulo, J. (2015). Pacific communities in Australia. University of Western Sydney, ISBN 978-1-74108-359-0, Penrith NSW 2751, Austrlia.
- Jarden, R., Jarden, A., & Oades, L. G. (2017). Wellbeing policy in Australia and New Zealand. In M. Slade, L. Oades, & A. Jarden (Eds.), Wellbeing, Recovery and Mental health (pp. 207-214). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Anikeeva, O., B. Peng, J. E. Hiller, P. Ryan, D. Roder and G.-S. Han (2010). "Review Paper: The Health Status of Migrants in Australia: A Review." Asia Pacific Journal of Public Health 22(2): 159-193
- 5. Chenoweth, L. (2014) "Pacific Islanders and education: is Australia an 'unlucky country'?" The Conversation.
- 6. Queensland Health (2011). Queensland Health response to Pacific Islander and Maori health needs assessment. Brisbane, Australia, Division of the Chief Health Officer, Queensland Health.
- Scott, K. M., J. Kokaua and J. Baxter (2011). "Does having a chronic physical condition affect the likelihood of treatment seeking for a mental health problem and does this vary by ethnicity?" Int J Psychiatry Med 42(4): 421-436.
- 8. Krauss, U., H. Angus, W. Bor and N. Crichton (2014). Cultural pride and transition: A pilot survey on the mental health needs of Samoan and Tongan adolescents. Brisbane, Australia, Child and Youth Mental Health Service, Mater

Health Services.

- 9. WHO. 2013. Mental health action plan 2013-2020. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- 10. Australian Bureau of Statistics (2008). National survey of mental health and wellbeing: Summary of Results, 2007 (cat. no. 4326.0). Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics.
- Leske, S., Crompton, D., & Kõlves, K. (2019). Suicide in Queensland: Annual Report 2019. Brisbane, Queensland, Australia: Australian Institute for Suicide Research and Prevention, Griffith University.
- 12. Australian Bureau of Statistics (2014): Causes of Death, Australia, 2012; Table 1.3 (cat. no. 3303.0). Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics.
- 13. Ministry of Health (2014). 'Ala Mo'ui: Pathways to Pacific Health and Wellbeing 2014-2018. Wellington, New Zealand, Ministry of Health.
- 14. Ellison-Loschmann, L. and N. Pearce (2006). "Improving access to health care among New Zealand's Maori population." Am J Public Health 96(4): 612-617.
- 15. Trauer, T., K. Eagar and G. Mellsop (2006). "Ethnicity, deprivation and mental health outcomes." Australian Health Review 30(3): 310-321.
- 16. Scott, K. M., J. Kokaua and J. Baxter (2011). "Does having a chronic physical condition affect the likelihood of treatment seeking for a mental health problem and does this vary by ethnicity?" Int J Psychiatry Med 42(4): 421-436.
- 17. Thomas, D. R. (2006). "A General Inductive Approach for Analyzing Qualitative Evaluation Data." American Journal of Evaluation 27(2): 237-246.
- 18. Sheridan, S.A. (2015). Pathways to achieving complete social, emotional and spiritual wellbeing: The Pasifika and Maori community vision for culturally safe mental health support services in south-east Queensland. Pasifika and Maori Mental Health Forum, Official Report. Brisbane.
- 19. Ataera-Minster, J., & Trowland, H. (2018). Te Kaveinga: Mental health and wellbeing of Pacific peoples. Results from the New Zealand Mental Health Monitor & Health and Lifestyles Survey.

Wellington: Health Promotion Agency.

- 20. Minas, H. Kakuma, R. Too, L. Vayani, H. Orapeleng, S. Prasad-Ildes, R. Turner, G. Procter, N. Oehm, D. (2013). Mental health research and evaluation in multicultural Australia: developing a culture of inclusion. International Journal of Mental Health Systems 2013, 7:23. (3)
- 21. Henderson, S., E. Kendall and L. See (2011). "The effectiveness of culturally appropriate interventions to manage or prevent chronic disease in culturally and linguistically diverse communities: a systematic literature review." Health & Social Care in the Community 19(3): 225-249.
- 22. Samu, K. Suaalii-Sauni, T. (2009). Exploring the 'cultural' in cultural competencies in Pacific mental health. Pacific Health Dialog Vol 15. NO 1.
- Faalogo-Lilo, C. (2012). Barriers and supports Pacific people experience in using mental health services. (Unpublished thesis, Doctor of Clinical Psychology), University of Auckland, Auckland.
- 24. Ofanoa, M. and J. Raeburn (2014). "Adapting a community health development approach to the Tongan diaspora in urban New Zealand." Journal of Pacific Studies 34(2): 5-18.
- 25. Tiatia-Seath, J. (2014). Pacific peoples, mental health service engagement and suicide prevention in Aotearoa New Zealand. Ethnicity and Inequalities in Health and Social Care, 7(3), 111-121.

# **Original Research**

# OPEN ACCESS

# Family-tree mapping and gender-based violence (GBV) in Niue: research method and intervention

#### Erin THOMAS,<sup>1</sup> Charlene TUKIUHA,<sup>2</sup> Yvonne UNDERHILL-SEM,<sup>3</sup> Jama'l TALAGI,<sup>4</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Gender-based violence (GBV) is a product and manifestation of gender relations that inflicts harm disproportionately on those who identify as women and girls. In the Pacific island country of Niue, there is a lack of research and attention on the issue. The aim of this research paper is to examine the use of the family-tree mapping method to research and interpret GBV in Niue with the goal of eliminating violence in social relations and promoting healthy relationships.

**Methods:** The research involved 14 family-tree mapping interviews using blended narrative-Talanoa methods. Guided by a genealogical approach, this family-tree mapping approach was piloted as a tool for in-depth exploration of how the family space functions around GBV. The research described in the paper did require ethics approval which was granted by the University of Auckland Human Participants Ethics Committee (reference 023589).

**Findings:** This family-tree mapping framework presents a new way of engaging with the issue of GBV in terms of research and intervention through family-tree mapping in a way that illuminates the dynamics around disclosure, accountability, education, and Talanoa/ gossip, but also protects the privacy of participants.

**Conclusion:** By making space within families through family-tree mapping to discuss GBV, local advocates and researchers can better understand the complexity and intimacy of family dynamics, uphold the imperatives for privacy and safety important to GBV research, and guide communities towards prevention and accountability.

Key words: gender-based violence, family tree, family violence, domestic violence.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Gender-based violence (GBV) has been a key focus area for gender and development because, by World Health Organisation (WHO) estimates, up to 70 percent of women have experienced physical or sexual violence by men in their lifetimes. <sup>1</sup> In the Pacific, WHO prevalence studies report particularly high rates. In the Cook Islands, Samoa, Tonga, and Tuvalu, these prevalence studies indicate that 38-60% of women have experienced physical, sexual, and/ or emotional intimate partner violence alone. <sup>2</sup>

Pacific women have led change in many spaces related to GBV from community organising efforts in Papua New Guinea <sup>3</sup> to the Fiji Women's Rights Movement winning legislation change.<sup>4</sup> Individual women and children, their families, and communities in the Pacific who have lived with the effects of violence have developed various ways of managing, but the pressures and stresses are enormous.

**Corresponding author**: Erin Thomas, etho548@aucklanduni.ac.nz Development Studies, University of Auckland 1. Head of Community Affairs/ Services, Ministry of 2. Social Services, Government of Niue, charlene.tukiuha@mail.gov.nu Development Studies/ Pacific Studies, University 3. of Auckland, y.underhill-sem@auckland.ac.nz School of Public Policy, University of Auckland, 4. ital025@aucklanduni.ac.nz Rec: 29.01.21 Accept: 22.02.21 Publish: 20.06.21 Citation: Thomas E, et al. Family-tree mapping and genderbased violence (GBV) in Niue: research method and intervention. Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7): 380-389 DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.105 Copyright: © 2021 Thomas E, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the

original author and source are credited.

GBV includes all tactics employed predominantly by men to control predominantly women. It may involve "physical, psychological, sexual and/or economic abuse, in domestic environments and public spaces, with known or unknown assailants". <sup>5</sup> It occurs as a result of social relations that normalise violence as a tool to reinforce gender roles and norms. GBV does not occur in exactly the same way around the world, and the central theme of this research is that GBV cannot be essentialised, nor can its respective interventions. <sup>6</sup>

In all of the GBV research in the Pacific, Niue has fallen through the cracks. In the Pacific, as well as other parts of the world, prevalence studies have been the main source of research on GBV. <sup>7</sup> These studies rely on the WHO standard methodology 8 that employs surveys to capture the quantitative prevalence of different types of GBV. These studies provide valuable insights into the scope of the problem in a given place and contextspecific risk and protective factors but are often not enough to craft effective interventions. Further, the small population on Niue poses challenges in using quantitative ethical methodologies. In particular, protecting the privacy of individuals is a significant challenge.

The 2017 research undertaken by the first author with the International Center for Advocates Against Discrimination (ICAAD), found that GBV is a persistent problem in Niue and that it remains a gap in existing literature. <sup>9</sup> Further, a report from the South Pacific Community <sup>10</sup> highlighted domestic violence as a problem and the conflicting challenge of the perception that gender inequality is not a problem in Niue. Available research comes primarily from reports from international and regional organisations<sup>11</sup>, and the academic research to date has only focused on Niueans living in New Zealand. <sup>12</sup>

Public health research on Niueans in New Zealand provided guidance in how to conceptualise the spaces in which GBV is prevented and addressed. <sup>13</sup> This research as well as that of the first author in 2017<sup>14</sup> pointed to the family as a crucial space in terms of understanding and addressing GBV in Niue. Building on these findings, the present research pilots a new approach in using family-tree mapping as a tool to consider the intricacies of the family space. The magafaoa, family and extended family, is where guidelines for gender relations are socialised, where burdens are shared, and where ancestry lives. <sup>15</sup> In this research, it is both a space in which GBV is addressed as well as a research method through family-tree mapping.

Genealogy is a major thread in many Pacific research methodologies as well as recent research in Niue. In Pasisi's research <sup>16</sup>, Niue women's stories about climate change included stories of their genealogies which allowed Pasisi to access the richness of women's knowledge embedded in ancestry. Stories of how gender expression is understood within ancestry can provide context for understanding gender today. Because gender is socialised, with the family being a major social space, the lessons from our families, including our elders, speak to the way our families understand and express gender.

This methodology is in the spirit of *Fakatupuolamoui*, the Niuean conceptual framework developed by Niueans in New Zealand for addressing family violence which leans on positive aspects of *Aga Fakamotu* (Niuean culture, the Niuean way). <sup>17</sup> In this sense, the research design is focused on the positive development of the *magafaoa* in preventing and addressing GBV.

#### METHODS

The research took place over four weeks from 19 October to 15 November 2019 in Niue with interviews led by American researcher Erin Thomas (hereinafter, primary researcher) with support from co-author Niuean counsellor and Head of Community Affairs/ Services Charlene Tukiuha. The research involved two parts: 27 fact-finding interviews with 32 participants and 14 family-tree mapping interviews with a woman from each village. The fact-finding interviews with government and community leaders provided crucial relationships and context to understand the recurring narratives around GBV, but the focus of this article will be on the second part: the 14 family-tree mapping interviews.

participants Family-tree interview were recruited through the village women's councils with one in each of the 14 villages. Chairpersons of each women's council were given the details of the research in English and Vagahau Niue and asked to select a participant in a manner appropriate for their group. The council could refuse to participate as a collective, and if they did choose to participate, the selected participant could also withdraw at any point. If the selected participant withdrew, we contacted the Chairperson again to, if their council still wanted to participate, select another participant. This approach was chosen in order to include a range of families and to ensure that the data collected was exhaustive enough to be publicly accepted in Niue, meaning as representative as possible.

There was a total of 14 interviews ranging from 60-180 minutes, averaging 120 minutes. There were no age restrictions, but members of the village women's councils were mainly women over 40. Participants were all between 40 and 80 years old with an average age of 64 years. At the start of the sessions, it was explained that the focus would not be on any situations or events whereby the participant was directly involved in violence. After each interview, participants were given a small gift and thank you card in reciprocity for their time.

During the interviews, we mapped their social family tree focusing on family members living in Niue (**Table 1**). We drew the family tree no more than two generations. This took 30 minutes on average in each interview. Similar methods have been used most notably in anthropology and psychology as well as in the process of postmortems by the New Zealand Family Violence Death Review Committee. <sup>18</sup> Then, questions were asked around the areas of disclosure, accountability, education, and Talanoa/gossip in the family (see Table 2). Disclosure involves when and how the participant became aware of the situation. Education is about lessons shared within the family about relationships, gender roles, and GBV. Accountability refers to if and how the person who caused harm was held accountable. Talanoa/ gossip in this use involves the gossip and discourse in the family around a specific GBV situation.

For the family-tree mapping interviews, the primary researcher used Doucet and Mauthner's <sup>19</sup> Listening Guide to do a four stage review of each transcript. The first review involved a reflexive reading for immediate reactions and interpretations. The second review traced the participant and how she spoke about herself. The third review mapped her relations with others in the narrative. The fourth review was a conceptual narrative that wove all of those reviews together. In the practice of empathic apprenticeship, it was important for the goal of the analysis to learn about and understand the participant's narrative.<sup>20</sup> Through the research, this meant developing place-specific cultural competency and an attunement to participants' talanoa.

This approach derives from the theoretical framework. The literature as well as the primary researcher's positionality as a non-Pacific researcher, advised closely by Niuean collaborators, culminated in a narrative-Talanoa style for the family-tree mapping which is a

hybrid of the Pacific research methodology, talanoa<sup>21</sup>, and a feminist narrative approach. <sup>22</sup>

Talanoa is Pacific-specific "storying" <sup>23</sup>, and many indigenous communities throughout the Pacific note that storytelling is a powerful methodological tool because "it facilitates the expression of experiences and fits well with feminist research methods and Indigenous oral history traditions". <sup>24</sup>

This aligns, in many ways, with a feminist narrative framework in which, as Somers<sup>25</sup> has articulated, narratives allow the narrators many ways to draw from other societal narratives, including cultural practices and values, to construct something that is uniquely their own. Still, it is important to account for the ontological barriers for non-Pacific researchers to interpret Pacific talanoa.<sup>26</sup> As such, the methodology employed in this research is not purely Talanoa. In order to honour Niue knowledge and ways of knowing, elements of the Talanoa approach including empathic apprenticeship, cultural competency, and relationships were prioritised. <sup>27</sup>

#### RESULTS

There are numerous methodological and ethical challenges to publishing the findings of this research, as two authors are outsiders to the community in Niue. The small population of Niue means quotes and examples could easily identify participants. In response to this challenge, the family-tree mapping interviews were storied as a dialogue between the primary researcher and two women who had been interviewed.

The story<sup>28</sup> was an imaginary composite of the narratives heard in the interviews and meant that individuals identities and stories were protected. However, it also provided critical nuances of some of the major themes including the meaning of marriage, gender roles and expectations, domestic violence within marriages, sexual violence and marital rape, and family education.

In this paper, we share learnings from the familytree mapping approach and the potential application of the approach in research and interventions. In order to assist in using or learning from this method in the future, we will discuss some of the lessons learnt in using this approach. We will also share how this family-tree mapping approach can be used in both formal research and as an intervention to address GBV within families and communities.

Table 1. Family-tree Mapping Interview Framework		
Phase 1. Family-tree Mapping	Co-design participant's social family tree visually on paper.	
Phase 2. Discussing Family Relationships	Moving through different relationships at different generational levels to learn about events or incidents that changed family dynamics.	
Phase 3. In-Depth Discussion About Specific Situations (depending on relationship with participant)	Revisiting situations raised in phase 2 to explore disclosure, education, Talanoa, and accountability related to GBV within the family.	

Table 2. Family-tree Mapping Interview Thematic Areas.		
Disclosure	How/where/when/with whom do individuals come forward about their experiences with GBV?	
Education	How/where/when/with whom does education about healthy relationships happen within families?	
Accountability	What does accountability look like for perpetrators of GBV in the formal system? In the family?	
	Were the accountability measures effective?	
	What does accountability within the family look like?	
Talanoa/ Gossip	How is the family discussing incidents of GBV and gendered relations in relationships? Is it furthering our family's values?	
	How is the broader community discussing these incidents of GBV? How can we contribute to shaping these broader discussions?	

#### Family Tree Mapping in Practice

These lessons come from field notes and reflections. At the end of each interview, the primary researcher asked how the interview went, leaving it open for the participant to share

their thoughts. These lessons included the healing potential of interviews and the importance of valuing the participant's knowledge of her own experiences. One of the major concerns with this approach was the possibility of retraumatisation if participants had experienced violence in the past. This is a common concern when conducting research on GBV, and the psychological research on the topic is mixed.<sup>29</sup> Fontes<sup>30</sup> argues that there are several risks even beyond psychological risk that can affect participants in the short and long term, and it is difficult to assess the full impact of GBV research on participants. However, others have described the potential therapeutic benefits of GBV research that involves qualitative interviews. <sup>31</sup>

To minimise potential retraumatisation in these family-tree mapping interviews, there was plenty of space in the interview to avoid any of the participants' direct experiences with GBV. However, some participants shared their personal experiences unprompted. While the primary researcher was initially concerned about this, the feedback from participants suggested that the interviews were more therapeutic than anything else. As one participant expressed when the primary researcher followed up a few days after the interview:

"I told my husband about the interview. I didn't realise how therapeutic it would be. These were things all in the back of my head that I was able to let out."

That being said, there will always be concerns about the immediate and long-term impacts of GBV research on interview participants. When conducting these interviews, the narrativetalanoa approach made it clear that the relationship and the person being interviewed was much more important than the data collection. This was both to produce rich information and to protect the safety and wellbeing of participants. Further, before and after the interviews, participants were reminded about their referral options for counselling which may be accessed for any reason and any point in time. They were also reminded that these conversations can raise experiences that have delayed emotions.

In their feedback, most participants shared that they felt they could open up. One participant said the primary researcher was easy to talk to because they seemed genuine and not like a "researcher." That was the balance that was sought in the narrative-Talanoa approach. When it came to opening up and sharing sensitive topics, another participant said she was fine to talk about her family because everyone in the community already knew the stories about her family. Others, like the participant who shared the quote above, had not shared these types of stories with anyone but close confidants. While we are sure participants felt different levels of comfort with opening up based on numerous factors including their relationship to the primary researcher, this is the part of empathic apprenticeship<sup>32</sup> that is crucial to unearthing participants' realities.

Some participants shared their anxieties about saying the "right things." One participant curiously asked, "did other people laugh as much as we did?" The interpretation of this feedback was two-fold. First, it reflected participants' comparisons of their family to other families and curiosity about how their family measured up in Niue. The other interpretation was that it suggested participants believed there were "right things" to say in the first place. This is perhaps a shortcoming of the narrative parts of the approach which might have come across as too formal and not based enough on relationships which would have generated a sense of ontological pluralism, where there are no "right things" to say but only what is right to the participant.

#### DISCUSSION

One of the major challenges in GBV research is striking the balance between centering lived experiences with, at the same time, the participants' wellbeing in discussing this sensitive topic.<sup>33</sup> Examples of GBV research that balance these dynamics in the Pacific are common in recent arts based approaches like sociodrama in Samoa,<sup>34</sup> community theatre in Vanuatu<sup>35</sup>, and photo voice in Papua New Guinea. <sup>36</sup>

In this research, the family-tree mapping methodology engaged in a familiar practice where a range of family relations are discussed while avoiding directly raising personal experiences with GBV. Some participants found a level of comfort to discuss more intimate details - either their own or that of members of their family but the level of disclosure was controlled entirely by the participant.

Insights from the use of this family-tree mapping method to study GBV suggest that it could be applied in other contexts as both a research and intervention tool. The strength of this approach is that it creates a space to talk about GBV that honours women's knowledge and authority while centering the family as context for disclosure, education, accountability, and Talanoa/gossip. By building empathic spaces for understanding ourselves and relationships in the complex social webs of our families and beyond, we can better understand patterns of GBV across the continuum of violence.

In terms of research practice, the family-tree mapping approach is complicated in that the resulting data is crucially situated within the relationships discussed in each interview, and writing about those relationships with any specificity risks breaching anonymity. However, the data illuminates some of the dynamics of addressing GBV within the family space which is often rendered invisible in public policy. It comes at the high cost of needing to maintain privacy and participant safety.

This approach can be a powerful research tool for local advocacy efforts. Local advocates interested in women's rights and reducing GBV in the Pacific, and potentially beyond, can find deeper understanding of the dynamics within families while also creating spaces for such discussion. For Pacific researchers and advocates, feminist Pacific research methodologies<sup>37</sup> point to the use of group Talanoa which could create an opportunity to discuss GBV in a different way and collectivise the issue. Group sessions were not done in this research for logistical and time reasons, but a local advocate would be better positioned to facilitate these and pursue this line of inquiry.

Local advocates would also be in a strong position to apply the insights from the familymapping to further community tree programming and interventions. The approach can allow advocates to collect stronger data that captures the often hidden family dynamics around GBV. It can also be a pathway for community organising to orient to the social unit of the family with the goal of shifting gender relations. As with anyone leading this type of research, there must be established trust, privacy, and safety for participants and advocates. Insiders can potentially face unique challenges in maintaining this privacy and safety.

For community outsiders conducting this type of research, community partnerships are needed to ensure the research will be useful and that it is designed appropriately for the community. Because this approach is highly context-specific, these relationships that guide the culturallyspecific design of the project are an essential starting point. For all applications of this research method, multiple Talanoa sessions with participants would be helpful in building researcher-participant relationships and digging deeper into participants' felt and lived experiences.

There are several possible uses of the family-tree mapping interview as a tool for intervention. These include individual and group counselling and more decentralised practices of the approach. The potential for a counselling setting lies in the approach's unique way of unpacking intergenerational family dynamics alongside an individual's own relationships. While it may not be as helpful for clients dealing with personal experiences of GBV at that moment, it can help provide a framework for thinking about how the family is involved in incidents of GBV.

An important barrier here is that there is resistance to help-seeking through counselling in Niue because of privacy concerns. Counselling through faith-based leaders emerged as a common practice in fact-finding and family-tree mapping interviews. The use of family-tree mapping with faith-based leaders is another area for further exploration. In terms of a more decentering approach, the family-tree mapping approach does not have to be a formal interview. The family-tree mapping approach is about using our understanding of our social families to critically contemplate relationships, particularly romantic and sexual relationships, and the broader familv involvement and history while centering and valuing women's knowledge and authority. Family-tree mapping helps us position ourselves in the network of family relationships and employ our values to guide a path forward on how to give meaning to our own experiences, and those of our family members, with GBV.

In applying this decentering approach, it could be a part of an awareness campaign demonstrating how to start such conversations. These conversations are not exclusively for women or one-on-one; however, expectations of respect, safety, and privacy must be established to build trust in the space and to minimise potential for harm. It is helpful to break down these conversations into the themes of disclosure, education, accountability, and Talanoa.

These areas provide a framework for reflection on the past, contemplation of the present, and planning for the future. These questions do not need to come up formally and are not agespecific. While barriers to having these conversations is often a lack of disclosure or intergenerational respect, there are opportunities for learning about relationships and their gendered dynamics at any time even if GBV is not apparent. For example, if appropriate, a young woman could ask her mother about some aspects of her dating life when she was young. The conversation can expand to the daughter's aunties and make space for curiosity where the mother and daughter can consider the family's values as they measure up in different situations. Instead of gossiping about an incident of GBV, siblings or cousins can discuss the meanings that the community has given to the incident and how they might contribute to shaping those broader discussions.

When the family-tree mapping approach is applied as an intervention, ideally it should be led by local women's rights advocates who have an understanding of cultural protocols who can ensure the cultural and ethical sensitivity of the programme. Part of this must be a determination about expectations of accountability, the legal implications of disclosure, and support for community accountability processes if needed. Being culturally-specific also involves the knowledge of historical trauma specific to the community in focus. Language is also a key concern. If this type of intervention were to be used in Niue, it is essential that it is conducted in Vagahau Niue to capture the emotions and meanings for those participating.

#### CONCLUSION

While there are challenges to researching and addressing GBV, the family-tree mapping method presents several opportunities for addressing the enduring negative impacts of this problem. Spaces within families offer opportunities to support one another when they disclose experiences with GBV; to learn and educate each other about healthy relationships among all genders; to hold space for accountability in the community; and to critically consider how to respond and contribute to community discourses about GBV-related gossip. For many participants, engaging with family around this topic was familiar. Examples of disclosure, education, accountability, and Talanoa/ gossip could all be found in their stories. As we map it out together, genealogies live we see how through descendants and families, chosen and biological, and have always been spaces where our stories are shaped, together.

#### REFERENCES

- UN Women, Ending Violence Against Women and Girls - Evidence, Data and Knowledge in Pacific Island Countries. Suva, Fiji: UN Women; 2011[cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/digitallibrary/publications/2011/7/endingviolence-against-women-and-girls.
- 2. Central Statistics Division, South Pacific Community, Macro International Inc. Tuvalu Demographic and Health Survey 2007. Noumea, New Caledonia: South Pacific Community; 2009 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://www.spc.int/DigitalLibrary/Doc/SDD /DHS/TV/Tuvalu\_Demographic\_and\_Health\_S urvey\_DHS\_Report\_2007.pdf.; Heard E, Fitzgerald L, Whittaker M, Va'ai S, Mutch A. (2018). Exploring Intimate Partner Violence in Polynesia: A Scoping Review. Trauma, Violence, and Abuse. 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 26]; 21(4):769-778. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838018795504 .; Jansen H, Johansson-Fua S, Hafoka-Blake B, 'Ilolahia G R. National study of domestic violence against women in Tonga 2009: Nofo 'a Kainga. Nuku'alofa, Tonga: Ma'a Fafine mo e Famili; 2012 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from:

https://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/p ub-pdf/tonga-vaw-report-final-2012.pdf.; South Pacific Community. The Samoa Family Health and Safety Study. Noumea, New Caledonia: South Pacific Community; 2006 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/p ub-

pdf/SamoaFamilyHealthandSafetyStudy.pdf.; Te Marae Ora/Ministry of Health Cook Islands. Te Ata O Te Ngakau The Cook Islands Family Health and Safety Study. UNFPA; 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/p ub-pdf/CIFHSSReportweb.pdf.

- 3. Kauli J, Thomas V. Media Practice and Theatre in Conversation: Co-Creating Narratives for Positive Social Change. ArtsPraxis. 2019 [cited 2021 Jan 26]; 5(2):225–242. Available from: https://eprints.qut.edu.au/128183/.
- 4. Sumner C, Lister L. Balancing the Scales: Improving Fijian Women's Access to Justice. Suva, Fiji: Fiji Women's Rights Movement; 2017 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: http://www.fwrm.org.fj/images/fwrm2017/p ublications/analysis/Balancing-the-Scales-Report\_FINAL-Digital.pdf.
- 5. Manderson L. Fighting Violence Against Women. Development. 2001 [cited 2021 Jan 26];44:6–8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1057/palgrave.developme nt.1110253.
- 6. Crichton-Hill Y. Challenging Ethnocentric Explanations of Domestic Violence. Trauma, Violence, and Abuse. 2001 [cited 2021 May Available 7];2:203–214. from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838001002003 001.; Mohanty C T. Under Western Eyes: Gender Scholarship and Colonial Discourses. In Feminism without borders: Decolonizing theory, practicing solidarity. (pp. 17–42). Duke University Press; 2003 [cited 2021 May 7]. Available from: https://www.dukeupress.edu/feminismwithout-borders.; Rankine J, Percival T, Finau E, Hope L-T, Kingi P, Peteru M C, et al. (2015). Pacific Peoples, Violence, and the Power and Control Wheel. Journal of Interpersonal Violence. 2015 [cited 2021 May 7];1–27. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260515596148
- Central Statistics Division, South Pacific Community, Macro International Inc. Tuvalu Demographic and Health Survey 2007. Noumea, New Caledonia: South Pacific Community; 2009 [cited 2021 Jan 26].

Available

from:

https://www.spc.int/DigitalLibrary/Doc/SDD /DHS/TV/Tuvalu Demographic and Health S urvey\_DHS\_Report\_2007.pdf.; Heard E. Fitzgerald L, Whittaker M, Va'ai S, Mutch A. (2018). Exploring Intimate Partner Violence in Polynesia: A Scoping Review. Trauma, Violence, and Abuse. 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 26]; 21(4):769-778. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838018795504 .; Jansen H, Johansson-Fua S, Hafoka-Blake B, 'Ilolahia G R. National study of domestic violence against women in Tonga 2009: Nofo 'a Kainga. Nuku'alofa, Tonga: Ma'a Fafine mo e Famili; 2012 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from:

https://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/p ub-pdf/tonga-vaw-report-final-2012.pdf.;

South Pacific Community. The Samoa Family Health and Safety Study. Noumea, New Caledonia: South Pacific Community; 2006 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/p ub-

pdf/SamoaFamilyHealthandSafetyStudy.pdf.; Te Marae Ora/Ministry of Health Cook Islands. Te Ata O Te Ngakau The Cook Islands Family Health and Safety Study. UNFPA; 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/p ub-pdf/CIFHSSReportweb.pdf.

- 8. World Health Organisation. Guidelines for Producing Statistics on Violence Against Women. New York, New York: United Nations; 2014 [cited 2021 May 7]. Available from: https://unstats.un.org/unsd/gender/docs/gui delines\_statistics\_vaw.pdf.
- 9. Thomas E. Assessing Gender-Based Violence in Niue. International Center for Advocates Against Discrimination; 2017 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://icaad.ngo/2017/11/22/assessinggender-based-violence-niue/.
- South Pacific Community. Stocktake of the Gender Mainstreaming Capacity of Pacific Island Governments: Niue. Noumea, New Caledonia: South Pacific Community; 2015 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://pacificwomen.org/resources/stocktak e-of-gender-mainstreaming-in-niue/.
- 11. Calvert I. Niue: A Situation Analysis of Children, Women and Youth. UNICEF; 2004 [cited 2021] May Available 7]. at: https://www.unicef.org/pacificislands/Niue\_S itan\_Report\_Latest\_pdf.pdf.; South Pacific of Community. Stocktake the Gender Mainstreaming Capacity of Pacific Island Governments: Niue. Noumea, New Caledonia:

South Pacific Community; 2015 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://pacificwomen.org/resources/stocktak e-of-gender-mainstreaming-in-niue/.

- 12. Percival T, Robati-Mani R, Powell E, Kingi P, Peteru M C, Hope L-T, et al. Pacific pathways to the prevention of sexual violence. School of Population Health University of Auckland; 2010 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://www.mpp.govt.nz/assets/Uploads/Pa cific-PPSV-full-online-version.pdf.; Tavelia M. Koe Fakatupuolamoui he tau Magafaoa Niue: A Niuean Conceptual Framework for addressing family violence. New Zealand Ministry of Social Development; 2012 [cited 2021 Jan 28]. from: Available http://www.pasefikaproud.co.nz/assets/Reso urces-for-download/PasefikaProudResource-Nga-Vaka-o-Kaiga-Tapu-Pacific-Framework-Niuean.pdf.
- 13. Percival T, Robati-Mani R, Powell E, Kingi P, Peteru M C, Hope L-T, et al. Pacific pathways to the prevention of sexual violence. School of Population Health University of Auckland; 2010 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://www.mpp.govt.nz/assets/Uploads/Pa cific-PPSV-full-online-version.pdf.
- 14. Thomas E. Assessing Gender-Based Violence in Niue. International Center for Advocates Against Discrimination; 2017 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://icaad.ngo/2017/11/22/assessinggender-based-violence-niue/.
- 15. Tavelia M. Koe Fakatupuolamoui he tau Magafaoa Niue: A Niuean Conceptual Framework for addressing family violence. New Zealand Ministry of Social Development; 2012 [cited 2021 Jan 28]. Available from: http://www.pasefikaproud.co.nz/assets/Reso urces-for-download/PasefikaProudResource-Nga-Vaka-o-Kaiga-Tapu-Pacific-Framework-Niuean.pdf.
- 16. Pasisi J L. Kitaga Mo Fakamahani E Hikihikiaga Matagi He Tau Fifine Niue: Tau Puhala He Tau Hiapo Niue Women's Perspectives and Experiences of Climate Change: A Hiapo Approach [Doctoral Thesis]. Hamilton, New Zealand: University of Waikato; 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://hdl.handle.net/10289/13380.
- 17. Tavelia M. Koe Fakatupuolamoui he tau Magafaoa Niue: A Niuean Conceptual Framework for addressing family violence. New Zealand Ministry of Social Development; 2012 [cited 2021 Jan 28]. Available from: http://www.pasefikaproud.co.nz/assets/Reso urces-for-download/PasefikaProudResource-

Nga-Vaka-o-Kaiga-Tapu-Pacific-Framework-Niuean.pdf.

- Tolmie J, Wilson D, Smith R. New Zealand. In: Dawson M, editor. Domestic Homicides and 103 Death Reviews: An International Perspective. London: Palgrave Macmillan; 2017 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. p. 159–198. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-56276-0.
- 19. Doucet A, Mauthner N S. What can be known and how? Narrated subjects and the listening guide. Qualitative Research. 2008 [cited 2021 Jan 28];8(3):399–409. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794106093636
- 20. Farrelly T, Nabobo-Baba U. Talanoa as empathic apprenticeship. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 28]:55(3):319–330. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12060.
- 21. Fa'avae D, Jones A, Manu'atu L. Talanoa'i 'a e talanoa - Talking about talanoa. AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Peoples. 2016 [cited 2021 Jan 28];12(2):138-150. Available from: https://doi.org/10.20507/AlterNative.2016.1 2.2.3.; Farrelly T, Nabobo-Baba U. Talanoa as empathic apprenticeship. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 28]:55(3):319-330. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12060.; Suaalii-Sauni T, Fulu-Aiolupotea S M. Decolonising Pacific research, building Pacific research communities and developing Pacific research tools: The case of the talanoa and the faafaletui in Samoa. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 28];55(3):331-344. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12061.; Vaioleti T. Talanoa Research Methodology: Α Developing Position on Pacific Research. Waikato Journal of Education. 2006 [cited 2021] 28];12:21-34. Jan Available from: https://hdl.handle.net/10289/6199.
- 22. Doucet A, Mauthner N S. What can be known and how? Narrated subjects and the listening guide. Qualitative Research. 2008 [cited 2021] Ian 28];8(3):399-409. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794106093636 .; Somers M R. The narrative constitution of identity: A relational and network approach. Theory and Society. 1994 [cited 2021 Jan 28];23:605-649. Available from: https://doi.org/10.23938/assn.0493.; Stanley L, Wise S. Breaking out Again: Feminist Ontology and Epistemology (2nd ed.). Routledge; 1993 [cited 2021 May 7]. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2307/3340731.

- 23. Vaioleti T. Talanoa Research Methodology: A Developing Position on Pacific Research. Waikato Journal of Education. 2006 [cited 2021 Jan 28];12:21–34. Available from: https://hdl.handle.net/10289/6199.
- 24. Davis K, Taylor B. Voices from the margins Part 1: narrative accounts of indigenous family violence. Contemporary Nurse : A Journal for the Australian Nursing Profession. 2002 [cited 2021 Jan 28];14(1):66–75. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5172/conu.14.1.66.
- 25. Somers M R. The narrative constitution of identity: A relational and network approach. Theory and Society. 1994 [cited 2021 Jan 28];23:605–649. Available from: https://doi.org/10.23938/assn.0493.
- 26. Vaioleti T. Talanoa Research Methodology: A Developing Position on Pacific Research. Waikato Journal of Education. 2006 [cited 2021 Jan 28];12:21–34. Available from: https://hdl.handle.net/10289/6199.
- 27. Fa'avae D, Jones A, Manu'atu L. Talanoa'i 'a e talanoa - Talking about talanoa. AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Peoples. 2016 [cited 2021 Jan 28];12(2):138-150. Available from: https://doi.org/10.20507/AlterNative.2016.1 2.2.3.; Farrelly T, Nabobo-Baba U. Talanoa as empathic apprenticeship. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 28]:55(3):319-330. from: Available https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12060.; Suaalii-Sauni T, Fulu-Aiolupotea S M. Decolonising Pacific research, building Pacific research communities and developing Pacific research tools: The case of the talanoa and the faafaletui in Samoa. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 28];55(3):331–344. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12061.; Vaioleti T. Talanoa Research Methodology: Α Developing Position on Pacific Research. Waikato Journal of Education. 2006 [cited 2021] 28]:12:21-34. Ian Available from: https://hdl.handle.net/10289/6199.
- Thomas E. Gender-based Violence in Niue: Challenges and Opportunities in Small Pacific Islands [Masters Thesis]. Auckland, New Zealand: University of Auckland; 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: http://hdl.handle.net/2292/53469.
- 29. Affleck W. The Inappropriate Use of Risk-Benefit Analysis in the Risk Assessment of Experimental Trauma-Focused Research. Accountability in Research. 2017 [cited 2021 Jan 28];24(7):384–406. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2017.136 2557.; Fontes L A. Ethics in Violence Against

- Women Research: The Sensitive, the Dangerous, and the Overlooked. Ethics & Behavior. 2004 [cited 2021 Jan 28];14(2):141-174. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1207/s15327019eb1402\_4. ; Newman E, Kaloupek D. Overview of Research Addressing Ethical Dimensions of Participation in Traumatic Stress Studies: Autonomy and Beneficence. Journal of Traumatic Stress. 2009 [cited 2021 Jan 28];22(6):595-602. Available http://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20465.; from: Nguyen H T. Gendered Vulnerabilities in Times of Natural Disasters: Male-to-Female Violence in the Philippines in the Aftermath of Super Typhoon Haiyan. Violence Against Women. 2019 [cited 2021 Jan 28]:25(4):421-440. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801218790701
- 30. Fontes L A. Ethics in Violence Against Women Research: The Sensitive, the Dangerous, and the Overlooked. Ethics & Behavior. 2004 [cited 2021 Jan 28];14(2):141–174. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1207/s15327019eb1402\_4.
- 31. Affleck W. The Inappropriate Use of Risk-Benefit Analysis in the Risk Assessment of Experimental Trauma-Focused Research. Accountability in Research. 2017 [cited 2021] 28];24(7):384-406. Available from: Jan https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2017.136 2557.; Newman E, Kaloupek D. Overview of Research Addressing Ethical Dimensions of Participation in Traumatic Stress Studies: Autonomy and Beneficence. Journal of Traumatic Stress. 2009 [cited 2021 Jan 28];22(6):595-602. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20465.; Nguyen H T. Gendered Vulnerabilities in Times of Natural Disasters: Male-to-Female Violence in the Philippines in the Aftermath of Super Typhoon Haiyan. Violence Against Women. 2019 [cited 2021 Jan 28]:25(4):421-440. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801218790701
- 32. Farrelly T, Nabobo-Baba U. Talanoa as empathic apprenticeship. Asia Pacific Viewpoint. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 28]:55(3):319–330. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12060.
- 33. Fontes L A. Ethics in Violence Against Women Research: The Sensitive, the Dangerous, and the Overlooked. Ethics & Behavior. 2004 [cited 2021 Jan 28];14(2):141–174. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1207/s15327019eb1402\_4.
  ; Newman E, Kaloupek D. Overview of Research Addressing Ethical Dimensions of Participation in Traumatic Stress Studies: Autonomy and Beneficence. Journal of Traumatic Stress. 2009

[cited 2021 Jan 28];22(6):595–602. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20465.; Pio E, Singh S. Vulnerability and resilience: critical reflexivity in gendered violence research. Third World Quarterly. 2016 [cited 2021 Jan 28];37(2):227–244. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2015.108 9166.

- 34. Heard E, Fitzgerald L, Va'ai S, Collins F, Whittaker M, Mutch A. 'In the Islands people don't really talk about this stuff, so you go through life on your own': An arts-based study exploring intimate relationships with young people in Samoa. Culture, Health and Sexuality. 2019 [cited 2021 Jan 26];21(5):526–542. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2018.149 2021.
- 35. Woodward-Hanna R. A Patchwork of Participation: Wan Smolbag Theatre's 'Big Plays' in Vanuatu. Australasian Drama Studies. 2014 Apr [cited 2021 Jan 28];64:223–242. Available from: https://search.informit.com.au/documentSum mary;dn=257536112365447;res=IELHSS;type =pdf.
- 36. Thomas V, Kauli J, Borrey A. Harnessing community-led innovations: the role of participatory media in addressing gender-based violence. Development in Practice. 2018 [cited 2021 Jan 26];28(30):345–357. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/09614524.2018.143 0748.
- 37. Naepi S. Masi methodology: centering Pacific women's voices in research. AlterNative. 2019 [cited 2021 Jan 28];15(3):234-242. Available from:

https://doi.org/10.1177/1177180119876729 . Pasisi J L. Kitaga Mo Fakamahani E Hikihikiaga Matagi He Tau Fifine Niue: Tau Puhala He Tau Hiapo Niue Women's Perspectives and Experiences of Climate Change: A Hiapo Approach [Doctoral Thesis]. Hamilton, New Zealand: University of Waikato; 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from: https://hdl.handle.net/10289/13380. Patterson (now Naepi) S E. (2018). Beyond the

Patterson (now Naepi) S E. (2018). Beyond the Dusky Maiden: Pasifika Women's Experiences Working in Higher Education [Doctoral Thesis]. British Columbia, Canada: University of British Columbia; 2018 [cited 2021 Jan 26]. Available from:

https://dx.doi.org/10.14288/1.0370998.

## **Original Research**

## **OPEN ACCESS**

HEALTH

DIALOG

# Ethnic Identity Buffers the Effect of Discrimination on Family, Life, and Health Satisfaction for Pacific Peoples in New Zealand

#### Sam MANUELA

Senior Lecturer, School of Psychology, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The effect of discrimination on health and wellbeing varies. Mixed findings show that greater ethnic identity can make one more susceptible to the harmful effects of discrimination, or that ethnic identity can protect one against discrimination. This study tests how ethnic identity moderates the relationship between ethnic discrimination and a range of wellbeing measures for Pacific peoples in Aotearoa New Zealand.

**Methods:** Two independent studies, The Pacific Identity and Wellbeing Study (N = 752) and the New Zealand Attitudes and Values Study (N = 472), surveyed Pacific peoples in New Zealand across measures of ethnic identity, perceived discrimination, family satisfaction, life satisfaction, and health satisfaction.

**Findings:** Moderated regression analyses for both studies showed a significant identity x discrimination interaction. Across all analyses, for those with lower ethnic identity scores, there was a significant negative relationship between discrimination and the health and wellbeing measures. For those with higher ethnic identity scores, there was no significant relationship between discrimination and wellbeing measures.

**Conclusions:** These results suggest that higher scores of Pacific ethnic identity buffer the negative effects of discrimination on satisfaction with family, life, and health. These findings offer support for the protective properties of Pacific ethnic identities. As such, initiatives that seek to bolster Pacific ethnic identities and culture will support a multifaceted approach for enhancing Pacific health and psychological wellbeing.

Keywords: Pacific; Ethnic identity; Discrimination; Wellbeing; Health

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Ethnic identity has been posited as a protective factor for the health and wellbeing of Pacific peoples in New Zealand. However, wider psychological research on the effects of ethnic discrimination and ethnic identity on psychological wellbeing has shown mixed findings across a diverse range of ethnic groups.<sup>1</sup> This paper presents two studies that test how Pacific peoples' ethnic identity moderates the relationship perceived between ethnic discrimination and ethnic identity on measures of wellbeing and health satisfaction.

#### Discrimination, health, and wellbeing

Meta-analyses across multiple ethnic groups internationally show that self-reported experiences of discrimination are associated with negative physical and mental health outcomes.<sup>2,3</sup> Likewise, a recent systematic review of quantitative racism and ethnic discrimination Rec: 30.01.2021Accept: 05.05.21Publish: 20.06.21Citation:Manuela S. Ethnic IdentityBuffers the Effect ofDiscrimination on Family, Life, and Health Satisfaction forPacific Peoples in New Zealand.Pacific Health Dialog 2021;21(7):390-398.DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.113

**Copyright:** © 2021 Manuela S. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

research in New Zealand shows discrimination is associated with negative health outcomes.<sup>4</sup> Overall, as Talamaivao *et al.* note, discrimination is a key determinant of health, and the differential experiences of ethnic discrimination endured by Pacific peoples in Aotearoa can explain health inequities that exist between ethnic groups. Pacific peoples have contended with overt and subtle discrimination in NZ since the initial waves of migration. The 'Dawn Raids' during the 1970's saw Pacific peoples unfairly targeted in a government crackdown on immigration. Discriminatory acts are often fuelled by negative stereotypes in media<sup>5</sup>, and perceptions of Pacific peoples as generally warm peoples but with low competence<sup>6</sup>. Pacific students often experience discrimination, in spite of their academic success.<sup>7</sup> In terms of health, those that report experiences of discrimination are more likely to report lower health satisfaction, poor mental health, more likely to report cardiovascular disease<sup>8</sup> and more likely to report unfair health treatment.9 Pacific experiences of ethnic discrimination are also associated with increased psychological distress, lower subjective wellbeing, and lower self-esteem.<sup>10</sup> These studies highlight Pacific peoples experience discrimination in Aotearoa across a broad range of contexts and settings, which have direct negative effects on health and wellbeing.

#### Ethnic identity, health, and wellbeing

Ethnic identity refers to a range of feelings and attitudes that one has about the ethnic group/s they belong to. Phinney<sup>11</sup> describes ethnic identity as identification with an ethnic group, a sense of belonging, positive/negative attitudes towards that ethnic group, and ethnic behaviours. Ethnic identity is generally associated with positive outcomes such as selfesteem, academic achievement,12 and lower depressive symptoms.<sup>13</sup> A meta-analysis of 184 studies of people of colour found an overall positive relationship between ethnic identity and multiple indicators of wellbeing.14 There is increasing interest in how ethnic identity can enhance health<sup>15</sup> where it is likely that the relationships that inform identity also contribute to a social environment that facilitates support and agency.

Broader Pacific understandings of identity emphasise an interconnected self, with focus on relationships, family, and spirituality.<sup>16</sup> Pacific identities can be understood through va - the sacred relational space between that connects. Thus, the self is who you are in relation to others in a given context, and the nature of the relatedness between the self and the other. For instance, it is understanding the nature of the vā between, say, a husband and wife, and how this differs from the va between a brother and sister. It is recognising one's identity is a combination of the vā between the self and multiple others.<sup>17</sup> Likewise, psychological wellbeing can be understood as the nature and quality of the va. It is here that efforts to tauhi vā (Tongan) or teu le

va (Samoan), to nurture the space between, are a way to understand what wellbeing is. Because the self is consists of the vā between self and others, damage to the vā can result in damage to the self. It is through this understanding then, that wellbeing for Pacific can be understood through the quality of the relationships between self and others, where damage to the vā can be the same as damage to wellbeing, whilst efforts to repair or nurture the vā can be the same as bolstering or enhancing wellbeing.

#### **Ethnic Identity and Discrimination**

With general research consensus showing ethnic identity is positively related to health and discrimination negatively related to health, what happens when someone experiences discrimination on the basis of their ethnicity? The interaction between ethnic discrimination and ethnic identity has shown mixed findings; (i) ethnic identity buffers the effects of discrimination, (2) ethnic identity exacerbates the effects of discrimination. Yip's<sup>1</sup> synthesis of ethnic identity and discrimination research suggests that they both inform each other. Yip points out that identity can both protect and exacerbate the effects of discrimination on health, however mental this seemingly contradictory role of identity can be understood through how identity develops, and different dimensions of identity. For example, people who are exploring or trying understand what their identity means to them (identity exploration) might be more prone to the negative effects of discrimination. However, those that have a secured understanding of their identity and show a commitment to it (identity commitment) may be protected against it.<sup>18</sup> Furthermore ethnic affirmation may also be positively related with mental health, which may be stronger for those that view their ethnicity as a more centrally defining aspect of the self, and have a secure ethnic identity.19

#### **Overall Study Aims**

Two studies are presented here that will each test how ethnic identity moderates the relationship between perceived ethnic discrimination and a range of wellbeing indicators, for Pacific peoples in NZ. Study 1 will used data from The Pacific Identity and Wellbeing Study and will identify if and how ethnic identity can moderate the relationship between discrimination and wellbeing. Based on the review of literature above, it is hypothesised that ethnic identity will have a buffering effect. Study 2 will use data from an independent study (The New Zealand Attitudes and Values Study) to see if the same pattern of results in Study 1 will be replicated.

#### **STUDY 1**

#### **METHOD**

#### **Participants and Procedure**

Participants (N= 752, 166 male, 586 female, mean age = 29.65, SD = 10.50) responded to an email advertisement inviting them to be part of an online study on Pacific identity and wellbeing. Participants responded to an email advertisement inviting them to be part of an online study on Pacific identity and wellbeing. The email was sent to a variety of Pacific groups, organizations and community networks. A snowball sampling method was also used, where participants were asked to invite others in their networks to participate in the study, thus the data cannot be considered as representative of the Pacific population in NZ. Participants were entered into a draw to win \$300 worth of grocery vouchers.

#### Measures

#### Ethnic identity

Ethnic identity was assessed using the identity related factors of the Pacific Identity and Well Being Scale.<sup>20</sup> Participants were asked to rate how they agreed with statements on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree) Likert scale. Our identity factor of interest is the Group Membership Evaluation factor (5 items,  $\alpha$  = .88). Example items participants responded to include: "Being a Pacific Islander gives me a good feeling" "Being an Islander is an important part of how I see myself" "I am proud to be a Pacific Islander". Additional identity factors include Pacific Connectedness and Belonging (6 items,  $\alpha$ = .79), Religious Centrality and Embeddedness (6 items,  $\alpha = .84$ ), and Cultural Efficacy (4 items,  $\alpha =$ .74). Scores for each factor were created using the average scores of the items.

#### Discrimination

Perceived Discrimination was assessed using 1 item where participants were asked to rate the item "I feel that I am often discriminated against on the basis of my ethnicity" on a 1 (Strongly Disagree) to 7 (Strongly Agree) Likert scale.

Perceived Ethnic Discrimination was assessed using 1 item where participants were asked to rate how their thoughts on the question "Do you think people from your ethnic group are discriminated against in NZ?" on a 1 (Definitely Not) to 7 (Definitely Yes) scale.

#### Wellbeing measures

*Perceived Familial Wellbeing* (PFW) was assessed using the respective factor from the Pacific

Identity and Wellbeing Scale<sup>20</sup> Participants were asked to rate how satisfied they were (1 completely dissatisfied, 7 completely satisfied) on seven domains of family relationships. Examples include satisfaction with "Communication with your family", "Your family's happiness" and "Your position within your family" ( $\alpha$  = .86). PFW was calculated by averaging the responses to each item.

Satisfaction with Health was assessed using an item taken from the Personal Wellbeing Index. Participants were asked "How satisfied are you with 'Your health'" and were instructed to respond on a 0 (completely dissatisfied) to 10 (completely satisfied) scale.

**Demographics** Participants were asked to indicate their gender (coded as 0 = male, 1 = female), age in years and their country of birth (coded as 0 = born overseas, 1 = born in NZ).

#### Ethics

The Pacific Identity and Wellbeing Study was approved by The University of Auckland Human Participants Ethics Committee on 26 June 2009 and renewed on 3 June 2012 until 3 June 2015 Reference Number: 6071.

#### Analysis

A moderated, multivariate regression using Bayesian estimation was performed using MPlus (version 7.4). The key predictor variables of interest were Group Membership Evaluation (GME) and Perceived Discrimination (PD). An interaction term was created by first mean centering the two predictor variables, then multiplying them together (PD x GME). The mean centred GME, PD, and the PDxGME interaction term were all entered into the model as predictor variables. Demographic information (Gender, age, country of birth), and Group Discrimination were entered as covariates. Perceived Familial Wellbeing and Satisfaction with Health were simultaneously entered as outcome variables. An additional regression model was performed (Model 2), including the additional identity related measures of the Pacific Identity and Wellbeing Scale. These results are presented in Table 2.

#### RESULTS

#### STUDY 1

#### **Perceived Familial Wellbeing**

Descriptive statistics and correlations are presented in **Table 1**. Results of the moderated multivariate regression are presented in **Table 2**. As seen in Table 2, the effect of gender was
significant, with males scoring lower than females. PD was associated with familial wellbeing. Of key interest, the PD x GME interaction was significant. Simple slopes were calculated and showed a significant negative slope for those with lower GME scores (bslope = -.094, Post.SD = .026, 95% CI [-.156, -.043], p < .001) and not significant for those with higher GME (bslope = -.014, Post.SD = .024, 95% CI [ -.62, .034], p > .05). A plot of these slopes can be seen in the left panel of Fig 1. As seen in Model 2 in Table 2, when controlling for other facets of Pacific ethnic identity, CEF was positively associated with familial wellbeing. The GME x PD interaction also remained significant where the effect perceived negative of personal familial wellbeing discrimination was on significant for those with lower GME (bslope = -.091, Post.SD = .026, 95% CI [ -.142, -.040], p < .001), and not significant for those with higher GME (bslope = -.014, Post.SD = 7

.024, 95% CI [ -.062, .033], *p* > .05).

#### Satisfaction with Health

Perceived Familial Wellbeing As shown in **Table 2**, there was a 4 significant, negative main effect of both perceived and personal discrimination. A significant, positive main effect of GME was also found. The PD x GME interaction was significant. As shown in the right panel of Figure 1, the negative effect of perceived personal discrimination on satisfaction with health was significant for those with lower GME (bslope = -.135, Post.SD = .046, 95% CI [ -.224, -.045], p = .002), and not significant for those with higher GME (bslope = -.016, *Post.SD* = .043, 95% CI [-.100, .068], *p* > .05).

When controlling for other facets of Pacific ethnic identity, the PD x GME interaction was not significant. However negative main effects were observed for perceived group and personal discrimination and a significant, positive main effect was found for CE.

Figure 1: The moderating effect of Group Membership Evaluation on the relationship between Personal Ethnic discrimination and Familial Perceived Wellbeing (left) and Satisfaction with Health (right). Note: the y axis on the right begins at 4.



Table 1: Descriptive statistics, bivariate correlations and Cronbach's alphas for Pacific identity, wellbeing and discrimination variables

	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.	8.	9.	10.	11.
1. Gender (0M, 1F)	-										
2. Age	.04	-									
3. NZ Born (0N, 1Y)	.07	08*	-								
4. PFW	11*	.06	04	-							
5. Health Satisfaction	01	.05	.03	.42*	-						
6. GME	02	01	.01	.28*	.09*	-					
7. PCB	03	.05	.02	.23*	.03	.58*	-				
8. RCE	06	07	.04	.17*	.04	.29*	.31*	-			
9. CEF	02	.10*	.02	.30*	.18*	.42*	.48*	.27*	-		
10. Personal Discrimination	08*	.00	2	17*	18*	01	.04	02	08*	-	
11. Group Discrimination	.01	.08*	.01	16*	22	02	.05	05	09*	.43*	-
M	-	29.55	-	5.91	5.07	6.40	5.76	5.37	5.40	3.73	4.43
SD	-	10.46	-	.94	1.59	.90	1.03	1.43	1.24	1.91	1.92
Cronbach's Alpha				.86		.88	.79	.84	.74		
N - 470											

N = 472

				95% Interva	Credible l				95% Interva	Credible al
	Estimate	Post.SD	р	Lower 2.5%	Upper 2.5%	Estimate	Post.SD	р	Lower 2.5%	Upper 2.5%
Model 1										
Gender	216	.078	.003	370	062	034	.137	.403	30.	.236
Age	.005	.003	.068	002	.011	.007	.006	.095	004	.018
NZBorn	140	.074	.029	284	.005	229	.128	.037	482	.022
GD	052	.019	.003	089	015	151	.033	.000	222	087
PD	054	.019	.002	091	017	076	.033	.012	140	010
GME	.286	.036	.000	.215	.357	.135	.063	.016	.012	.258
PDxGME	.045	.019	.009	.008	.081	.066	.033	.022	.002	.130
Model 2										
Gender	201	.077	.005	352	049	-,035	.136	.399	299	.233
Age	.004	.003	.137	003	.010	.005	.006	.166	006	.017
NZ Born	106	.073	.074	248	.038	196	.128	.064	446	.056
CE	.126	.031	.000	.066	.187	.198	.054	.000	.092	.304
PCB	.053	.041	.098	027	.133	090	.072	.106	231	.052
RCE	.027	.024	.132	020	.074	013	.043	.384	096	.071
GME	.167	.045	.000	.079	.255	.088	.079	.132	066	.242
GD	046	.019	.007	082	009	140	.033	.000	204	075
PD	052	.019	.003	089	016	069	.033	.018	133	004
PDxGME	.043	.019	.011	.006	.079	.062	.033	.029	002	.126

**Table 2** - Estimates for multivariate moderated regression model using Bayesian estimation assessing

 Perceived Familial Wellbeing and Health Satisfaction

N = 752. Perceived Familial Wellbeing is measured on a 1-7 scale and Health Satisfaction 0-10. Post.*SD* = posterior standard deviation. p = proportion of the posterior distribution below 0 for a positive effect, and the proportion of the posterior distribution above 0 for a negative effect. NZ Born = 0 No, 1 Yes; GD = Group Discrimination; PD = Personal Discrimination; GME = Group Member Evaluation; CE = Cultural Efficacy; PCB =Pacific Connectedness and Belonging; RCE = Religious Centrality and Embeddedness.

#### **STUDY TWO**

Having identified that GME moderates the relationship between discrimination and wellbeing, Study Two will test the same identity x discrimination interaction using data from an independent study – The New Zealand Attitudes and Values Study. The aim of this study is to replicate the same pattern of results found in Study 1; that ethnic identity will moderate the association between discrimination and wellbeing measures.

#### **METHOD**

#### **Participants and Procedure**

Study Two uses data from Time 4 (2012) of the New Zealand Attitudes and Values Study (NZAVS). The analyses presented here focus on a subset of the overall sample that identified their ethnic affiliation with a Pacific Nation (N = 472). The Pacific participants in these analyses are 156 men and 316 women, with an overall average age

of 39.24 years (SD = 13.58). Participants were initially sampled from the 2009 New Zealand electoral roll, and this sample includes those that were retained from this initial sampling wave, those that were retained from additional waves using booster samples, and unsolicited opt-ins. Please see Sibley<sup>22</sup> for a detailed explanation of the sampling procedures used.

#### Materials

#### Ethnic identity

Ethnic identity was assessed using three items from a subscale of ethnic identity centrality.<sup>21</sup> The items were asked to rate the items "I often think about the fact that I am a member of my ethnic group." "The fact that I am a member of my ethnic group is an important part of my identity" and "Being a member of my ethnic group is an important part of how I see myself" ( $\alpha = .73$ ). Participants rated items from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree). An ethnic identity score was calculated using the mean of all three items.

#### Discrimination

*Perceived Discrimination* was assessed using 1 item where participants were asked to rate the item "I feel that I am often discriminated against on the basis of my ethnicity" on a 1 (Strongly Disagree) to 7 (Strongly Agree) Likert scale.

*Perceived Ethnic Discrimination* was assessed using 1 item where participants were asked to rate how their thoughts on the question "Do you think people from your ethnic group are discriminated against in NZ?" on a 1 (Definitely Not) to 7 (Definitely Yes) scale.

#### Wellbeing Outcomes

Satisfaction with life was assessed using two items "I am satisfied with my life" and "In most ways my life is close to ideal" from the Satisfaction With Life Scale.<sup>23</sup> Participants were asked to rate the items from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree). A satisfaction with life score was calculated using the average of both items ( $\alpha$ = .79).

Satisfaction with Health was assessed using an item taken from the Personal Wellbeing Index.<sup>24</sup> Participants were asked "How satisfied are you with 'Your health'" and were instructed to respond on a 0 (completely dissatisfied) to 10 (completely satisfied) scale.

#### **Demographics**

Participants were asked to indicate their gender (coded as 0 = male, 1 = female), age in years and the country in which they were born (coded as 0 = born overseas, 1 = born in NZ).

#### Ethics

The New Zealand Attitudes and Values Study was approved by The University of Auckland Human Participants Ethics Committee on 9 September 2009 until 9 September 2012, and renewed on 17 February 2012 until 09 September 2015. Reference Number: 6171.

#### Analysis

A moderated, multivariate regression using Bayesian estimation was performed using MPlus (version 7.4). The key predictor variables of interest were Ethnic Identity Centrality (EIC) and Perceived Discrimination (PD). An interaction term was created by first meancentering the two predictor variables, then multiplying them together (PD x EIC). The Life Satisfaction mean centred EIC, PD, and the PDxEIC interaction term were all entered into the model as predictor variables. Demographic information (Gender, age, country of birth), and Group Discrimination were entered as covariates. Life Satisfaction and Satisfaction with Health were simultaneously entered as outcome variables.

#### RESULTS

#### Life Satisfaction

Descriptive statistics and correlations are presented in **Table 3**. Results of the moderated multivariate regression are shown in Table 4. As shown in Table 4, there was a significant positive main effect of age and ethnic identity). There were also significant negative main effects of both perceived group discrimination and personal discrimination. Critically, the PD x ID interaction was significant. Simple slopes were calculated, and show the negative effect of discrimination perceived personal on satisfaction with life was significant for those with lower ethnic identity (bslope = -.170, *Post.SD* = .047, 95% CI [-.261, -.078], *p* < .001) and not significant for those with higher ethnic identity (bslope = -.029, Post.SD = .047, 95% CI [-.121, .062], p > .05). A plot of the slopes are presented in the left panel of Figure 2.

#### **Health Satisfaction**

As show in Table 4, there was a significant main effect of country of birth where those born in NZ reported lower satisfaction with health relative to those born overseas. There was also a significant negative main effect of perceived personal discrimination. Critically, the PD x ID interaction was significant . Simple slopes were performed and show the negative effect of perceived discrimination on health satisfaction was significant for those with lower ethnic identity (bslope= -.315, Post.SD = .086, 95% CI [-.483, -.146], p < .001) and not significant for those with higher ethnic identity (bslope= -.066, *Post.SD* = .086, 95% CI [-.234, .103], p > .05). A plot of the slopes are presented on the right panel of **Figure 2**.

**Figure 2**: The moderating effect of ethnic identity centrality on the relationship between Personal ethnic discrimination and Life Satisfaction (left panel) and Health Satisfaction (right panel). Note: the y axis on the right begins at 4



**Table 3**: Descriptive statistics, bivariate correlations and Cronbach's Alphas for ethnic identity centrality, wellbeing and discrimination variables

	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.	8.
1. Gender (0M, 1F)	-							
2. Age	.22*	-						
3. NZ Born (0N, 1Y)	08	29*	-					
4. Life Satisfaction	.02	.14*	08	-				
5. Health Satisfaction	.04	.05	15*	.44*	-			
6. Ethnic Identity	.02	.00	.06	.14*	.05	-		
7. Personal Discrimination	.11*	01	04	14*	14*	.14*	-	
8. Group Discrimination	02	13*	.15*	13*	13*	.22*	.23*	-
Μ		39.24		4.88	6.22	5.40	3.16	4.48
SD		13.58		1.29	2.37	1.40	1.77	1.79
Cronbach's Alpha					.73	.79		

**TABLE 4**: Estimates for multivariate moderated regression model using Bayesian *estimation assessing Life Satisfaction and Health Satisfaction.* 

	Life Satisfaction				Health Satisfaction					
				95% Interval	Credible s				95% Interval	Credible s
	Estimate	Posterior <i>SD</i>	p value	Lower 2.5%	Upper 2.5%	Estimate	Posterior <i>SD</i>	p value	Lower 2.5%	Upper 2.5%
Gender	.010	.127	.467	237	.259	.259	.233	.131	196	.720
Age	.011*	.005	.009	.002	.020	003	.008	.357	020	.013
NZBorn	085	.127	.251	335	.165	723*	.236	.001	-1.186	261
GD	078*	.035	.012	146	010	109	.064	.044	234	.017
PD	099*	.034	.002	166	033	190*	.063	.001	313	067
ID	.179*	.044	.000	.094	.265	.156	.080	.025	001	.313
PD x ID	.050*	.023	.014	.005	.095	.089*	.042	.018	.006	.172

N = 472. Satisfaction is measured on a 1-7 scale and Health Satisfaction 0-10. Post.*SD* = posterior standard deviation. p = proportion of the posterior distribution below 0 for a positive effect, and the proportion of the posterior distribution above 0 for a negative effect. Gender (0 M, 1 F); NZBorn (0 No, 1 Yes); GD = Group Discrimination; PD = Perceived Personal Discrimination; ID = Ethnic Identity Centrality

#### DISCUSSION

This paper sought to test how Pacific peoples' ethnic identity moderates the relationship between perceived ethnic discrimination and a range of wellbeing outcomes. This was done across two independent studies using both Pacific and general measures of ethnic identity. The two studies and multiple analyses presented within them provide evidence that ethnic identity is a protective factor against the negative effects of ethnic discrimination for Pacific peoples in NZ. Study One showed that people that reported lower Group Membership Evaluation would also report lower satisfaction with their family relationships and satisfaction with their health, if they reported more ethnic discrimination. However those that reported higher Group Membership Evaluation, there was no effect on satisfaction with family relationships, and satisfaction with health. This pattern of results was replicated in an independent study, using different a more general measure of identity. Similarly, those that reported lower ethnic identity reported lower life and health satisfaction when reporting greater discrimination. Those that reported higher ethnic identity centrality, there was no significant effect. Taken together, the results of these two studies provide evidence that for Pacific peoples in NZ, ethnic identity will provide some protection against the negative effects of discrimination for their satisfaction with family relationships, satisfaction with life, and satisfaction with their health.

These findings are in support of the protective properties of Pacific peoples' ethnic identity, providing a psychological mechanism to protect the self against the harmful effects of discrimination. It is likely these results reflect the suggestions of Yip<sup>1</sup> who posits that those with a secured understanding of their identity and a commitment to their identity may be protected against discrimination. The identity measures used in each study (GME from the Pacific Identity and Wellbeing Scale<sup>20</sup> and Identity Centrality<sup>21</sup>) reflect commitment and of positive affirmations ones' identity. Furthermore, the participants in both studies are adults, and are more likely to have negotiated what their ethnic identity means to them, rather than youth who may be more likely to be exploring what their identity means to them.

It is important to note the direct effects of other factors in the regression models. Of note, females reported higher satisfaction with their families, and overseas-born Pacific peoples reported higher satisfaction with their health. These demographic differences warrant further investigation. In addition, it was observed that Cultural Efficacy (the extent to which Pacific peoples felt they were able to participate within Pacific cultural settings) was positively associated with family and health satisfaction. This is in line with previous research that shows a positive link between identity and wellbeing. Also of note, the results show that both ethnic identity and discrimination explain unique variance in familial wellbeing and health satisfaction, above and beyond the variance explained by the interaction.

#### **Implications of Findings**

Our results support the role of ethnic identity as part of a multi-faceted approach for achieving parity in health and wellbeing for Pacific peoples in NZ. Discriminatory experiences are a barrier to accessing and receiving healthcare. Thus it is imperative that steps are taken to ensure clinical settings are appropriate to the needs of diverse Pacific communities.<sup>25</sup>

While it is promising to see the protective properties of ethnic identity, attention must be also be paid to those for whom their perceptions of their ethnicity are not providing the same protection. Study one showed that for those that reported lower group membership evaluation (though their scores were still high overall) were more susceptible to discrimination's negative effects. This is not to suggest that those that report lower identity scores have some kind of identity or cultural deficit. Rather, this suggests we need to do more to understand how Pacific peoples engage with their identities and cultures. The dimensionality of these identity measures highlight that there is no uniform Pacific identity.

#### **Strengths and Limitations**

Each study uses cross-sectional data, so it is not possible to ascertain how discrimination will affect Pacific peoples health in the long-term. Furthermore, the measure of discrimination used is a single item measure, and does not account for the frequency of discriminatory experiences. However, the additional measure of perceived discrimination towards one's ethnic group means the analyses presented here help understand the unique effects of personal experiences of discrimination.

Each study has adult participants, and it is likely they have a greater understanding of what their ethnic identity means to them. Similar analyses should focus on Pacific youth, with particular focus on their ethnic and cultural identity development.

#### CONCLUSION

Multiple analyses across two independent studies provide evidence that strong ethnic that ethnic identity is a protective psychological resource for Pacific peoples. As nurturing and incorporating Pacific cultural practices or values into health service delivery and wider NZ society would be beneficial for positive health and wellbeing outcomes for Pacific peoples.

Acknowledgements: This research was supported by a University of Auckland Doctoral Scholarship awarded to Sam Manuela (Study 1) and a grant from the Templeton Religion Trust (TRT0196 – Study 2) for the New Zealand Attitudes and Values Study (NZAVS). The funders have no roles in the NZAVS study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of scientific reports or manuscripts for publication using NZAVS data.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Yip T. Ethnic/racial identity—A double-edged sword? associations with discrimination and psychological outcomes. Current Directions in Psychological Science. 2018;27(3):170-175.
- 2. Pascoe EA, Smart Richman L. Perceived discrimination and health: A meta-analytic review. Psychol Bull. 2009;135(4):531.
- 3. Schmitt MT, Branscombe NR, Postmes T, Garcia A. The consequences of perceived

discrimination for psychological well-being: A meta-analytic review. Psychol Bull. 2014;140(4):921.

- 4. Talamaivao N, Harris R, Cormack D, Paine S, King P. Racism and health in aotearoa new zealand: A systematic review of quantitative studies. The New Zealand Medical Journal (Online). 2020;133(1521):55.
- 5. Loto R, Hodgetts D, Chamberlain K, Nikora LW, Karapu R, Barnett A. Pasifika in the news: The portrayal of pacific peoples in the new zealand press. Journal of community & applied social psychology. 2006;16(2):100-118.
- 6. Sibley CG, Stewart K, Houkamau C, et al. Ethnic group stereotypes in new zealand. New Zealand journal of psychology. 2011;40(2):25-36.
- Mayeda DT, Keil M, Dutton HD, Ofamo'Oni I. "You've gotta set a precedent": Māori and pacific voices on student success in higher education. AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Peoples. 2014;10(2):165-179.
- 8. Harris R, Tobias M, Jeffreys M, Waldegrave K, Karlsen S, Nazroo J. Racism and health: The relationship between experience of racial discrimination and health in new zealand. Soc Sci Med. 2006;63(6):1428-1441.
- Harris R, Cormack D, Tobias M, et al. Selfreported experience of racial discrimination and health care use in new zealand: Results from the 2006/07 new zealand health survey. Am J Public Health. 2012;102(5):1012-1019.
- 10. Kapeli SA, Manuela S, Sibley CG. Perceived discrimination is associated with poorer health and well-being outcomes among pacific peoples in new zealand. Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology. 2020;30(2):132-150.
- 11. Phinney JS. Ethnic identity in adolescents and adults: Review of research. Psychol Bull. 1990;108(3):499.
- 12. Umaña-Taylor AJ, Diversi M, Fine MA. Ethnic identity and self-esteem of latino adolescents: Distinctions among the latino populations. J Adolesc Res. 2002;17(3):303-327.
- 13. Hughes M, Kiecolt KJ, Keith VM, Demo DH. Racial identity and well-being among african americans. Soc Psychol Q. 2015;78(1):25-48.

- 14. Smith TB, Silva L. Ethnic identity and personal well-being of people of color: A metaanalysis. Journal of counseling psychology. 2011;58(1):42.
- 15. Jetten J, Haslam SA, Cruwys T, Greenaway KH, Haslam C, Steffens NK. Advancing the social identity approach to health and well-being: Progressing the social cure research agenda. European Journal of Social Psychology. 2017;47(7):789-802.
- 16. Manuela S, Sibley CG. The pacific identity and wellbeing scale (PIWBS): A culturallyappropriate self-report measure for pacific peoples in new zealand. Soc Indicators Res. 2013;112(1):83-103.
- 17. Fa'avae D. Negotiating the vā: The 'self'in relation to others and navigating the multiple spaces as a new zealand-raised tongan male. In: Routledge; 2018.
- 18. Torres L, Ong AD. A daily diary investigation of latino ethnic identity, discrimination, and depression. Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology. 2010;16(4):561.
- 19. Romero AJ, Edwards LM, Fryberg SA, Orduña M. Resilience to discrimination stress across ethnic identity stages of development. J Appl Soc Psychol. 2014;44(1):1-11.
- 20. Manuela S, Sibley CG. The pacific identity and wellbeing scale-revised (PIWBS-R). Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology. 2015;21(1):146.
- 21. Leach CW, Van Zomeren M, Zebel S, et al. Group-level self-definition and selfinvestment: hierarchical А (multicomponent) model of in-group identification. Pers Soc Psychol. I 2008;95(1):144.
- 22. Sibley CG. Sampling procedure and sample details for the new zealand attitudes and values study..
- 23. Diener ED, Emmons RA, Larsen RJ, Griffin S. The satisfaction with life scale. J Pers Assess. 1985;49(1):71-75.
- 24. Cummins RA, Eckersley R, Pallant J, Van Vugt J, Misajon R. Developing a national index of subjective wellbeing: The Australian unity wellbeing index. Soc Indicators Res. 2003;64(2):159-190.
- 25. Ludeke M, Puni R, Cook L, Pasene M, Abel G, Sopoaga F. Access to general practice for Pacific peoples: a place for cultural competency. J Prim Health Care 2012;4(2):123-130.

## The Journal of Pacific Research

## **Original Research**

## **OPEN ACCESS**

Investigating principles that underly frameworks for Pacific health research using a co-design approach: learnings from a Tongan community-based project.

Veisinia PULU,<sup>1</sup> Jemaima TIATIA-SEATH,<sup>2</sup> Barry BORMAN,<sup>1</sup> Ridvan FIRESTONE<sup>1</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

The New Zealand Tongan peoples' worldview leans more towards a traditional and indigenous paradigm that encompasses the importance of family, spirituality or Christian beliefs and connection with their environment. These priorities align with core principles and values of co-design, and therefore, co-designed interventions will be better used and accepted in addressing health issues prevalent in the Tongan community. Co-design methods adapt to the cultural setting they are applied to, prioritizes the Tongan peoples' cultural values and worldviews and captures the needs of the Tongan community to inform the development of the intervention. It supports family members to stand with authority, as well as place the Tongan participants at the centre of the research by including families, employing culturally safe practices, addressing the broader determinants of health, and focusing on system issues rather than on individuals. The generation of discussion in co-design further aligns with the Pacific knowledge of systems, creation stories and oral stories which provide a culturally empowering way to generate discussion and insights from the Tongan community

Key words: Pacific peoples, Pacific research, diabetes, health disparities

#### **INTRODUCTION**

In Aotearoa New Zealand (NZ), the Pacific population is one of the fastest-growing ethnic groups. By 2026, Pacific peoples are projected to make up 10% of the general population,<sup>1</sup> in part, due to Pacific women experiencing higher fertility rates and teenage pregnancy rates compared to the general population.<sup>2</sup> The term Pacific refers to individuals whom self-identify with at least one of the ethnic groups originating from the Pacific Islands of Polynesia, Micronesia and Melanesia.<sup>3</sup> There are more than 40 diverse Pacific ethnic groups in Aotearoa NZ with various cultures, languages and histories.<sup>4,5</sup> However, the majority of NZ Pacific peoples identify with one or more of the following ethnic groups: Samoa, (48.7%), Cook Island (20.9%), Tonga (20.4%), Niue (8.1%), and Fiji (4.8%). Although Pacific peoples are very much established in to Aotearoa NZ society, they continue to maintain strong links with the Pacific Islands through family and village ties, culture, history, language and remittances.<sup>6</sup> According to Statistics New Zealand, 7 over 35.7% of the Pacific population are under the age of 15 years, compared to the 20.4% of the total population, thus they are described as a 'youthful' population. In addition,

Corresponding author: Vesinia Pulu <u>V.Pulu@massey.ac.nz</u>

- 1. Centre for Public Health, Massey University, Wellington, New Zealand
- 2. School of Maori and Pacific Studies, University of Auckland, Auckland, NZ <u>i.tiatia-seath@auckland.ac.nz</u>
- 3. Centre for Public Health Research, Massey University, email: <u>B.Borman@massey.ac.nz</u>
- 4. Centre for Public Health Research, Massey University, email: <u>R.T.Firestone@massey.ac.nz</u>

Received: 22.02.21 Accepted 05.05.21 Published: 20.06.21 Citation: Pulu V, *et al.* Investigating principles that underlie frameworks for Pacific health research using a co-design approach: learnings from a Tongan community-based project. *Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7):399-406.* DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.115

Copyright: © 2021 Pulu V, *et al.* This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Pacific youth (15-24 years old) make up 19.2% of the Pacific population, compared to13.8% of the total population.<sup>8</sup>

Pacific peoples have the highest burden of noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) including cardiovascular diseases, respiratory diseases, diabetes and cancer compared to other ethnic groups in Aotearoa NZ.<sup>5</sup> They are diagnosed with NCDs at a younger age,<sup>9</sup> have longer periods of exposure to unhealthy lifestyles, and other health-related issues (e.g., lack of health service uptake), than their New Zealand European (NZE) counterparts. Pacific peoples also have the poorest health outcomes and reduced life expectancy compared to other ethnic groups.<sup>10-12</sup> Therefore, due to this health disparity it is important to identify culturally appropriate research approaches that may work well to address these health issues, particularly when working closely with Pacific communities and young people. The aim of this article is to describe an adapted co-design research methodology for use in a Pacific context, to address health concerns that are specifically relevant to a Tongan community.

#### Pacific Health Worldviews

Many Pacific peoples emphasize the needs of the collective group, rather than those of the individual, and view themselves within the context of their families and wider community. Most Pacific families consider the family and church, central to the Pacific wellbeing, as they are considered support structures which people may rely on for friendship, support and childcare.<sup>13</sup> This interdependent relationship for Pacific peoples demonstrates the strength of connectivity, and the welfare-wellbeing between the family unit, church and community.<sup>13,14</sup>

Pacific peoples have beliefs about individual and family health, community needs and, realities that differ from other Aotearoa New Zealanders.<sup>3</sup> For some Pacific peoples, good health is achieved where there is a positive and balanced relationship between cultural, spiritual, physical and environmental dimensions. Pacific peoples understanding of health, can be characterized by a holistic perspective, where healthy and strong families are the basis for the wellbeing of individuals and communities.<sup>3,15,16</sup> These beliefs influence their health choices and behaviours and therefore, it impacts upon health decisionmaking behaviours (e.g., avoiding doctors' visits and health interventions).<sup>11,15</sup> The collective strength and responsibility within Pacific families and communities asserts that the key to promoting a healthy lifestyle and effective health services is through working with families and communities.<sup>17</sup> The 'Pacific Health Action Plan' was developed to help achieve equitable health outcomes for Pacific peoples, with the objective improving responsiveness to Pacific of communities, contributing to best practice and services for Pacific people and their families; and working more collaboratively with government agencies, the wider health system and Pacific communities.<sup>18</sup>

#### Co-design principles, theory and practice

To date, more researchers are asserting the uptake of co-design methods by partnering with Pacific communities. The core principles of this approach include equity, understanding experiences, and prioritizing improving health or services (outcome-based).<sup>19</sup> Equity, in this context, refers to the partnership formed between researchers and participants. In public health research. researchers or health professionals primarily design all aspects of the research. However, with co-design there is a shift from participants being passive recipients of the research design to active participation with researchers or health professionals in the design of the proposed work.<sup>20,21</sup> The partnership formed between participants and researchers entails prioritizing relationships and community building at all phases of the research.

Furthermore, the co-design approach emphasizes the need for researchers to understand the experiences of participants which is key at the early stages of building trust. and respect between both parties; thus, there should be mutual understanding of the community in a social setting. A social setting in which participants' experiences are influenced physical, social and cultural factors, bv community organization and individual behaviour.<sup>22</sup> Another core principle of co-design is prioritizing the improvement of services or the health of a target population. Co-design activities are outcomes-based which possess a pragmatic outcome, with clarity of vision and direction.<sup>23,24</sup> It also hones on developing practical real-world solutions to issues faced by families and communities.

The NZ Tongan population are at a high risk of developing prediabetes due to the high obesity prevalence amongst Tongans (60% for men and 78% for women).<sup>25</sup> There is limited research into effectiveness population-based the of approaches in limiting the prevalence of diabetes. An ethnic-specific research approach maybe more desirable due to the principles highlighted earlier. Furthermore, incorporating a co-design approach will also actively engage the Tongan community in all aspects of the research process and build upon existing community strengths. It will further enable the Tongan community to be equal partners in research activities, identify aspects of inquiry that is outside of Westernized research, build public health capacity in the Tongan community and empower them to find solutions to health issues. The aim of this paper is to describe and highlight the need to use a co-design approach as an important process of partnering with Pacific communities.

#### **METHODS**

There were two specific objectives from this project: a) to examine Tongan youths' perceptions and understanding of prediabetes and its risk on health and wellbeing, including identifying the barriers of access to lifestyle management programmes (phase one); b) to codesign a community-based intervention programme aimed at reducing the risk for prediabetes among Tongan youth (phase two).

In the co-design approach, we adapted Bratteteig's six steps of organisation:<sup>21</sup> 1) 2) opportunity identification; knowledge generation; 3) identification of needs and desires; 4) description of the health and wellbeing requirements; 5) envisaging the intervention programme; and 6) testing the programme. In phases one and two of the project, steps 1-5 took place across several interactive group meetings involving the community-based Tongan youth (n=7), aged 18-24 years old, and a group of Tongan adults aged 32-65 years old (n=9) who were also part of the church's health committee. Prior to commencing the first group meeting (phase one) consent forms were obtained. The adults (e.g., a parent, grandparent, aunt/uncle/or a guardian) and youth interactive group meetings were conducted separately to examine their awareness and understanding of prediabetes and how to manage this condition. The questions developed for phase one were used as a guide for the discussions (**Appendix 1**).

when there is a positive and balanced relationship between cultural, spiritual, physical

In phase two participants were involved in three activities to co-design a community-based intervention (steps1-3). The first activity (called 'Post it') involved generating ideas and knowledge. Participants were asked to write their thoughts on the post-it-notes and post it on each theme derived from phase one. The following activity (called 'Priority) focused on identifying the needs and desires of the participants. It involved thematizing and prioritizing the notes according to the different themes (identified from phase 1). The resulting priorities included: (1) lifestyle and education (from the adults' perspective) and (2) cultural and lifestyle (from a youth perspective), as important factors that the community perceived as necessary intervention considerations. For steps 4 and 5 of the co-design approach, the youth and adult groups were divided into two subgroups to focus on a particular theme, per

group. Each subgroup discussed their theme and transformed their discussions into an actionable question. Another interactive activity (called 'Bus stop') was used to enable the participants to envision the intervention program using arts and crafts to model their discussions and ideas. Once the subgroups completed their model, the group collectively selected the best two ideas that were most aligned to the community's values and cultural protocol (see Appendix 2 for photos). Thereafter, a taskforce group was established, and it included representatives of the youth and family, a medical health doctor, a youth leader and a representative of the community church health community. The purpose of this group was to finalise the prototype intervention program (step 6), to identify intervention outcomes for the community programme and for the research project.

Using thematic analysis technique (26), the data obtained was coded, and compared until saturation of the themes were achieved, from across the interactive groups. Table 1 shows how the themes from steps 1-2 were used to identify the list of priority issues and questions of the codesign process (process 3). The first named author also undertook a process of participant validation by presenting the themes back to the participants. Before commencing step 3 (identification of needs and desires).

Ethical approval for all the phases of the study (SOA 19/34), Massey University, Human Ethics Committee, NZ.

#### Appendix 1: Questions for phase one

a) What do you know about prediabetes? Type 2 diabetes? Heart disease? (Deliver presentation on prediabetes and discuss what barriers for understanding and accessing help for this disease?)

b)Tell us how the programme could work for your community?

c)What processes need to be established for your community?

d)What would motivate you to attend this programme?

#### FINDINGS

Table 1 outlines the themes obtained from the initial interactive group meetings with the Tongan youth and adult groups. In summary, these themes were described as follows: *a*) *'Knowledge about prediabetes'*, which refers to the participants' lack of knowledge and understanding regarding prediabetes; *b*) *'Barriers to understanding and accessing help for* 

prediabetes' which refers to the factors that hinder participants from living a healthy lifestyle; c) 'Motivations for attending an intervention program which refers to ideas that will motivate participants to consistently attend an intervention program aimed at combating prediabetes; d) 'Process that needs to be established in your community' which refers to aspects in the community that help support participants live a healthy lifestyle. Of all the themes that were mentioned previously theme '(b)' was considered most important, given it provided an understanding of barriers that impact Tongan peoples' health. Both the youth and adults agreed that the following factors: lifestyle; cultural; income; and education were barriers to understanding and accessing help for prediabetes.

#### Table 1: Theme development from the interactive group meetings

\*= themes that were prioritized by each group.

Themes	Family representatives (adults)	Youth
a. Knowledge about prediabetes	The family members understood some aspects of prediabetes. -Both family representatives and youth appear to have knowledge of prediabetes solely relating to increased levels of sugar rather than the risk factors that increase the risk of prediabetes such as family history, weight, diet, and inactivity.	The youth had some understanding of prediabetes.
b. Barriers to understanding and accessing help for prediabetes	Lifestyle factors (*) Cultural factors Education (*) Income	Lifestyle factors (*) Cultural factors (*) Education Income
c. Motivations for attending an intervention program	<ul> <li>-To consider specific cultural values. For instance, including a physical activity that is appropriate for both men and women.</li> <li>- To include healthy cooking competitions where everyone can showcase healthy recipes and share it.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>The delivery of health messages should be interactive, interesting and motivating.</li> <li>The physical activities should be varied and have some degree of competition</li> <li>Inclusivity should be the main component of the intervention (Not just the youth but everyone in church)</li> </ul>
d. Processes that needs to be established in your community	<ul> <li>There should be more health promotions happening in our Tongan communities.</li> <li>Utilizing health professionals to deliver health messages in churches.</li> </ul>	-The youth mentioned the structural factors in church and how it would impact the implementation of the intervention. An important question that was raised by the youth- "So many programs happening in church during the week. How are we going to fit the intervention program into the church schedule?"

The youth prioritized 'lifestyle and cultural' and the adults prioritized 'lifestyle and educational' factors as being important perspectives. The adults emphasized the impact of lifestyle factors relating to the Tongan peoples' food choices and lack of physical activity. For example, participant FM2 noted *"that people are aware of the*  consequences of diabetes, yet they choose to eat unhealthy foods". The youth highlighted how food played a major role in the Tongan lifestyle. One of the youth (YP3) mentioned "Like you have misinale (annual missionary offering) and all that stuff and it's bound to have like pigs and everything so like I think that having like the traditional like its supposed to be а big.....supposed to be corn beef. Like its always been the lifestyle for Tongans". Furthermore, the adults highlighted the importance of educating people regarding the risk factors, the impact of prediabetes, and how to prevent it. This was evident in participant FM4's discussion where he noted that "most people often wait to reach the phase of diabetes and then think to live a healthy life. What we need is education to educate them about preventing diabetes". On the other hand, the youth highlighted the impact of the church system on health. Considering that the church is central to the Tongan culture, the youth emphasized that the church obligations often take up their time; and therefore, they are unable to do physical activities.

#### DISCUSSION

The main findings of using a co-design approach to addressing prediabetes in a Tongan community relate to the main theme of 'barriers' to understanding and accessing help for prediabetes', and this was evident for both the youth and adults. In co-design, the researcher's role involved facilitating the interactive group discussion as the participants shared their stories. This approach played an important role in understanding the participants' worldview and prioritizing their input. Furthermore, it allowed the use of culturally-centred methods which involved listening and attempting to understand each participant's reality as different but complementary to other Tongan youths (27, 28). Traditionally, the Pacific way is primarily oratory with verbal negotiations deep rooted in Pacific cultures (29). Subsequently, the interactive group discussion method selected in co-design ensured Tongan worldviews, values, belief systems, and ways of sharing knowledge were reflected. For instance, using Tongan metaphors and storytelling to foster expression, reflection and sharing. This method provided deeper insight into the Tongan peoples' lives and their aspirations as opposed to using traditional ethnographic methods which include in-depth interviews and observations. It also encouraged collaborative explorations and dialogue between the researcher and participants and enabled deeper, meaningful relationship to be formed (30).

With the co-design approach, the researcher prioritized the relationships and community building through collaborating, co-operating and co-learning with participants where mutual exchange of information and trust takes place. This two-way reciprocal process avoided the researcher imposing their own preconceived

ideas on design sessions and enabled shared decision making in phase one of the research. Such a participatory approach emphasized the need for researchers to understand the experiences of participants. In this case the identified their participants health circumstances and their behavioural choices being influenced by income, culture, education and lifestyle factors. Both the youth and adult group highlighted the impact of lifestyle on healthy living and while the adult group further prioritized education, the youth prioritized cultural factors. This difference in prioritization of factors impacting health may explain the intergeneration views regarding the Tongan culture, particularly in regard to the role of the church. The church is central to the Tongan culture and is seen as a socially organized institution for the community, that provides spiritual sustenance and pastoral care. As the church becomes a centre for development and education for the Tongan people, especially for the youth, it is also a place where they can learn characteristics and behaviours intrinsic to Tongan values and beliefs (reference). Previous research highlighted the inability of Tongan churches to adapt to the duration, content and frequency of the activities to suit the New Zealand environment. For example, some critics noted that there should be fewer church activities during the week given that adult members have to work, and children have to focus on their education (reference). Moreover, the concept of church activities occupying lifestyle time was highlighted by the youth, yet this perspective is not shared with the adult group. The adult group viewed the church as an obligated institution that should not be questioned, and that fulfilling these obligations were regarded as blessings to their families. On the contrary, the youth viewed church activities as a time-filler and that attendance took up most of their time and prevent them from activities such as participating in physical activities. In general, both groups were aware of the benefits of physical exercise and its contribution to healthy living, yet the customs attached to the Tongan culture and the church environment does not necessarily promote healthy lifestyles, from a physical perspective.

The majority of Tongans value creating and maintaining good relationships within their family, friends and community networks and therefore prioritize positive social interactions. Utilizing a co-design approach ensured that the relationship established between both parties are grounded in principles of trust, mutual benefit, respect for diversity and the community's culture, and more importantly respecting the voices of the community (31-34) The use of co-design ensured a strong partnership between the community and the researcher, particularly through acknowledging Tongan worldviews and values, practising cultural protocols, involving Tongan people as co-researchers as well as valuing their input (6, 35). This creation of collaboration and coownership of outcomes can be of long-term benefit when it comes to sustaining a relationship, empowers participants and potentially ensure the success of the communitybased intervention (not discussed as part of this paper). Throughout the interactive group discussion, the participants were able to experience their contributions and shared decision making, as a genuine process, particularly when their knowledge and perspectives were included as part of the designthinking process. The participants made comparisons with the experiences and perspective of others, and their input provided strategies for progress particularly regarding their understanding of prediabetes and barriers to accessing lifestyle management programs (19, 36-38).

Co-design prioritizes the improvement of services or the health of a target population; therefore, the co-design activities are outcomesbased which possess a practical focus, with clarity of vision and direction (23, 24). The research project focused on developing a practical real-world solution to prediabetes, and therefore, prioritising health from a Tongan worldview as part of this research. Co-design also allowed for 'insider knowledge' to be tested and analysed between the different groups in this current study, enabling the proposed ideas for the intervention to consider different viewpoints (youth and adult groups), but keeping it pragmatic at the same time.

The transformation of ideas into specific actions, identifying improvements and how best to employ them formulates steps 5 and 6 of the codesign process, and although step 6 was not part of this paper per se, the processes learnt from the earlier steps involves systems development and promotes community capacity building with the goal of improving health outcomes for the community (24, 32, 34). The majority of the Tongans rely on the community as a support structure and work towards what is best for the collective (39), incorporating a co-design approach helps strengthen and empower Tongan communities to take control of their own futures by developing their own ideas, knowledge and skills in response to a particular health issue.

#### CONCLUSION

Co-design principles are placed well with Pacific health frameworks of research, as it gives importance to the needs and views of Pacific peoples. Involving Tongan people in all aspects of the current research, provides much deeper insight into their worldviews, culture, and values. As co-design prioritizes Tongan worldview, culture and values, it provides a greater understanding of Tongan peoples' situations, needs and ideas that contribute in conceptually developing and creating action health plans that may shape their future.

The processes, tools and methods employed in the co-design approach undertaken in the current study, enabled the Tongan people and health research on the basis of research being driven by end users and addressing needs voiced by the Pacific peoples and communities. Taken together, utilising co-design in Tongan communities will explore new approaches to inquiry underpinned by Tongan values, belief systems and ways of sharing knowledge and thus has a distinct contribution to knowledge and society.

#### Acknowledgements

This article could not be completed without the effort and co-operation of the following people. First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest thanks and sincere appreciation to my supervisors Dr Ridvan Firestone, Professor Barry Borman, and Dr Jemaima Tiatia-Seath for your continuous support, academic advice and guidance. A special thanks to my fellow Public health research PhD students Gavin Faeamani, Hana Tuisano and Danielle Prapavessis for your words of encouragement and giving your time to discuss topics relating to Pacific health and codesign.

Gratitude to the Wellington Tongan Methodist church for your unwavering support in assisting with the project. The Health Research Council for funding this project and providing me the opportunity to embark on this project.

#### REFERENCES

1. Ministry for Pacific peoples. Pacific people in New Zealand 2019 [Available from: https://www.mpp.govt.nz/pacific-people-in-nz.

2. Scanlan A, Hooper C. Teen parents evidence brief. In: children OTMf, editor. Wellington2019.

3. Ministry of Health. Improving quality of care for Pacific peoples. Wellington, New Zealand2008. 4. Murra B, Alexander D, Mitikulena A, Borman B, Roberts A, Grig M. The health of Pacific Islands people in New Zealand. In: Commission PH, editor. Wellington1994.

5. Ministry of health. Tagata Pasifika in New Zealand 2014 [Available from: https://www.health.govt.nz/our-work/populations/pacific-health/tagata-pasifika-new-zealand.

6. Health Research Council. Pacific health research guidelines. 2014.

7. Statistics New Zealand. Ethnic groups in New Zealand 2013 [Available from: http://archive.stats.govt.nz/Census/2013census/profile-and-summaryreports/quickstats-culture-identity/ethnicgroups-NZ.aspx.

8. Tukuitonga C. Pacific Island health 2019 [Available from: https://teara.govt.nz/en/pacific-island-health.

9. Statistics New Zealand. 2013 census quickstats about culture and identity Wellington, New Zealand2014 [

10. Sim LMaD. Indicators of Inequality for Maori and Pacific people Wellington2014 [Available from: <u>https://www.victoria.ac.nz/sacl/centres-</u> <u>and-chairs/cpf/publications/working-</u> <u>papers/WP09 2014 Indicators-of-</u> <u>Inequality.pdf</u>.

11. Statistics New Zealand. Health and Pacific peoples in New Zealand 2019 [Available from: http://archive.stats.govt.nz/browse for stats/p eople and communities/pacific peoples/pacific -progress-health/influences-on-health-well-being.aspx.

12. Peter Crampton. A comparison of the NZDep index of socioeconomic deprivation and the index of multiple deprivation. Otago, New Zealand2018.

13. Mauri ora associates. Best health outcomes for Pacific Peoples: Practice implications. 2010 [Available from: https://www.mcnz.org.nz/assets/standards/34 9b83865b/Best-health-outcomes-for-Pacific-Peoples.pdf.

14. Tiatia J, Foliaki L. Pacific cultural competency framework for DHBs (draft 4). Unpublished Report, Waitemata District Health Board, Auckland. 2005.

15. Taumoefolau M. 7 Respect, Solidarity, and Resilience in Pacific Worldviews. Pacific identities and well-being: cross-cultural perspectives. 2013:115. 16. Ministry of Social Development. Nga Vaka o Kāiga Tapu. A Pacific cultural framework to address family violence in New Zealand. . Wellington2012.

17. Tait R. An outcomes framework for Pacific peoples in New Zealand. Wellington; 2008.

18. Ministry of Health. Pacific health action 2019 [Available from: https://www.health.govt.nz/ourwork/populations/pacific-health/pacifichealth-action-plan.

19. Boyd H, McKernon S, Old A. Health service codesign: working with patients to improve healthcare services: guide and toolkit: Waitemata District Health Board; 2010.

20. Bate P, Robert G. Experience-based design: from redesigning the system around the patient to co-designing services with the patient. BMJ quality & safety. 2006;15(5):307-10.

21. Bratteteig T, Bødker K, Dittrich Y, Mogensen PH, Simonsen J. Methods: Organising principles and general guidelines for participatory design projects. Routledge international handbook of participatory design: Routledge; 2012. p. 137-64.

22. Short SE, Mollborn S. Social determinants and health behaviors: conceptual frames and empirical advances. Current opinion in psychology. 2015;5:78-84.

23. Bovaird T, Löffler E. From engagement to co-production: How users and communities contribute to public services. New Public Governance, the Third Sector, and Co-Production: Routledge; 2013. p. 53-78.

24. Steen M, Manschot M, De Koning N. Benefits of co-design in service design projects. International Journal of Design. 2011;5(2).

25. Sundborn G, Metcalf PA, Gentles D, Scragg R, Dyall L, Black P, et al. Overweight and obesity prevalence among adult Pacific peoples and Europeans in the Diabetes Heart and Health Study (DHAHS) 2002-2003, Auckland New Zealand. NZ Med J. 2010;123(1311):30-42.

26. Braun V, Clarke V. Thematic analysis. 2012.

27. Simonsen J, Kensing F. Make room for ethnography in design!: overlooked collaborative and educational prospects. ACM SIGDOC Asterisk Journal of Computer Documentation. 1998;22(1):20-30.

28. Boyd H, McKernon S, Mullin B, Old A. Improving healthcare through the use of codesign. The New Zealand Medical Journal. 2012;125(1357):76-87. 29. Education UoWSo, McGee C. Waikato Journal of Education: Te Hautaka Matauranga O Waikato: University of Waikato; 1995.

30. Sleeswijk Visser F. Bringing the everyday life of people into design. 2009.

31. Zamenopoulos T, Alexiou K. Co-design as collaborative research: Bristol University/AHRC Connected Communities Programme; 2018.

32. Te Morenga L, Pekepo C, Corrigan C, Matoe L, Mules R, Goodwin D, et al. Co-designing an mHealth tool in the New Zealand Māori community with a "Kaupapa Māori" approach. AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Peoples. 2018;14(1):90-9.

33. née Blackwell RW, Lowton K, Robert G, Grudzen C, Grocott P. Using experience-based codesign with older patients, their families and staff to improve palliative care experiences in the emergency department: a reflective critique on the process and outcomes. International journal of nursing studies. 2017;68:83-94.

34. Verbiest ME, Corrigan C, Dalhousie S, Firestone R, Funaki T, Goodwin D, et al. Using

codesign to develop a culturally tailored, behavior change mHealth intervention for indigenous and other priority communities: A case study in New Zealand. Translational behavioral medicine. 2018.

35. Meo-Sewabu L, Hughes E, Stewart-Withers R. Pacific Research Guidelines and Protocols. Pacific Research Guidelines and Protocols. 2017.

36. Bødker K, Kensing F, Simonsen J. Participatory IT design: designing for business and workplace realities: MIT press; 2009.

37. Sanders EB-N, Stappers PJ. Co-creation and the new landscapes of design. Co-design. 2008;4(1):5-18.

38. Piper AM, Lazar A. Co-design in health: What can we learn from art therapy? Interactions. 2018;25(3):70-3.

39. Tu'itahi S, editor Fonua: A model for Pacific health promotion. Health Promotion Forum of New Zealand, Massey University; 2007.

### The Journal of Pacific Research

## **Original Research**

## **OPEN ACCESS**

# E le sauaina tatou tagata matutua: re-examining abuse through the cultural lens of the Fonofale model

#### Juliet BOON-NANAI,<sup>1</sup> Sandra THAGGARD,<sup>2</sup> El -Shadan TAUTOLO<sup>3</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction** Cultural paradigms are emerging as the appropriate way to examine Samoan people's life experiences. This study employs the fonofale model to explore and examine the notion of abuse among Pacific elders, mainly from a Samoan lens.

**Methods** In framing this study, the talanoa approach was deemed culturally appropriate. Twelve Samoan *tagata matutua* (elderly people) were asked to *talanoa* (discuss) their experiences of what abuse means to them.

**Findings** These suggest that, initially, abuse of Samoan elders was contested. That is, it is not the *fa'asamoa* (Samoan way) or the *fa'akerisiano* (Christian way). However, as the talanoa gathered *mafana* (warmth) and *malie* (maintained healthy social relationships), most agreed that physical abuse was uncommon within an *aiga* (familial) context, but other forms as in spiritual abuse were apparent. Overall, the disruption of the *fa'asamoa* through the violation of relational  $v\bar{a}$  concepts are noted and perceived as a form of abuse that counters the universally accepted notions of abuse.

**Conclusion** For these *tagata matutua*, six different forms of abuse were identified, with particular emphasis on cultural and spiritual abuse. Following the fonofale paradigm, which reflects a Samoan worldview, this article informs a perception of spiritual abuse from the Samoan elders' point of view. Their views have relevance to the wider Pacific context.

Key words: abuse, fa'asamoa, fonofale, spiritual, Talanoa, Samoan elderly

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Elder abuse is now a pervasive and global phenomenon.<sup>1</sup> There is a relative lack of conclusive research regarding elder abuse within the Samoan community. Samoans make up most of the Pacific population in Aotearoa New Zealand; they are the fifth largest ethnic group in the country and Samoan is the third most common language.<sup>2</sup> Samoan families, like many Pacific Island families, value and care for their elders.<sup>3</sup> Elderly people, known as tagata *matutua*, are esteemed in both the socio-cultural and spiritual context. They are sacred and, as such, abuse is not overtly considered conceivable. While much of the literature pertaining to abuse as a form of violence is focussed on women and children<sup>4</sup> as well as the physical, emotional, and sexual<sup>5,6</sup> abuse between intimate partners7 perceptions of elder abuse among Samoan people residing in New Zealand are yet unexplored. Furthermore, older people's experiences of abuse, and the ways in which abuse impacts elders in the wider Pacific population are limiting.

**Corresponding author**: Juliet Boon-Nanai, juliet.nanai@aut.ac.nz

- 1. Equity Academic Pasifika, Auckland University of Technology, Auckland, New Zealand
- 2. Senior Lecturer, Nursing, School of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Health and Environmental Sciences, Auckland University of Technology, New Zealand.
- 3. Associate Professor, and Director, Pacific Islands Families Study, Auckland University of Technology, New Zealand

Rec: 26.03.20	Accept: 01.07.20	Publish: 20.06.21						
Citation: Boon-Na	nai J, <i>et al.</i> E le	sauaina tatou tagata						
matutua: Re-exam	ining abuse throug	the cultural lens of						
the fonofale model. Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7):407-								
414. DOI: 10.26635	5/phd.2021.109							
Copyright: © 202	1 Boon-Nanai J, e	t al. This is an open-						

**Copyright:** (2021 Boon-Nanal), *et al.* This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Elder abuse is an extensive and serious issue defined by the World Health Organisation (WHO)<sup>8</sup> as a "single or repeated act or lack of appropriate action occurring within any relationship where there is an expectation of trust, which causes harm or distress to an older person". Abuse of the older person can lead to severe physical injuries, financial misery, as well as to long-term psychological consequences through manifestations of mental health suffering.9-12 Current Age Concern New Zealand statistics record one in ten people over 65 reporting abuse.<sup>13</sup> However, with many cases prevalence undisclosed. is extremely misattributed, with WHO reports indicating that only 4% of abuse is reported worldwide.8

In traditional cultures such as that of the Samoan people, where *fa'asamoa* (Samoan way) places great emphasis on faith and spiritual value (including the *fa'akerisiano* or the Christian way), spiritual abuse may have grave existential and psychological consequences. The WHO and other common definitions of elder abuse do not overtly mention spiritual abuse, but consider sexual, financial, psychological and physical abuse, as well as neglect both intentional or unintentional. Spiritual abuse (SA) has been broadly defined by Gray, LaBore and Carter<sup>14</sup> as, "actions that damage one's subjective experience and personal practice of the sacred, creating a severe disconnection with a higher power or other spiritual sources of meaning and resulting in harm to one's spiritual integrity, lack of access to spiritual resources to cope, and/or an inability to pursue spiritual growth" (p.3).

Research in this area is predominantly Eurocentric and primarily focused on spiritual abuse by church ministers or spiritual leaders positions.<sup>15,16</sup> within power Though conceptualised for American Indian cultures, and although characterisation will vary from culture to culture, Gray's definition is flexible and adapts well to the experiences of Samoan elders in this study where the elderly experience a severe relational disruption with the higher power or spiritual sources and with consequent harm to spiritual integrity, and disconnection through the inability to access spiritual resources to cope, therefore, leading to the inability to pursue spiritual growth. This may also have implications on elder neglect.

Definitions of elder neglect, too, are commonly centered around the failure of a caregiver to meet the needs of an older adult who is unable to meet those needs alone. Behaviours highlighted include denial of food, water, medication, medical treatment, therapy, nursing services, health aids, clothing and visitors. In research orientated toward indigenous American Indians, Gray and colleagues<sup>14</sup> highlight the importance of incorporating a definition of spiritual abuse which may aid in healing the historical trauma of colonisation, often perpetuated by acculturation and assimilation. Whether this is the case for the Samoan elderly is yet to be investigated. It is imperative to provide a Samoan perspective of the elderly person's role within New Zealand society in its traditional and contemporary context so as to understand how the participants' view of abuse is influenced in this study.

#### Samoan Elderly

Samoans address the old people or the elderly as tagata matutua and are perceived as mediators between the cosmos, people and the land. Traditionally, old people "often control useful knowledge and hold positions of political and economic power".<sup>17</sup> As a result, their status is regarded highly and is feared. *Tagata matutua* have a vital role in maintaining harmony within the communities as well as preserving and passing on cultural traditions and values to the younger generations. Tamasese and colleagues noticed how spirituality has a "significant role in maintaining elderly people's overall wellbeing".<sup>18</sup> Their identity and wellbeing are inherently related to family heritage, roles, connections, and responsibilities to their land, including being caregivers as well as custodians to genealogy and chiefly titles. Spirituality is central in this role, guiding them in such practices. In this regard, the *tagata matutua* were therefore perceived as 'sacred' figures who should be respectfully treated and not neglected or abused as expressed in this phrase *e lē sauāina* tatou tagata matūtua. Younger generations are expected to maintain this relational integrity through the *vā tapuia* (sacred spaces) concept. To be respectful you have to *tausi-le-vā*, that is to nurture and maintain this vā fealoaloa'i (respectful relations). To disrupt this relational covenant, one will be violating it, that is, *soli-levā*. One can restore this *vā* through *teu-le-vā* or restore the disrupted relations. To sustain this relational space, one has to care for the elderly through *fetausia'i* or servant leadership guided through mutual reciprocity, love (alofa), compassion and service (tautua).

Migration to New Zealand and other countries have posed challenges to this relational status of the Samoan elderly. They have become caregivers to their grandchildren. Cross-cultural studies conclude that loss of prestige and esteem by the elderly are the 'biproducts of urbanisation, industrialisation, and modernisation'.<sup>17</sup> Over time, their roles and intergenerational perspectives of the elderly as revered and sacred entities and even as cultural treasures have been misconstrued. The demands of children and grandchildren more assimilated to Western culture may leave elderly grandparents pressured to fulfil expected roles and are possibly exploited by their adult children.<sup>19</sup> With inadequate English comprehension and ability, Samoan elderly people in New Zealand have been treated as babysitters out of the financial necessity for adult children to save childcare costs and afford housing.<sup>18</sup> Therefore, Samoan perspectives of elderly and ageing in New Zealand conflict. Such views have impacted this  $v\bar{a}$  as well as the spiritual relational domain that has influenced Samoan elderly views of abuse.

This study aims to further inform the definition of spiritual abuse, specifically from a Samoan worldview, by giving voice to the views of Samoan elders, and highlights any differences from the typical Eurocentric understanding of spiritual abuse.

#### **METHODS**

#### Fonofale Model as a Cultural Paradigm

A framework for understanding elder abuse must be culturally informed. The fonofale model was employed as a guiding framework to examine tagata matutua abuse within the Samoan worldview.<sup>20</sup> Pulotu-Endemann uses a traditional meeting (fono) house (fale) to portray the symbolic values underpinning Samoan values, beliefs, customs and world view. Drawing on his metaphorical representations, a Samoan is born into a *fale* that consists of the various *pou* conveying the spiritual, physical, (posts) emotional, sexual and other domains that Samoan well-being. facilitate Spirituality permeates all the physical landscapes and people and it is significantly broader than religion. Sometimes the two beliefs are conflated. In some ways, spirituality is inclusive or different from religion (fa'akerisiano).

On top of the *fale* is the thatched roof. The roof depicts the overall culture that shelters Samoans. The traditional foundation of the *fale* represents the basic unit of the aiga (family), and is indicative of the values embedded in the Samoan culture or fa'asamoa. Suaalii-Sauni, Wheeler<sup>21</sup> emphasises that "for the house to stand firm, its core structure must exist and hold together from the foundation to the posts and roof" (p.27). This collective ideology of *aiga* in caring for elders is important. It reinforces the spiritual component as manifested in the nurturing social relations such as tausi-le-vā. If there are problems with one of the domains within the fonofale model, holistic well-being will be impacted. This impact is trampling or violating of the sacred spaces – *soli-le-vā*. For the purpose of this study, this means consideration of not only the biomedical condition and physical manifestations, but of other dimensions – including the socio-economic situation, cultural and spiritual beliefs, and aspirations regarding health issues – is imperative.

In order to explore what abuse means to the Samoan elderly, and in doing so, to identify any form of abuse witnessed within their *aiga* and/or methodological communities. the talanoa framework. introduced by Vaioleti<sup>22</sup> was employed. Grounded in phenomenology, with emphasis on the participants' lived experiences, talanoa has become multi-disciplinary and crosscultural in its application, not only across the Pacific but also internationally within the wider social sciences and academic realm.

#### Participants

Twelve participants (6 females, 6 males, 58-87 years old) were recruited through purposive sampling who were included as part of a 50-person Pacific elderly cohort. They voluntarily agreed to engage in the larger Pacific Elderly Abuse Research Project between August and September 2019. All participants were Samoanborn, currently residing in West and South Auckland, New Zealand, still maintaining their cultural ties to the homeland. Except for a few, all held chiefly matai titles. Three of the respondents were currently caring for an elderly person.

#### Ethics and Anonymity

The Auckland University of Technology Ethics Committee provided approval for this project. (Reference 19/176 17 June 2019). Anonymity of the participants' responses are represented by their gender abbreviation and age (m, 63). Samoans regard their elderly people's knowledge as merit. Having a culture of oratory for many centuries, and acknowledging one's self in a discussion is regarded as a means of authenticating and validating knowledge.<sup>23</sup> All of the *tagata matutua* performed leadership roles within their families, communities, and the church, giving them life experiences that are to be valued. Samoan elders' views point to the importance of not being physically abused but how the next generation of adult children disrupt this meaning of respect, sacredness without reverence that can be addressed from a culturally and spiritually specific interpretation of abuse. Talanoa (discussion) with the twelve Samoan elders in the group were conducted within familiar community centres that were central to them.

#### Thematic analysis

Braun and Clarke<sup>24</sup> introduced a six-phase guide to the thematic analysis exercise which was adopted in this study. This approach to thematic analysis gives rise to the people's voices. Its findings provide the narratives evoked through the *talanoa*, giving meaning to the elders' social experiences. Patterns here reflected themes of cultural, spiritual, emotional and financial abuse.

#### DISCUSSION

All the participants initially declared that abuse was non-existent among their families, that is, "e lē sauāina tatou tagata matutua" (m,69). Participants argued that, "due to our culture, we have to look after our elders" (m, 69). Another participant concurred "I agree with that. It's part of our culture. It was told to us by our parents." (m, 63). With regards to the fonofale model, the aiga is the foundation and the basic unit of Samoan families. Such expressed views reflect *fetausia'i* or the reciprocal nurturing of serving between *aiga* and the elderly is customary. the Appreciation of this collective ideology of *aiga* in caring for the elders is reflected in many of the views that were comprehensively discussed. Often, this approach assists in the cultural dynamics because it is the *aiga* who makes decisions about who takes responsibility for the care of the *tagata matutua*.

These salient views perceived by the Samoan elderly participants were similar to that of communities where the collective ideology is important, as with Asian migrants, as well as Indians, and many Polynesian societies.<sup>1,25,26</sup> Notably, the fonofale model uses the concept of spirituality deliberately inclusive of pre-Christian values, beliefs and practices. Tamasese alluded to the importance of this spiritual understanding towards the mental well-being and quality of life of a Samoan elderly person. As one respondent succinctly put it, if "Samoan families do not look after and care for their elderly people, they think that their sacrifice is not going up... these are the fundamental beliefs" (m, 63), meaning the sacrifice to the cosmos (God). Parents who are often the elderly are viewed as a symbolic representation and connection with the spiritual realm. In return for their dedication, children will receive abundant blessings. This view is influenced by biblical scripture. Elders believe children are obligated because stipulations in the book of Exodus (Chapter 20, verse 12) is engrained through Sunday school or aoga faifeau (village pastor's school) that one must "honour your father and mother, so that you may live long in the land the Lord your god has given you". For Samoan elders, such a belief is synonymous with their cultural ones influenced the  $v\bar{a}$  of respect, honour, and obedience. In this regard, elderly are considered

as 'sacred' and treated with 'reverence' ( $v\bar{a}$  *faaaloalo*). One participant considers that if this is the underlying view, then respecting elders is part of looking after them well and not abusing them.

Physical abuse of elders was strongly argued by the participants . A female participant began by stating that when she hears the word 'abuse', she only understands its physical connotations:

When I think about abuse, I think about punching, kicking, ... so [elder] abuse is not the Samoan way because we do respect our elders but when I hear some of you, well, I guess it does happen in our culture but it's behind closed doors. Yes, I realise that there is the emotional and verbal abuse. I think, for the Samoan elderly, the emotional abuse is a big one. Not the physical or verbal but emotionally ... (f, 58).

While the WHO emphasise physical abuse as the most reported category of elder abuse because of the 'granny bashing' phenomenon in Western communities, the Samoan elders here countered this view.<sup>27</sup>

Another perceived view of abuse is the placing of elderly people in a rest home. The participants considered this as an act against *fa'asamoa*, and the spiritual values and beliefs encapsulated therein. According to one participant, abuse deprives an elderly person of their autonomy which leads to constraint and increased psychological deterioration. She clarified that she had not experienced it, but witnessed this form of abuse:

My understanding is that abuse takes away their [elderly] freedom, to uphold their values and opinions. For example, I've seen an elderly person who was a family member taken to the rest home. He had a bit of dementia. Because family members and extended family have abandoned him by not visiting, his memory quickly faded. He was staying with a palagi person and he lost that mother tongue [Samoan] language that he feels he needed. That mother tongue makes him not forget things. It would have helped if the family talked to him in his own language [to] make him feel good and feel valued (f, 65).

Placing elderly in a rest home goes against the collective notion of *fetausia'i*. As mentioned earlier, the *aiga* has the obligation and responsibility of caring for elders. Apparently, this participant believed that placing an elderly in a rest home is mistreatment to exercise their

independence to engage in cultural obligations. Although she had not experienced abuse in her home, she shared her observations from other members of their extended *aiga*, she heavily argued that the option of placing elders in a rest home is an act derived from conflicting held worldviews, values and beliefs between the Samoan elderly husband and his *palagi* (European) wife. According to her, this in the rest home, this elderly limited his abilities:

...to do things Samoan, like speaking Samoan, eating Samoan food, attending Samoan family gatherings... he was the head matai of his particular extended family. He could be closer to his Samoan family for his mental wellbeing and quality of living (f, 65).

The example here suggests that not adhering to the fa'asamoa is considered abuse because it is potentially damaging cultural norms. This is because the elderly person is being withheld from conducting his *matai* duties. Such duties uphold the cultural domain of the fonofale model; the roof which is the overarching aspect of the holistic wellbeing of the Samoan person.

Abandoning elders in rest homes created much discussion because participants considered it a disrespectful act, against the *fa'asamoa* as well as *fa'akerisiano* (Christian) values. One participant likened opting to take the elderly person to a rest home as also a form of not upholding Christian beliefs:

It's like sinning. If we put our elders in a rest home; that's emotional abuse. I'm sure no elder wants to go and stay there. They want to be looked after by their children (m, 69).

Disrespect was not a common feature of the Eurocentric literature. In a Chinese context, Tam and Neysmith<sup>26</sup> argue that "to categorize disrespect as psychological abuse or neglect misses its meaning and significance as a culturally specific form of abuse". Disrespect - of the individual elderly person, of their cultural role, and of their cultural and religious beliefs – is a powerful form of abuse because it is concealed within the cultural context, "where the value of elder respect lacks meaning equivalent to that in western society". In the Japanese context, Tomita<sup>28</sup> found that silence functioned as a form of abuse to suppress elderly people in a culture where free expression of emotion is unacceptable. While Japanese people may recognise disrespect as unacceptable, it remains invisible under the generic categories of elder abuse. Even though victims themselves may not articulate disrespectful acts as elder abuse, we

surmise that they experience tremendous harm, given that disrespect means the rejection of cherished values by close family members.

The global literature identifies mistreatment as another form of abuse. Placing the elderly in a rest home may be considered mistreatment or neglect. Therefore, more research and discussions on such context-specific examples warrant recognition.

There were discussions on other forms of abuse, but participants highlighted the significance of what they perceived as spiritual abuse. The participants described not having access to Church:

Sometimes, I want to go to church, but no one takes me. Everybody has their own lives, and they don't think about me!" (f, 70).

Another participant supported this view,

I went to Australia and I asked my cousins to look after my grandmother. I got a call from my cousin saying, "you'd better come; Grandma wants to go church". They argued, "no we don't have time to take her to church". That's abuse. I got on the phone and I said, "How dare you! I told you to look after her". Cousin replies "I don't have time. I went out last night and I'm tired". That, to me, is abuse", (f, 58).

Two things are important here in a spiritual or fa'akerisiano (like a Christian) context; one is the relationship with God and the other is the act of worship. Boling<sup>29</sup> explains that as older people in the church mature, this relationship becomes a priority for them, they desire to make peace with God. They develop a spirit formation as they expect they will die soon and want to be ready for 'the crossing' to walk with God (p. 59). They want to go to church because they have been taught that through the practice of worship, such as hearing scripture readings from the Holy Bible and praying, they create the space and place to develop a sense of proximity before meeting their maker. While young people may not share the urgency of their faith, this aspect of spirituality is significant in adulthood. Attending church is a soul-searching experience and if family members do not help to ensure older people are assisted to church, it deprives elderly people of this journey. In effect, Lui and Schwenke<sup>30</sup> assert that if this happens, it will impact heavily on their holistic well-being, in particular, their spiritual and mental well-being. To demonstrate this the participants noted:

Abuse is not the Samoan way of life... I don't feel abused because I have a very good support system in place with my daughter. Our relationship sometimes go up and down, but she knows it's her place to look after us. We taught her those values and she has stuck to them. Values of respect for our elders. Humility: be humble in the presence of elders, lotoalofa – love and compassion, have faith, hope and love all the time. It is very important that we teach our kids the essence of spiritual life, so in this respect, they respect us. However, I know some older people are lonely.

Being lonely and neglected occurs when children are not around to look after their elderly. This is an intergenerational conflict. The fonofale model also shows how time, environment, and context are dynamics that should be considered as social determinants of the context-specific analysis of abuse.

Caring for elders in New Zealand seem to be an obligation in nurturing the relational space or *tausi-le-va* and participants acknowledged that because of such neglect, they have witnessed some elders wanting to return to the homeland. For example:

Their kids leave them. I know some [elderly] want to return home to the islands because no one here wants to look after them. ... (f, 82).

Studies from the global literature identify neglect as another form of abuse with psychological and emotional consequences.<sup>27</sup> This above comment raises a problem solving solution, that the *aiga* collective can resolve  $v\bar{a}$  relations amongst the generations, even over time as Ihara and Vakalahi suggested. <sup>31,32</sup>

Further exploration of such notions of abuse need to be clarified. This article argues that any definition of forms of abuse must be informed by the culture in which the abuse occurs. Discussions were focussed more on how the *fa'asamoa* and its values and beliefs are not practised when it comes to caring for the *tagata matutua*. Elder abuse is inextricably linked to specific cultural and spiritual elements because there are cultural variations that point to particular references in these areas.<sup>33</sup>

The Samoan worldview guided by the dimensions of the fonofale paradigm grounded the ontological importance of nurturing the  $v\bar{a}$  (relationships). This nurturing is achieved by attempting to harmonise the balance between the spiritual, physical, emotional, cultural and intergenerational elements.<sup>34</sup> Because such are the epistemological underpinnings of these norms, as a result, abuse of the Samoan elderly was at first contested.<sup>20</sup> Biblical concerns to do

with the care and respect for the elderly as a filial responsibility are also expressed in Jewish law with similarities in equating it with the *fa'asamoa* values, beliefs, customs and practices synergies presented in the participants' views here.<sup>35</sup>

For these Samoan elders, their belief was that their families should be looking after the parents or grandparents due to these philosophical or, as one participant said, 'fundamental' foundations. The relationships between these elements or domains involves the core values of *fa'aaloalo* (respect), tautua (service), alofa (love), and fetausia'i (reciprocity in the form of servant leadership).<sup>36</sup> Hence, the thought of putting their elders in a rest home was perceived as 'sinning' because it deviated from these core values. Equally abusive was the younger generation not making the effort for the elderly person to attend church. All twelve Samoan elders agreed with these views. The *fetausia'i* paradigm came through strongly. It is nuanced and theoretically related to the discourses alluding to the notions elder abuse, neglect, disrespect and of mistreatment.

#### CONCLUSION

The fonofale paradigm in this study afforded an awareness of the cultural and spiritual dimension within the Samoan  $v\bar{a}$ , or relational framework, to allow an understanding of elder abuse. The elderly in this study drew on the *fa'asamoa* to explore and express whether the spiritual and cultural elements cherished by the *tagata matutua* are responded to by the younger generation. The findings highlight that elder abuse not only exists but is prevalent in the Samoan community and that there may be a need to redefine abuse using a cultural lens to inform health policies.

Elder abuse may be an associated emerging act of violence adding either to the deconstruction or the co-construction *talanoa* or dialogues of domestic violence and child abuse<sup>1</sup>, which has potential significant adverse impacts on the health and quality of life of Samoan elderly and on Pacific people more broadly. This study has found that Samoan families, like other diasporic communities, are undergoing changes. Values in the traditional collective are impacted by the intergenerational values and priorities of children. However, it can be said that strengthening the *fa'asamoa* and *fa'akerisiano* within the families can deter elder abuse.

#### **Conflicting Interests**

The authors declare no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### Acknowledgement

We are grateful to the Samoan elderly participants from Auckland, Aotearoa, New Zealand who have shared their experiences, making this research possible. This research project was funded by the Faculty of Health and Environmental Sciences Research Development Fund of the Auckland University of Technology. Faafetai tele lava!

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Dong X. Elder abuse: Systematic review and implications for practice. American Geriatrics Society. 2015;63(6):1214-38.
- 2. Statistics New Zealand. 2018 Census totals by topic national highlights: Statistics New Zealand; 2018 [updated 24 January 2020]. Available from: https://www.stats.govt.nz/informationreleases/2018-census-totals-by-topicnational-highlights.
- 3. Vakalahi HFO, Heffernan K, Johnson RN. Pacific Island elderly: A model for bridging generations and systems. Journal of Baccalaureate Social Work. 2007;12(2):26-41. doi: doi:10.18084/1084-7219.12.2.26.
- Boodoosigh R, Beres M, Tombs D. Research briefing: Violence against women in Samoa. Women's Studies Journal. 2018;32(1/2):33-56.
- 5. Secretariat of the Pacific Community. The Samoa family health and safety study. Noumea, Caledonia: Secretariat of the Pacific Community, 2006.
- 6. Fa'alau F, Wilson S. Pacific perspectives on family violence in Aotearoa New Zealand. University of Auckland: New Zealand Family Violence Clearinghouse; 2020. Available from: https://nzfvc.org.nz/sites/default/files/NZF VC-Issues-Paper-16-pacific-peoples.pdf.
- 7. Puni EE. Intimate partner violence: A case study of Samoan male perception of IPV in New Zealand. Auckland, New Zealand: Auckland University of Technology; 2019.
- 8. WHO. A global response to elder abuse and neglect: building primary health care capacity to deal with the problem worldwide: main report. . Geneva, Switzerland: 2008.
- Dong X, Simon MA. Elder abuse as a risk factor for hospitalization in older persons. JAMA Intern Med. 2013;173(10):911-7. Epub 2013/04/10. doi:

10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.238. PubMed PMID: 23567991.

- 10. Baker MW. Elder Mistreatment: Risk, Vulnerability, and Early Mortality. Journal of the American Psychiatric Nurses Association. 2016;12(6):313-21. doi: 10.1177/1078390306297519.
- 11. Lachs MS, Williams CS, O'brien S, Pillemer KA, Charlson ME. The mortality of elder mistreatment. JAMA. 1998;280(5):428-32.
- 12. Thaggard S, Tautolo DE-S. Bula vakavanua and the spiritual disruption of elder abuse: A Fijian perspective. Pacific Health Dialog. 2020;21(6):335-40. doi: 10.26635/phd.2020.639.
- 13. ACNZ. Age Concern New Zealand 2018. Available from: https://www.ageconcernauckland.org.nz/eld er-abuse-awareness-day.
- 14. Gray JS, LaBore KB, Carter P. Protecting the sacred tree: Conceptualizing spiritual abuse against Native American elders. Psychology of Religion and Spirituality. 2018. doi: 10.1037/rel0000195.
- 15. Oakley L, Kinmond K. Breaking the Silence on Spiritual Abuse. London, UNITED KINGDOM: Palgrave Macmillan Limited; 2013.
- 16. Johnson D, VanVonderen J. The subtle power of spiritual abuse: Recognizing and escaping spiritual manipulation and false spiritual authority within the church. : Baker Books; 2005.
- 17. Counts DA, Counts DR. I am not dead yet! Aging and death: Process and experience in Kaliai. In: Counts DA, Counts DR, editors. Aging and its transformation: Moving toward death in Pacific societies. Pittsburgh and London: University of Pittsburgh Press; 1985. p. 131-56.
- Tamasese TK, Parsons TL, Waldegrave C. Pacific perspectives on ageing in New Zealand Wellington, New Zealand: Family Centre Social Policy Research Unit, 2014.
- 19. Cox C. Cultural diversity among grandparent caregivers: Implications for interventions and policy. Educational Gerontology. 2018;44(8):484-91. doi: 10.1080/03601277.2018.1521612.
- 20. Pulotu-Endemann PK. Fonofale model of health 2009. Available from: http://www.hauora.co.nz/resources/Fonofal emodelexplanation.pdf.
- 21. Suaalii-Sauni T, Wheeler A, Saafi E, Robinson G, Agnew F, Warren H, et al. Exploration of

Pacific perspectives of Pacific models of mental health service delivery in New Zealand. Pacific Health Dialog. 2009;15(1):18-27.

- 22. Vaioleti T. Talanoa research methodology: A developing position on Pacific research. Waikato Journal of Education. 2006;12:21-35.
- 23. Barnes SS, Hunt TL. Samoa's pre-contact connections in West Polynesia and beyond. Journal of Polynesian Society. 2005;114:227-66.
- 24. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology. 2006;3(2):77-101.
- 25 Li M, Liang Y, Dong X. Different definitions of elder mistreatment and mortality: A prospective cohort study from 2011 to 2017. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2019;67:S506-S12.
- 26. Tam S, Neysmith S. Disrespect and Isolation: Elder abuse in Chinese communities. Canadian Journal of Aging. 2006;25(2):141-51.
- 27. Penhale B, Kingston P. Elder abuse: An overview of recent and current development. Health and Social Care in the Community. 1995;3(5):311-20.
- 28. Tomita SK. The Consequences of Belonging: Conflict Management Techniques Among Japanese Americans. J Elder Abuse Neglect. 1998;9(3):41-68. doi: 10.1300/J084v09n03\_03.
- 29. Boling D. Spiritual Formation and the Work of Older Persons in the Church. Journal of Religion, Spirituality & Aging. 2009;22(1-

2):55-69. 10.1080/15528030903313862.

30. Lui D, Schwenke L, editors. Soul searching. . The Mental Health Services Conference of Australia and New Zealand; 2003; Wellington, New Zealand: From Rhetoric to Reality: Proceedings of the 12th Annual The MHS Conference 2003.

doi:

- Ihara ES, Vakalahi HFO. Collective worldviews and health of Pacific American elders. Educational Gerontology. 2012;38(6):400-11. doi: 10.1080/03601277.2011.559852.
- 32. Ihara ES, Vakalahi HFO. Spirituality: The essence of wellness among Tongan and Samoan elders. Journal of Religion & Spirituality in Social Work: Social Thought. 2011;30(4):405-21. doi: 10.1080/15426432.2011.619916.
- 33. Oakley L. What is spiritual abuse. 2013. In: Breaking the silence on spritual abuse [Internet]. NY: Palgrave MacMillan; [7-22]. Available from: ProQuest Ebook Central, http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/aut/d etail.action?docID=1514279.
- 34. Fairbairn-Dunlop P, Nanai J, Ahio L. Pacific Research. In: Wright St-Clair V, Reid D, Shaw S, Ramsbotham J, editors. Evidence based health practice. Australia: Oxford University Press; 2014. p. 77-93.
- 35. Carter W. Adult children and elderly parents: The worlds of the new testament. Journal of Religious Gerontology. 2001;12(2):45-59. doi: 10.1300/J078v12n02\_06.

### The Journal of Pacific Research



## PACIFIC HEALTH DIALOG

**OPEN ACCESS** 

## Lack of Native Hawaiian Neurologists and Disparities in Care for Native Hawaiians in Hawai'i

Maiya SMITH, Christina TSE, Nicholas FRACHER, Ryoko HIROI, William HARRIS, Selin KUTLU, Nicole ANZAI, Heather MIURA, Bryce CHANG, Douglas MILES

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** In Hawai'i, there are 367,000 Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islanders. Native Hawaiians experience health disparities in a variety of conditions, including stroke, diabetes, and cancer. Ethnic minorities are underrepresented among physicians; this lack of physician-patient racial concordance may contribute to the disparities, as recent studies suggest that racial discordance resulted in poorer healthcare quality. This study aims to assess the current status of neurological health disparities in the Native Hawaiian population in Hawai'i, with a focus on identifying neurologist ethnic representation, neurological diseases, and healthcare-related challenges disproportionately affecting Native Hawaiians.

**Methods**: An anonymous survey on physician's attitudes and practice was emailed to all neurologists in the Hawai'i Neurological Society from February 2019 to June 2019.

**Findings:** Twenty-three full responses and one partial response was received. No participants selfidentified as Native Hawaiian nor did they know of any Native Hawaiian neurologists in Hawai'i, yet all who completed the survey reported treating Native Hawaiians in their practice (n = 23), which identifies a gap in Native Hawaiian representation in the field of neurology in Hawai'i. In addition, majority of participants perceived that Native Hawaiians are disproportionately affected by neurological diseases and have difficulty accessing neurology services and obtaining quality care.

**Conclusions:** Future focus on creating opportunities to improve racially discordant physician-patient relationships and to increase Native Hawaiian representation in neurology may help narrow the gap in health disparities experienced by Native Hawaiians.

KEYWORDS: Native Hawaiian, Neurology, Racial Concordance, Health Disparities, Physician Shortage

#### **INTRODUCTION**

According to the United States Department Office of Minority Health, there are currently 1.5 million Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islanders living in the United States (US).<sup>1</sup> In Hawai'i alone, there are 367,000 Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islanders.<sup>1</sup> Native Hawaiians have the shortest life expectancy of any racial group and have significantly higher rates of many chronic, preventable diseases, such as diabetes, stroke, and heart disease.<sup>1-4</sup> These disparities may have to do with a long history of mistrust of Westernization by Native Hawaiians. Within 100 years of Captain James Cook's arrival to Hawai'i in 1778, 90% of the population passed away due to the introduction of new diseases.<sup>5,6</sup> As missionaries arrived in the 1800s, Western ideas were forced upon Hawaiian language and culture. In 1883, Americans overthrew the Hawaiian monarch, Queen Lili'uokalani. To this day, some Native Hawaiians continue to oppose the recognition of the United States and argue

**Corresponding author**: Maya Smith, <u>maiyas22@hawaii.edu</u> University of Hawai'i at Manoa, John A. Burns School of

Medicine, Honolulu, Hawaii, United States of AmericaRec: 15.10.2020Acc: 25.05.2021Pub: 20.06.2021Citation:Smith M, et al. Lack of Native HawaiianNeurologists and Disparities in Care for Native Hawaiians inHawai'i.Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7):415-420. DOI:10.26635/phd.2021.108Copyright:© 2021 Smith M, et al. This is an open-access

article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

that the overthrow violated international law. The cumulative effect of these historical traumas may be still influence Native Hawaiian interactions with Western healthcare today, and possibly play a role in Native Hawaiian healthcare disparities in Hawaiʻi.<sup>7</sup>

One way to ameliorate these health disparities could be to increase physician-patient racial concordance, defined as when a physician and patient are of the same race.2-4 Studies have found that a physician's perception of a patient's race impacts the quality of care given.<sup>8</sup> Among some minorities, it has been shown that having physician-patient racial concordance can improve patient satisfaction, increase utilization of physician services, and possibly improve health outcomes.<sup>2-4</sup> However, as with other minorities. Native Hawaiians are often underrepresented among physicians. Although Native Hawaiians make up 18 to 22% of Hawai'i's population, only 4% of licensed physicians in Hawai'i are of Native Hawaiian ancestry.9 Furthermore, a majority of these Native Hawaiian physicians tend to specialize in leaving other primary care. areas of specialization, such as neurology, particularly underrepresented. 10

The prevalence of Native Hawaiian neurologists and attitudes toward Native Hawaiians by neurologists in the state of Hawai'i has not been reported to our knowledge. This study aims to assess the current status of neurological health disparities in the Native Hawaiian community living in Hawai'i, with a focus on identifying neurologist racial representation, neurological diseases, and health care-related challenges disproportionately affecting Native Hawaiians.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Recruitment and Consent**

An anonymous online survey was emailed to all 44 practicing neurologists in the Hawai'i Neurological Society (HNS), a professional organization for neurologists in the state of Hawai'i, at the time of data collection. A formal request for the email list and announcement of the study was made in-person by the authors at an HNS meeting, which was approved by the HNS board of directors. In addition, approval was granted by the University of Hawai'i Institutional review board (2018-00855) committee prior to conducting the survey.

A waiver of informed consent was obtained from all participants prior to conducting the online survey and was sent as an attachment in the email invitation. There was no payment or other form of incentive for participation. From February 2019 to June 2019, emails with a link to the survey were sent. Participation was voluntary. No funding was provided for this research. All authors have full access to all of the data.

#### Measures

Queen's The Medical Center physician satisfaction physician survey measuring attitudes was adapted into a 26-question survey with permission from The Queen's Medical Center. The survey contained questions pertaining to physician background and training, perceptions of practicing in Hawai'i, and perception of disparities in access to and quality of neurology care for Native Hawaiians patients in Hawai'i. Demographic information was not asked in the survey with the concern of over identifying information from a small sample size by HNS board members. The anonymous online survey was hosted on REDCap, a Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act compliant survey database.

#### **Data Analysis**

Microsoft Excel 2011 version 14.0.0 (Microsoft Corporation: Redmond, WA) was used to report descriptive statistics. Inferential statistics were not utilized due to the small number of participants.

#### RESULTS

The survey received responses from 24 neurologists. Twenty-three completed the entire survey (52%) and 1 participant only partially completed the survey (2%). Participants reported an average of 14 years practicing in Hawai'i, ranging between 1.2 to 32 years (n = 24). Among participants (n = 24) only 25% (n = 6) were born and raised in Hawai'i and/or completed any part of their medical education in Hawai'i.

When asked about their ancestry and care of Native Hawaiian patients in their practice (n = 23), none of the participants who responded to the question were of Native Hawaiian descent or knew of any Native Hawaiian neurologists, but they all reported caring for Native Hawaiian patients. When asked if they perceived that, among the patients they treat, Native Hawaiians were disproportionately affected by certain diseases, a majority of participants agreed with the statement (61%, n = 14), specifying stroke and hemorrhage (57%, n = 13) (**Figure 1**).

Seventy-four percent of respondents (n = 17) perceived that Native Hawaiians have greater difficulty accessing or are less likely to seek out neurology services. The respondents also qualitatively reported lower health literacy and compliance among their Native Hawaiian patients.

**Figure 1:** Participants' responses to "among the patients you treat, do you feel that there are certain diseases that Native Hawaiians are disproportionately affected by?" (n = 23). Results were obtained by an anonymous survey to physician members of the Hawai'i Neurological Society. EEG = Electroencephalography; TBI = Traumatic Brain Injury.



One respondent noted that patients of Native Hawaiian descent have "[an] understanding of psychiatric disorders, however, the overall understanding of neurological disorders in this community [is] poor. I spend a lot of time educating." In addition, 39% (n = 9) of respondents indicated that they perceived special consideration is necessary when treating Native Hawaiian patients with three participants attributing this to access to care and cultural concerns, and two participants attributing this to health literacy.

Seventy-four percent of respondents (n = 17)perceived that Native Hawaiians have greater difficulty accessing or are less likely to seek out neurology services. The respondents also qualitatively reported lower health literacy and compliance among their Native Hawaiian patients. One respondent noted that patients of Native Hawaiian descent have "[an] understanding of psychiatric disorders, however, overall understanding of neurological the disorders in this community [is] poor. I spend a lot of time educating." In addition, 39% (n = 9) of respondents indicated that they perceived special consideration is necessary when treating Native Hawaiian patients with three participants attributing this to access to care and cultural concerns, and two participants attributing this to health literacy.

Respondents were also asked about various ways the John A. Burns School of Medicine (JABSOM) could alleviate Hawai'i's neurologist shortage (n = 23, 96%). Seventy-four percent (n = 17) recommended "neurology rotation for 3rd

year medical students," 74% (n = 17) suggested "neurology residency program," 61% (n = 14) suggested "more opportunities to interact with practicing neurologists," 30% (n = 7) indicated "scholarship for medical students committed to neurology," and 17% (n = 4) recommended "more research opportunities in neurology."

#### DISCUSSION

It is a striking finding that none of the neurologists surveyed identified as Native Hawaiian or knew of any current Native Hawaiian neurologists, as there may be important implications for the Native Hawaiian population suffering disproportionately from stroke and other neurological disorders. 11,12 Namely, the fact that this survey found no Native Hawaiian neurologists in Hawai'i implies racial discordance the physician-patient of relationship. A study demonstrated racial concordance may be beneficial to Native Hawaiians, who are be hesitant to utilize Western medicine, and having a race concordant physician may encourage those of Native Hawaiian ancestry to better utilize physician services.<sup>7,12</sup> Racial concordance has been recognized in the literature to correlate with better patient satisfaction, improved health outcomes, and better utilization of physician services.<sup>8,11,12</sup> For example, African Americans who have a physician of the same race are more likely to express satisfaction and more likely to rate their physician as excellent.<sup>13,14</sup> Similar to African Americans, the benefits of race

concordant care may be especially relevant in Hawai'i where many unique cultural practices associated with health and illness have been passed down generationally.<sup>15</sup> Therefore, it may be inferred that an increase in recruitment of Native Hawaiians into the field of medicine would help with greater race concordant relationships among Native Hawaiians and their physicians. In addition, prior research finds that physicians identifying as minorities were more likely to practice in underserved areas and treat a more diverse patient population, including patients in underrepresented and underserved ethnic groups, lower income and Medicaid patients, and patients with worse overall health statuses.<sup>16</sup> Thus, not only would recruiting more Native Hawaiians to medicine be beneficial for the Native Hawaiian populations in Hawai'i, but also to the greater underserved community. With more Native Hawaiians in medicine, it raises the likelihood of Native Hawaiians pursuing neurology. By having a Native Hawaiian neurologist in Hawai'i, it can improve the racial concordance between Native Hawaiians and neurologists, leading to better outcomes in their neurological disease.

JABSOM has taken several steps over the years to aid and encourage Native Hawaiian students to pursue a career in medicine with notable success. As of 2010, 118 actively practicing Native Hawaiian physicians were identified in Hawai'i, 96 of which were JABSOM graduates.<sup>17</sup> Despite this promising trend, these efforts have not led to any currently practicing Native Hawaiian neurologist in Hawai'i. The issue of low rates of medical students choosing to specialize in neurology is not unique to Hawai'i, or even the US at large.<sup>18</sup> This issue can be attributed to a perceived lack of effective treatment options, poor work-life balance, and/or lack of medical student engagement in neurology courses.<sup>18</sup> At the Boston University School of Medicine, faculty addressed these aforementioned issues through the creation of the Comprehensive Opportunities for Research and Teaching Experience (CORTEX) program, which offers students longitudinal contact with a neurology mentor as well as research and teaching opportunities throughout medical school.19 similar Α program implemented at JABSOM could benefit from culturally tailored longitudinal mentorship and integration of students into the local neurology community, in ways that integrate Native Hawaiian and Western values. For example, students could have the opportunity to work with neurologists who focus on Native Hawaiian research or work with neurologists who work predominantly Native with Hawaiian populations. Not only might this ameliorate some

of the potential negative perceptions that many medical students may have of this field, but a program, like CORTEX, may also demonstrate to Native Hawaiian students their potential impact by directly exposing them to the neurological disparities faced by their own community.<sup>18</sup>

Fostering interest in neurology, especially among Native Hawaiian medical students, could also be encouraged through the implementation of mandatory neurology clerkships. A majority of the respondents recommended that JABSOM could help improve the neurologist shortage through a mandatory third-year neurology clerkship, creation of neurology residency, and/or facilitating greater interaction between neurologists and students. JABSOM is currently one of the few medical schools without a mandatory neurology clerkship and Hawai'i does not have a neurology residency. According to the AAMC (2018 - 2019), 83% of medical schools (n = 147) had a mandatory neurology clerkship.<sup>20</sup> As an initial first step, JABSOM started to offer an optional third-year neurology elective and fourth-year neurology intensive care unit elective in the 2020 to 2021 academic year and also instituted a mandatory two half days of neurology clinic for their third-year students. However, these changes may not be adequate in exposing students to neurology compared to other specialties who receive 4-weeks or more of exposure. By exposing more students to neurology, the school can facilitate greater exposure of the field to their Native Hawaiian students and students in general.

Even though the promotion of Native Hawaiian medical student enrollment and Native Hawaiian healthcare interest in neurology may eventually decrease Native Hawaiian disparities in neurology, establishing cultural competency programs that are available to the state's current pool of neurologists may improve their cultural sensitivity and subsequently their relationships with Native Hawaiian patients. The majority of physicians in the current study were not from Hawai'i and/or did not complete any of their training in the state. Respondents in this study also described challenges in communicating health information to their Native Hawaiian patients and spent a significant amount of time educating these patients about their neurological conditions. Multiple studies on cultural competency training have found that it has a beneficial effect not only on the attitudes, knowledge, and skills of physicians, but also on satisfaction.<sup>21</sup> Native patient Hawaiians have expressed that medical themselves students and other health professionals require cultural competency training.22 As Hawai'i's only allopathic medical school, JABSOM has been

actively working to integrate Native Hawaiian cultural competency into their curriculum. In 2003, the Department of Native Hawaiian Health at JABSOM was established and is the only medical school in the United States with a department solely dedicated to indigenous health. Since then, JABSOM students have been exposed to Native Hawaiian culture through cultural immersion opportunities; lessons on cultural historical trauma, indigenous healing, and communicating with Native Hawaiian patients; and traditional healing practice.23 It may be of benefit to extend opportunities similar to the ones offered through JABSOM to currently practicing physicians, possibly in the form of a series of seminars on Hawaiian culture as it relates to healthcare.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The current study is the first, to our knowledge, to identify the lack of Native Hawaiian ancestry amongst currently practicing neurologists in Hawai'i and to discuss neurologists' attitudes and beliefs toward Native Hawaiian patients. The lack of racial concordance between neurologists and the Native Hawaiian patient population is concerning. Potential avenues to mitigate these effects include increasing cultural competency currently practicing physicians, among recruitment of Native Hawaiians into the field of neurology, increasing the mandatory third year neurology requirement at JABSOM, and creating a state neurology residency program.

A limitation of this research is the small sample size. However, a strength of this research is that it is the first to investigate Native Hawaiian prevalence and attitudes toward Native Hawaiians among a medical specialty. Further research may examine whether there are Native Hawaiian neurologists working elsewhere in the US, and factors that led them to practice neurology in their current location. Future studies may also investigate the number of Native Hawaiian physicians in other fields of medicine to identify potential lack of representation in other specialty areas or investigate reasons to what drew them to that specialty. Additionally, incorporation of Native Hawaiian focus groups would likely provide insight into specific Native Hawaiian healthcare needs and better learning of how physicians of non-Hawaiian backgrounds can be better prepared to address unique racial and cultural issues. Future directions as a result of this research include the formation of focus groups with Native Hawaiian medical students and physicians to identify the factors that contribute to their decision-making processes in choosing

specialties. This information may yield greater insight into factors affecting Native Hawaiian representation in neurology.

#### **Contributions**:

Maiya Smith: contributed to study design and assisted with drafting and editing. All authors contributed in various forms including manuscript editing and approval.

**Funding:** No funding was provided for this research.

**Conflicts of interest/Competing interests:** Dr. Douglas Miles is president of the Hawai'i Neurological Society. He does not receive monetary compensation for this role. None of the other authors reported any conflict of interest.

**Availability of data and material**: The data supporting the findings of this study is available on request from the corresponding author. The data is not publicly available due to privacy concerns among our small sample size of participants.

Acknowledgements: The authors would like to thank the Hawai'i Neurological Society for their assistance in facilitating survey participants and the neurologists who completed the survey; we hope this paper brings attention to the issue of representation regarding Native Hawaiians in medicine.

Acknowledgements: The authors would like to thank the Hawai'i Neurological Society for their assistance in facilitating survey participants and the neurologists who completed the survey; we hope this paper brings attention to the issue of representation regarding Native Hawaiians in medicine.

#### REFERENCES

- Home Page Office of Minority Health (OMH) [Internet]. [cited 2020 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.minorityhealth.hhs.gov/
- Alsan M, Garrick O, Graziani G. Does Diversity Matter for Health? Experimental Evidence from Oakland. Am Econ Rev. 2019

Dec;109(12):4071-111.

- 3. Laveist TA, Nuru-Jeter A. Is doctor-patient race concordance associated with greater satisfaction with care? J Health Soc Behav. 2002 Sep;43(3):296–306.
- 4. LaVeist TA, Nuru-Jeter A, Jones KE. The association of doctor-patient race

concordance with health services utilization. J Public Health Policy. 2003;24(3–4):312–23.

- 5. Kana'iaupuni SM, Malone N. This land is my land: The role of place in Native Hawaiian identity. Hūlili Multidiscip Res Hawaii WellBeing. 2006;3(1):281–307.
- 6. McCubbin LD, Marsella A. Native Hawaiians and psychology: The cultural and historical context of indigenous ways of knowing. Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol. 2009;15(4):374–87.
- 7. Hilgenkamp K, Pescaia C. Traditional Hawaiian Healing and Western Influence. Calif J Health Promot. 2003;1:34–9.
- 8. van Ryn M, Burke J. The effect of patient race and socio-economic status on physicians' perceptions of patients. Soc Sci Med. 2000 Mar 1;50(6):813–28.
- 9. 'Iwalani E, Palafox N, Little D. Where are the Native Hawai'ian physicians? Pac Health Dialog. 1998;5(2):246–52.
- 10. Else I. Native Hawaiian physician location and service to the underserved in Hawai'i. Pac Health Dialog. 2001 Sep;8(2):312–21.
- 11. Nakagawa K, Koenig MA, Asai SM, Chang CW, Seto TB. Disparities among Asians and native Hawaiians and Pacific Islanders with ischemic stroke. Neurology. 2013 Feb 26;80(9):839–43.
- 12. Nakagawa K, Koenig MA, Seto TB, Asai SM, Chang CW. Racial disparities among Native Hawaiians and Pacific Islanders with intracerebral hemorrhage. Neurology. 2012 Aug 14;79(7):675–80.
- 13. Cooper-Patrick L, Gallo JJ, Gonzales JJ, Vu HT, Powe NR, Nelson C, Ford DE. Race, gender, and partnership in the patient-physician relationship. JAMA. 1999 Aug 11;282(6):583–9.
- 14. Saha S, Komaromy M, Koepsell TD, Bindman AB. Patient-physician racial concordance and the perceived quality and use of health care. Arch Intern Med. 1999 May 10;159(9):997–1004.
- 15. Capstick S, Norris P, Sopoaga F, Tobata W. Relationships between health and culture in Polynesia – A review. Soc Sci Med. 2009 Apr 1;68(7):1341–8.
- 16. Smedley BD, Stith AY, Colburn L, Evans CH, Institute of Medicine (US). The Right Thing to Do, The Smart Thing to Do: Enhancing Diversity in the Health Professions: Summary of the Symposium on Diversity in

Health Professions in Honor of Herbert W.Nickens, M.D [Internet]. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US); 2001 [cited 2020 Feb 1]. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK2 23633/

- 17. Ambrose AJH, Arakawa RY, Greidanus BD, Macdonald PR, Racsa CP, Shibuya KT, Tavares TPM, Yamada S. Geographical maldistribution of native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander physicians in Hawai'i. Hawaii J Med Public Health J Asia Pac Med Public Health. 2012 Apr;71(4 Suppl 1):13– 20.
- Burton A. How do we fix the shortage of neurologists? Lancet Neurol. 2018 Jun 1;17(6):502-3.
- 19. Larsen DP, Santini VE. Increasing student recruitment into neurology: Joining the family. Neurology. 2015 Jun 9;84(23):2302– 3.
- 20. Clerkship Requirements by Discipline [Internet]. AAMC. [cited 2020 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.aamc.org/datareports/curriculum-reports/interactivedata/clerkship-requirements-discipline
- Beach MC, Price EG, Gary TL, Robinson KA, Gozu A, Palacio A, Smarth C, Jenckes MW, Feuerstein C, Bass EB, Powe NR, Cooper LA. Cultural competence: A systematic review of health care provider educational interventions. Med Care. 2005 Apr;43(4):356–73.
- 22. Kamaka ML, Paloma DSL, Maskarinec GG. Recommendations for medical training: a Native Hawaiian patient perspective. Hawaii Med J. 2011 Nov;70(11 Suppl 2):20–4.
- 23. Carpenter D-AL, Kamaka ML, Kaulukukui CM. An Innovative Approach to Developing a Cultural Competency Curriculum; Efforts at the John A. Burns School of Medicine, Department of Native Hawaiian Health. Hawaii Med J. 2011 Nov;70(11 Suppl 2):15– 9.

#### The Journal of Pacific Research

## **Original Research**

## **OPEN ACCESS**

PACIFIC

HEALTH DIALOG

Knowledge, Risk Perception, and Preventive Measures of COVID-19 among Medical and Nursing students in Samoa: A Cross-Sectional Analysis

## Lawal O OLAYEMI, <sup>1</sup> Jyothi A ABRAHAM, <sup>2</sup> Vicky YEMOH, <sup>3</sup> Maatasesa SAMUELU-MATTHES, <sup>4</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**Objectives:** There has been unprecedented spread and re-evolving of the SARS-COV-2 throughout the world with the emergence of new strains of the virus. This study investigated the knowledge, risk perception and preventive measures of COVID-19 among Medical and Nursing Students in Samoa.

**Methods:** This is a cross-sectional study conducted from August to October 2020 at the National University of Samoa (NUS). The study was conducted using an online self-administered questionnaire, which was distributed on specific social media and interactive online platforms such as Facebook, WhatsApp and Moodle groups of Medical and Nursing students. A total of 75 students participated in this study.

**Results:** About 88% of the study subjects were knowledgeable about COVID-19 and majority of them were females. 71% of the students were aware of early diagnosis of COVID-19. There was also a significant level (p=0.003) of association of COVID-19 in persons with underlying conditions and students' academic levels, depicting that a greater percentage (92%) of the participants' perceived adults above age 65 and individuals in the high-risk groups (diabetic, hypertensive and cancer patients) were more prone to COVID-19. Most of the students (95%) stated that observing basic safety precautions; sneezing and coughing into the elbow (86%), regular hand washing with soap and water (89%), observing personal hygiene and social distancing (84%) and frequent use of hand sanitizers (76%), could prevent the contraction of COVID-19.

**Conclusion:** Our findings suggested that medical and nursing students, who are future frontline healthcare workers in Samoa, showed a considerable level of knowledge, risk perception and preventive behaviour towards COVID-19. Additionally, updating the students' knowledge about the diagnosis and case management of COVID-19 is imperative when implementing proper preventive strategies to curtail the spread of the disease.

Key words: COVID-19; knowledge; Risk perception; preventive behaviour; Students; Samoa

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Human Coronaviruses are a large group of viruses that are rather common throughout the community. Coronaviruses (CoVs) belong to the order *Nidovirales* of the family *Coronaviridae*, which are positive-sense single stranded non-segmented RNA viruses. CoVs are divided based on their antigenicity into four groups: alpha-, beta-, gamma-, and delta CoVs.<sup>1, 2</sup> Alpha- and beta-CoVs infect humans and cause a wide variety of clinical sequelae ranging from common cold to croup, bronchiolitis, and pneumonia.<sup>3, 4</sup> Some CoVs, which were considered enzootic infections, have jumped across animal-human

Corresponding author: Lawal O Olayemi, <u>Olayemi2002@yahoo.com</u>

- 1. Senior Lecturer, School of Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa
- Lecturer, School of Nursing, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa <u>i.abraham@nus.edu.ws</u>
- 3. Senior Lecturer, School of Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa v.yemoh@nus.edu.ws
- Dean, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa <u>m.samuelu-</u> <u>matthes@nus.edu.ws</u>

Rec: 15.01.21	Accept: 22.02.21	Publish: 20.06.21
Citation: 0	layemi L, <i>et al.</i> Knowled	lge, Risk Perception, and
Preventive	Measures of COVID-1	9 among Medical and

Nursing students in Samoa: A Cross-Sectional Analysis.

*Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7):421-432.* DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.107

**Copyright**: © 2021 Olayemi L, *et al* This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

species barrier to become a zoonotic infection affecting humans. CoVs, such as the Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) and the Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS), caused by SARS-CoV and MERS-CoV, consecutively, led to virulent infections in humans.<sup>5, 6</sup>

The year 2019 ended with a global panic in the form of an outbreak of a new strain of coronavirus called the Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus Type 2 (SARS-CoV-2). On February 11. 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) designated a new name for the epidemic disease caused by this virus coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). Evidence has shown that the virus for COVID-19 is transmitted through birds and mammals, with humans being particularly vulnerable to infection and transmission of the virus.7 Epidemiological investigations have shown the incubation period of the SARS-CoV-2 to be between 1-14 days and the virus has also been found to be contagious in the asymptomatic patients.8 Infection with COVID-19 is more prominent in the elderly people with underlying diseases<sup>9, 10</sup>, where it clinically manifest in form of fever, cough, malaise and acute respiratory distress syndrome occurring in few patients which may eventually leads to death. However, in adults and children the disease is usually presented with mild flu-like illness.<sup>11</sup> The overall mortality rate of COVID-19 is 2% which is much lower than that of the Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) and Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS). Increased respiratory transmission of the disease necessitates the practice of strict respiratory precautions for its prevention.<sup>12</sup> Medical staffs that are front liners are at increased risk of this contagious disease. Knowing that COVID-19 can probably be transmitted from non-symptomatic individuals, poses а multiplied risk of significant momentum.<sup>13. 14, 15</sup> This was elucidated in a study in Wuhan City by Wang et al. which reported transmission of SARS-CoV-2 to health including medical students.<sup>16</sup> professionals Chang et al. also indicated that a patient, who was scheduled to undergo surgery, had infected 14 health care workers even before the onset of symptoms.17

In addition, several studies have emerged assessing the virologic features and clinical effects of COVID-19;<sup>18, 19</sup> however, not enough studies have been carried out to focus on the understanding of knowledge, risk awareness and preventive behaviours for COVID-19 among health science students, who may become frontline healthcare workers, especially in the Pacific Island Countries and Territories (PICTs). In addition, knowledge is a prerequisite for establishing preventive beliefs, promoting positive attitudes and behaviours. Individuals' cognition, risk perception and preventive attitudes towards disease affect the effectiveness of their coping strategies and behaviours to a certain extent.<sup>13</sup> In case of the current pandemic, the knowledge and behaviour assessment of the public towards the disease is essential, especially due to the large amount of misconceptions and false information that are circulating on social media in regard to transmission of the disease and methods of acquisition.<sup>20</sup> This is of importance to healthcare professionals, service providers, medical and nursing students in preparing and providing quality care during pandemic events. Such assessments have proven useful as an important means in the education and raising awareness of best practice in previous viral outbreaks including SARS, MERS, and Ebola.21, 22, 23

In resource-limited settings, medical and nursing students may be the first individuals who have close contact with affected persons. Lack of proper related knowledge in this group can make them overestimate the situation, increase their stress and anxiety level and may interrupt the appropriateness of their medical judgments.<sup>24</sup> Due to the tourism and conservative culture of Samoa, it is highly susceptible to an outbreak of COVID-19 if strict public health regulations and prevention measures are not enforced.<sup>25</sup> Up until now, no similar study on this topic has been carried out in Samoa, being among the last few COVID-19 free countries worldwide.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Study Design and location**

This was a quantitative cross-sectional study conducted from August to October 2020 at the NUS. The University's students' population is about 4,000 with a staff capacity of about 380. The participants included in this study were from the Faculty of Health Sciences including medical and nursing students, who could be potentially first responders to any future pandemic or disease outbreak in the country.

#### **Demography of Samoa**

Samoa, a Polynesian Island country in the Pacific Ocean consists of two main islands, which are Savai'i and Upolu. There are also two smaller inhabited islands, Manono and Apolima, and several small uninhabited islands including the Aleipata Islands (Nu'utele, Nu'ulua, Fanuatapu and Namua) (**Fig 1**). The capital city of Samoa is Apia. According to the World Bank population statistics in 2019, the population of Samoa was 197, 097 with males being 101, 781 and females 95, 316.<sup>26</sup>

Samoa's health system is made up of the public and private health sector. Primary and secondary healthcare are mainly based in the community and district hospitals, while the tertiary healthcare is provided in the referral-based hospital in Apia and overseas treatment scheme (New Zealand and India).<sup>2</sup>

**Figure 1:** Map of Samoa showing the different regions and districts

[Source:

https://www.pinterest.com/pin/47822605415 4274446/]



#### • any gender

- any nationality
- living in Samoa
- able to read and write
- has a Facebook, WhatsApp and Moodle account
- member of social media groups that were selected for the study

#### Exclusion criteria

- Not in the Faculty of Health sciences
- participants less than 18 years
- does not live in Samoa

#### Survey questionnaire

This was composed of an interface, which included three main items with a total number of forty-one questions. The questionnaire explained the aims and objectives of the study and informed consent statement was included to assure the participants of confidentiality. The questionnaire was structured in English and formatted into the Google forms, internet-based software, commonly used for data collection via personalized survey. It was preferred for its convenience, efficiency and high popularity, especially in the current scenario, where most

educational institutions of the country were observing online teachings for students due to the imminent threat of COVID-19 and lock down situations. After questions were added into Google forms, a link for the same was generated and randomly distributed the to participants' social media groups.

## The four main items in the questionnaire included:

Socio-demographic data such as gender, age group, academic level, residential village, religion, marital status, nationality,

department and employment status.

Questions on knowledge included data on most important symptoms of COVID-19, level of awareness on diagnosis, knowledge on treatment and management of COVID-19 and geographical views on socio-biological factors of COVID-19.

Questions on risk perception included entities such as history of respiratory associated problems, perception about high risk groups

#### **METHODS**

The study was conducted using Google form, an online self-administered questionnaire, which was distributed to specific social media and interactive online platforms such as Facebook, WhatsApp and Moodle groups of medical and nursing students.

#### Inclusion criteria

• Medical and nursing undergraduates

(diabetes, hypertension, and cancer patient) and emotional states after diagnosis etc.

Questions on preventive measures included participants' behaviour towards acquisition of the infection such as hand washing, use of hand sanitizers, sneezing and coughing into the elbow, healthy eating, self-isolation, etc.

#### Data collection

The questionnaire link was distributed through social media groups. Thereafter, members who clicked on the link were directed to complete the survey. To reduce any missing information, the participants were requested to answer all questions.

#### Sample size calculation and Data analysis

The estimated sample size (n) was calculated using Kish formula<sup>28</sup> for sample size estimation at a 95% significance level and a margin of error below 5%. For this study, the representative sample size was 75. All captured data from the online survey were entered into Microsoft Excel and then imported into the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 25. Data were analysed and the level of association was determined using the Chi-square test method. The categorical variables with their percentage frequencies were computed. The mean and standard deviation for the age groups were also analysed.

#### RESULTS

A total of 75 medical and nursing students responded to the survey questionnaire. The mean age was 24.7 years with the larger percentage (%) of participants falling between the age groups of 18 to 25 years. Among the participants, 20 (26.7%) were males and 55(73.3%) were females (**Table 1**). The majority of the participants were also females undergoing their bachelor's degree programs in the nursing and medicine departments. 40 (53.3%) of the female participants were employed and were involved in COVID-19 work-related trainings and awareness programs.

#### **COVID-19 knowledge**

The majority (88%) of the participants had heard about COVID-19 through social media. There is a high level (71%) of awareness on early diagnosis of COVID-19 among the participant (**Table 2**). When asked about symptoms of COVID-19, most of the students (85%) agreed that dry cough was a symptom of the disease. In contrast, a high number of the students (85%) stated that COVID-19 could not be treated. In addition, half of the participants agreed death could occur if COVID-19 was not well managed. Around 77% of the participants agreed on the effect of environmental factor (heat) in reducing the transmission of COVID-19, while 16% of the students thought otherwise. Study participants also differed in their knowledge of the effect of biological and geographical factors (56%), (32%) and (12%) on COVID-19. Based on the religious knowledge, a lower percentage (12%) of the participants agreed COVID-19 was a punishment from God.

#### **Table 1: Demographic characteristics**

Gender		
Characteristics	% (n =20) Males	% (n= 55) Females
Age group		
18 to 25 years	25.3 (19)	57.3 (43)
26 to 35 years	2.7 (2)	13.3 (10)
36-45 years		8.0 (6)
> 45 years		1.3 (1)
Academic level		
Foundation	1.3 (1)	
Diploma		1.3 (1)
Bachelor	25.3 (19)	60.0 (45)
Postgraduate		9.3 (7)
<b>Residential villa</b>	ige	
Urban	22.7 (17)	29.3 (22)
Rural	2.7 (2)	40.0 (30)
Religion		
Christianity	26.7 (20)	70.7 (53)
Others	1.3 (1)	2.7 (2)
Marital status		
Single	25.3 (19)	52.0 (39)
Married		18.7 (14)
Others		1.3 (1)
Nationality		
Samoan	24.0 (18)	68.0 (51)
Others		5.3 (4)
Department		I
Medicine	6.7 (5)	8.0 (6)
Nursing	18.7 (14)	64.0 (48)
Employment		1
Employed	4.0 (3)	53.3 (40)
Not employed	20.0 (15)	34.7 (26)

**Table 2:** Levels of COVID-19 Knowledge, risk perception and preventive behaviour

ć

Level of Knowledge	Correct response Rate (%)				
Itoma	Kange U	- 100%	Marcha		
Where did you hear about could 102	res	NO	мауре		
• Social media 66 (88%)					
• Social metha $00(0070)$ • Friend 1 (1.3%)					
• Initial $(1.570)$					
• Family member 3(4%)					
Is early diagnosis possible?	71	26	2		
Is coronavirus another name for covid 102	65	20	12		
Are you familiar with covid 10?	72	0	10		
Dry cough is a symptom of covid 10	72 0E	15	19		
Covid10 loads to dooth if not managed properly	00 40	15	25		
Covid 19 leads to death it not managed property	49	10	35		
Covid-19 can be treated	0	85	15		
Lovid 19 is a disease that affects only the wealthy	/3	24	3		
Covid 19 can be killed in hot environment	77	16	7		
Covid 19 does not respect geographical boundaries, ethnicity,	56	32	12		
age, religion and gender	1.0				
Covid19 is a punishment from God for the sin of man	12	74	14		
Level of Risk Perception	I = -				
Items	Yes	No	Maybe		
Stress and genetic factors can be responsible for covid19	22	40	38		
Covid19 affect more men compared to women	85	3	12		
The elderly (>60yrs) are more susceptible to covid19 than	72	28	0		
young adults					
Covid19 can make the victim feel isolated and different from	96	0	4		
the rest of the world					
Individuals who have respiratory tract infections diabetes,	92	5	3		
hypertension cancer are more at getting risk of getting covid-					
19					
Covid19 can cause feelings of sadness, worry scare and anger	77	14	9		
Practicing preventive behaviours	1				
Items	Yes	No	Maybe		
Avoid touching eyes, nose and ears to prevent covid19	93	7	0		
Sneezing and coughing into the elbow can prevent covid19	86	0	14		
Can covid-19 spread from person to person by direct contact	95	4	1		
Washing hands frequently with soap and water can help to	89	8	3		
prevent a person from getting covid19					
Avoid touching eyes, nose and ears to prevent covid19	93	7	0		
Sneezing and coughing into the elbow can prevent covid19	84	0	16		
Using hand sanitizer frequently can prevent covid19	76	15	9		
Staying safe by visiting loved ones can prevent an individual	72	11	17		
from getting covid19					
Going to the hospital if you are feeling feverish may save you	84	0	16		
from covid19					
Observing personal hygiene and social distancing can prevent	84	5	11		
covid19					
Eating a lot of veggies and fruits can increase your immunity	80	4	16		
against covid19					
Isolating yourself for 2 weeks if you make contact with	85	3	12		
someone who has tested positive to covid-19 can help in					
preventing disease contraction					

#### **COVID-19 risk perception**

Regarding the level of risk perception, 72% of the interviewees agreed that the elderly (> 60years) were more susceptible to COVID-19 and interestingly 85% of study participants indicated that coronavirus disease would have a greater effect on men compared to women. Perception about high risk groups (diabetes, hypertension and cancer patient) showed that a larger percentage (92%) of students thought that people with underlying conditions were more prone to contracting the disease. Furthermore, participants were indifferent about their perception on stress and genetic factors as being responsible for COVID-19 (Yes 22%, No 40%, Maybe 38%). Moreover, a high percentage of the subjects agreed that COVID-19 could result in feelings of isolation (96%), sadness, worry, scare and anger (77%).

#### **COVID-19 preventive behaviour**

While asked about preventive behaviours toward COVID-19, participants shared their agreement on avoiding touching of eyes, nose and ears (93%), sneezing and coughing into the elbow (86%), frequent washing of hands with soap and water (89%), observing personal hygiene and social distancing (84%) and frequent use of hand sanitizers (76%). Additionally, 95% of the interviewees stated by avoiding direct person-to-person contact could reduce the spread of COVID-19, 85% of study subjects agreed that personal isolation for 2 weeks could prevent coronavirus contraction if there was a contact with a confirmed or suspected COVID-19 case. Likewise, 80% of the participants agreed that eating more veggies and fruits could boost personal immunity against coronavirus disease and 84% participants stated that by visiting hospitals if unwell could save a person from COVID-19.

#### Association between level of knowledge, risk perception and preventive behaviour of COVID-19 among medical and nursing students in Samoa

We tested the association of students' COVID-19 knowledge, risk perception and preventive behaviour against major variables including age, gender, department, residential village, family status and academic level. There was a significant association between the students' knowledge about COVID-19 and their family status (p= 0.001\*). There was also a significant association between the students' academic levels and their risk perception, especially having an underlying disease condition in contracting COVID-19 (p= 0.003\*). Similarly, a significant relationship existed between preventive behaviour and students' academic level (p= 0.039\*). The present study thus concludes that significant associations exist among the tested variables and students' level of knowledge, risk perception and preventive behaviour.

#### DISCUSSION

The imminent threat of COVID-19 to the survival of the global socio-economic space has continued to re-emerge, despite tremendous efforts and government contributions by various stakeholders. With ongoing possibility of vaccine containment measures, much is still needed to be done regarding inter and intra communities spread of the SARS-CoV-2. This could result in collaborations and partnership concerted amongst regional stakeholders in the Pacific Island Countries and Territories (PICTs) in keeping the coronavirus disease at bay through border control measures. There was great concern in Samoa of a positive case of COVID-19, which generated panic among the public and stigmatization of suspected cases of the disease due to the people's peculiar cultural beliefs and traditional way of living.43 Additionally, significant fear of the impact of a vaccine preventable disease on an under vaccinated Samoan population was the result of a horrific recent measles experience, where 81 deaths and 5,675 cases of measles were reported from the epidemic in 2019.29 However, to forestall a COVID-19 epidemic in Samoa, a great deal of awareness and prevention measures is imperative for healthcare professionals including student doctors and nurses, who are future frontline health workers. Hence, it is important to assess their knowledge about COVID and its causative agent, understanding their opinions on the risk factors and their preventive measures.

In this cross-sectional analytical study, we explored the knowledge, preventive behaviour and risk perception of nursing and medical students towards COVID-19 in Samoa. Based on our search, no current study on this topic among students had been carried out in Samoa or neighbouring pacific island nations. In April 2020, there was a surge in COVID-19 cases in New Zealand<sup>25</sup>, hence, as a preparedness approach; we carried out this study to assess the level of awareness of medical and nursing students, since some of these students are currently working in the hospitals and community health centres, and are at high risk of infection transmission.

**Table 3**: Association between level of knowledge, risk perception and preventive behavior of COVID-19 among medical and nursing students in Samoa

		Age	gender	department	residential village	family status	academic Level
Le	vel of knowledge	•			· – –		•
1.	COVID-19 can be treated.	x <sup>2</sup> 10.450 p 0.577	x <sup>2</sup> 1.904 p 0.753	x <sup>2</sup> 8.182 p 0.085	x <sup>2</sup> 1.815 p 0.770	x <sup>2</sup> 12.279 p 0.139	x <sup>2</sup> 15.181 p 0.232
2.	COVID19 does not respect geographical boundaries, ethnicity, age, religion and gender	x <sup>2</sup> 14.073 p 0.296	x <sup>2</sup> 3.573 p 0.467	x <sup>2</sup> 3.291 p 0.510	x <sup>2</sup> 6.109 p 0.191	x <sup>2</sup> 27.100 * <b>p 0.001</b>	x <sup>2</sup> 10.976 p 0.531
3.	COVID19 can be killed in hot environment	x <sup>2</sup> 2.407 p 0.983	x² 1.099 p 0.777	x <sup>2</sup> 2.024 p 0.567	x <sup>2</sup> 2.024 p 0.567	x <sup>2</sup> 2.450 p 0.484	x <sup>2</sup> 6.368 p 0.703
Ri	sk perception	•		•		•	•
1.	COVID19 is a punishment from God for the sin of man	x <sup>2</sup> 17.429 p 0.134	x <sup>2</sup> 5.232 p 0.264	x² 10.177 <b>*p 0.029</b>	x <sup>2</sup> 2.578 p 0.631	x <sup>2</sup> 4.782 p 0.439	x <sup>2</sup> 28.729 p 0.004
2.	Individuals who have respiratory tract infections, diabetes, hypertension, cancer are more at risk of getting COVID-19.	x <sup>2</sup> 4.198 p 0.898	x <sup>2</sup> 2.596 p 0.458	x <sup>2</sup> 1.413 p 0.703	x <sup>2</sup> 4.198 p 0.241	x <sup>2</sup> 3.259 p 0.776	x <sup>2</sup> 6.984 * <b>p 0.003</b>
Pr	eventive behavior						
1.	Washing hands frequently with soap and water can help to prevent a person from getting COVID- 19.	x <sup>2</sup> 13.166 p 0.155	x <sup>2</sup> 1.854 p 0.603	x <sup>2</sup> 2.644 p 0.450	x <sup>2</sup> 5.641 p 0.130	x <sup>2</sup> 13.904 p 0.126	x <sup>2</sup> 13.166 p 0.135
2.	Sneezing and coughing into the elbow can prevent COVID-19.	x <sup>2</sup> 8.032 p 0.236	x <sup>2</sup> 2.677 p 0.262	x <sup>2</sup> 4.835 p 0.089	x <sup>2</sup> 1.932 p 0.748	x <sup>2</sup> 5.676 p 0.460	x <sup>2</sup> 3.910 p 0.110
3.	Using hand sanitizer frequently can prevent covid19	x <sup>2</sup> 13.926 p 0.731	x <sup>2</sup> 7.924 p 0.244	x <sup>2</sup> 3.233 p 0.779	x <sup>2</sup> 19.952 p 0.068	x <sup>2</sup> 14.845 p 0.900	x <sup>2</sup> 5.341 * <b>p 0.039</b>

Key: x2= chi square value. P= p-value, \*p-value < 0.05 is Significant

About 85% of participants had high level of knowledge related to COVID-19. The reason for this may be due to their access to available information from several media and literature. It is evident from this high response rate that the majority of students were aware of the early diagnosis and common symptoms of COVID-19. These findings acquiesces with previous studies, where there were high overall knowledge scores (60-98.7%) among medical and non-medical students towards coronavirus disease in Nepal<sup>29</sup>,

74.5% among medical and nursing students in Egypt<sup>30</sup>, 67.9% among health science students in Thailand,<sup>31</sup> 90% among Chinese medical students<sup>32</sup> and 79.6% among Iranian Medical students.<sup>33</sup> In contrast, 85% of participants were unaware about the availability treatment for COVID-19. This finding agreed with a study by Alzoubi *et al*<sup>12</sup> which reported that 80% of the participants identified that there was unavailability of vaccines and treatment for COVID-19. This may be as a result of little

information on therapeutic interventions. It could be suggested that current Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved treatment modalities for COVID-19 under emergency use authorization need to be made available through Public Health social media platforms in Samoa. This would aid easy access to medical and nursing students.

In preparation for future pandemics, knowledge about epidemiologic triads for certain infectious diseases could also be published in Notifiable Disease Registry (NDR) and be accessible for students through the Samoa Public Health Additionally, Department. the Samoan government through its Ministry of Health is constantly promoting campaigns on epidemic preparedness via leveraging on available resources, capacity building; use of personal protective equipment (PPE) such as face masks and hand gloves; appropriate identification of isolation and quarantine facilities and strengthening communications to raise public awareness and counter rumours and misinformation.25

This study also reported high scores of risk elderly perception, among being more susceptible to coronavirus disease (72%). About 92% of students also identified that individuals conditions having underlying such as hypertension, cancer and diabetes were more vulnerable to contract COVID-19, owing to the fact that the PICTs including Samoa suffers from alarming rates of non-communicable diseases (NCDs)<sup>34</sup>. Majority (87%) of the participants in our study also opined that COVID-19 could result in emotional and psychological distress. These findings could be related to the incessant and stringent lockdown measures in neighbouring countries and feelings of being isolated from families and other members of the public once someone is infected with the disease.

There was a significant association between academic level of participants and preventive behaviours, (p= 0.039) but no significant association existed with other variables such as age, gender, department and family status. Most participants identified preventative measures towards the spread of COVID-19, such as avoiding direct person-to person contact (95%), frequent hand washing with soap and water (89%), regular use of hand sanitizers, having proper respiratory etiquettes (86%) and avoid touching facial orifices (93%). Similar outcomes were reported by Elhadi et al, where a high overall preventive behavioural score of 92.87% medical students suggested among that transmission of SARS-CoV-2 could be controlled successfully.35 Outcomes of the current study are

consistent with other previous studies, which showed that frontline healthcare workers had a high level of positive attitude towards prevention of COVID-19. <sup>36, 37, 38</sup>

Since findings of this study revealed an association between students' academic level with risk perception and preventive behaviour, this may imply a positive relationship among these factors. Yang et al revealed that an increase in risk perception led most students to adopt greater compliance with preventive practices, and suggested that the students who most feared the virus would most likely protect themselves.<sup>39</sup> Furthermore, a significant percentage (88%) of the students in this study had heard about COVID-19 through social media. This indicated the effect of social media on their attitudes towards preventing the disease. It also demonstrates that fear could mediate the relationship between social media exposure, individual risk perception, and preventive behaviours. This may suggest that social media exposure during an infectious disease outbreak could elicit self-relevant emotions and thus, increase individual risk perception and preventive behaviours<sup>40</sup>.

Optimal nutrition and dietary nutrient intake could impact the immune system through gene expression, cell activation, and signalling molecules modification,<sup>42</sup> thereby promoting overall personal immunity. The nutritional statuses of individuals have been used as a measure of resilience towards a decline in health status. <sup>41</sup> This falls in tandem with our findings, where a larger percentage (80%) of the participants perceived that eating more veggies and fruits could boost immunity against coronavirus disease. About 84% of the students also perceived that individuals with underlying health conditions were more at risk of getting the virus. Therefore, it could be recommended that proper nutrition and healthy lifestyle could reduce the likelihood of being susceptible to COVID-19 and the possibility of an early recovery.

#### Limitations

This current study had some constraints. Firstly, due to the lockdown in the country, only online Google forms were used as the main means of data collection. Participation in this study could have been improved if additional data collection tools such as hard copy questionnaires were used. Secondly, our study only focused on medical and nursing students, which might have resulted in a selection bias.
Therefore, general views from other university students were not covered in this study. Lastly, in the questionnaire, the use of facemasks as a preventive measure was not included. However, as a health and safety precaution, face masks are currently recommended by the WHO globally in reducing the spread of SARS-CoV-2.

#### CONCLUSION

Our study has shown that there is significant level of knowledge, risk perception and preventive behaviour among medical and nursing students in Samoa towards the COVID-19 outbreak. However, it is pertinent for students and health professionals to choose wisely, when getting information from social media, and only use evidence-based public health websites. More emphasis should be put on updating the students' knowledge regarding the diagnosis and case management of COVID-19. Educational interventions for Samoa and PICTs should be tailored to include communities and healthcare workers, via accessible media and social networks.

Campaigns on healthy lifestyle programs should be promoted along with more COVID-19 awareness including health and safety practices. More studies should be conducted to look at the perceived levels of knowledge, attitude and risk of COVID-19 among frontline workers such as health professionals and hospitality personnel, who often are in close proximity to isolation and quarantine facilities. These could assist in decision making processes and coping strategies in preparing for future pandemics.

#### Abbreviations:

- COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019
- CoVs: Coronaviruses
- FDA: Food and drug administration
- PICTs: Pacific Island Countries and Territories
- MERS: Middle East respiratory syndrome virus
- **RT-PCR:** Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction
- SARS: Severe acute respiratory syndrome
- **SARS-CoV-2:** Severe acute respiratory syndrome corona virus type 2

#### Funding

No financial support or sponsorship received on this project.

#### **Competing Interest**

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

#### **Authors' contributions**

LOO conceived the study and wrote the first draft together with JAA and VY. MSM supplied with useful resources. All authors made substantial contributions to the design, data acquisition, interpretation of data and tables, and took part in revising the manuscript for intellectual content. All the authors read and approved the final version to be published and are accountable for all aspects of the work.

#### **Ethics Approval and Consent**

The study was designed and conducted in accordance with the ethical principles established by the National University of Samoa Research Ethics Committee. Thus, ethical approval was obtained from the University Research and Ethics Committee.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors will like to appreciate the Head of Schools of Medicine and Nursing, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa for their support in encouraging the students' participation in this study.

#### REFERENCES

- Cui J, Li F, Shi Z-L. Origin and evolution of pathogenic coronaviruses. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 2019; 17:181–92. doi: 10.1038/s41579-018-0118-9
- Li F. Structure, function, and evolution of coronavirus spike proteins. *Ann Rev Virol* 2016; 3:237–61. doi: 10.1146/annurevvirology-110615-042301
- Zeng ZQ, Chen DH, Tan WP, Qiu SY, Xu D, Liang HX, *et al.* Epidemiology and clinical characteristics of human coronaviruses OC43, 229E, NL63, and HKU1: a study of hospitalized children with acute respiratory tract infection in Guangzhou. China. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 2018; 37:363–9. doi: 10.1007/s10096-017-3144-z
- 4. Neher RA, Dyrdak R, Druelle V, Hodcroft EB, Albert J. Potential impact of seasonal forcing on a SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. *Swiss Med Wkly* 2020; 150:w20224. doi: 10.4414/smw.2020.20224
- 5. Song Z, Xu Y, Bao L, Zhang L, Yu P, Qu Y, *et al.* From SARS to MERS, thrusting coronaviruses into the spotlight. *Viruses* 2019; 11:59. doi: 10.3390/v11010059
- 6. De Wit E, Van Doremalen N, Falzarano D, Munster VJ. SARS and MERS: recent insights into emerging coronaviruses. *Nat Rev*

*Microbiol* 2016; 14: 523–34. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro.2016.81

- Schoeman D, Fielding BC. Coronavirus envelope protein: Current knowledge. *Virol J* 2019; 16(1): 69. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12985-019-1182-0
- Jin YH, Cai L, Cheng ZS, Cheng H, Deng T, Fan YP, et al. A rapid advice guideline for the diagnosis and treatment of 2019 novel coronavirus (2019- nCoV) infected pneumonia (standard version). *Mil Med Res* 2020; 7(1):4. doi: https://doi.org/10.1186/s40779-020-0233-6
- Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CQ, He JX, et al. Clinical characteristics of coronavirus disease 2019 in China. *N Engl J Med* 2020. doi: https://doi. org/10.1101/2020.02.06.20020974
- 10. Chen N, Zhou M, Dong X, Qu J, Gong F, Han Y et al. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. 2020; Lancet. 395(10223): 507-513. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(20)30211-7
- 11. Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan. China. Lancet 2020; 395(10223): 497–506. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- Alzoubi H, Alnawaiseh N, Al-Mnayyis A, Abu-Lubada M, Aqel A, Al-Shagahin H. COVID-19
   Knowledge, Attitude and Practice among Medical and Non-Medical University Students in Jordan. *J. Pure Appl. Microbiol* 2020; 14(1):17-24. doi: https://doi.org/10.22207/JPAM.14.1.04
- 13. Lai CC, Shih TP, Ko WC, Tang HJ, Hsueh PR. Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) and corona disease-2019 (COVID-19): virus the epidemic and the challenges. Int J Antimicrob 55(3):105924. Agents 2020; doi: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2020.105924.
- 14. Biscayart C, Angeleri P, Lloveras S, Chaves T, Schlagenhauf P, Rodríguez-Morales AJ. The next big threat to global health? 2019 novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV): What advice can we give to travellers? Interim recommendations January 2020, from the Latin-American society for Travel Medicine (SLAMVI). *Travel Med Infect Dis* 2020;

33:101567. doi: 10.1016/j. tmaid.2020.101567

- 15. Bai Y, Yao L, Wei T, Tian F, Jin DY, Chen L, et al. Presumed Asymptomatic Carrier Transmission of COVID-19. *JAMA* 2020; 21. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.2565
- Wang D, Hu B, Hu C, Zhu F, Liu X, Zhang J, et al. Clinical characteristics of 138 hospitalized patients with 2019 novel coronavirus-infected pneumonia in Wuhan, China. *JAMA* 2020; 7. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.1585
- Chang D, Xu H, Rebaza A, Sharma L, Cruz CSD. Protecting health-care workers from subclinical coronavirus infection. *Lancet Respir Med* 2020; 8(3):e13. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30066-7
- Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet* 2020; 395:497–506. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- Chan JFW, Kok KH, Zhu Z, Chu H, To KKW, Yuan S, et al. Genomic characterization of the 2019 novel human-pathogenic coronavirus isolated from a patient with atypical pneumonia after visiting Wuhan. *Emerg Microbes Infect* 2020; 9:221– 36. doi: 10.1080/22221751.2020.1719902
- 20. Geldsetzer P. Knowledge and Perceptions of COVID-19 among the general public in the united states and the united kingdom: a cross-sectional online survey. *Ann Intern Med* 2020; M20-0912. doi: 10.7326/M20-0912
- 21. Blendon RJ, Benson JM, DesRoches CM, Raleigh E, Taylor-Clark K. The Public's response to severe acute respiratory syndrome in Toronto and the United States. *Clin Infect Dis* 2004; 38:925–31. doi: 10.1086/382355
- 22. Almutairi KM, Al Helih EM, Moussa M, Boshaiqah AE, Saleh Alajilan A, Vinluan JM, et al. Awareness, attitudes, and practices related to coronavirus pandemic among public in Saudi Arabia. *Fam Community Heal* 2015; 38:332–40. doi: 10.1097/FCH.0000000000082
- 23. Kobayashi M, Beer KD, Bjork A, Chatham-Stephens K, Cherry CC, Arzoaquoi S, et al. Community knowledge, attitudes, and practices regarding Ebola virus disease — Five counties, Liberia, September–October, 2014. *Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2015; 64:714– 8.

- 24. Kim JS, Choi JS. Middle East respiratory syndrome-related knowledge, preventive behaviours and risk perception among nursing students during outbreak. *J Clin Nurs* 2016; 25(17- 18):2542-9. doi: 10.1111/jocn.13295.
- 25. Olayemi LO, Boodoosingh R, Amosa Lei-Sam F. Is Samoa prepared for an outbreak of COVID-19? *Asia Pac J Public Health* 2020 (Preprint); doi: https://doi.org/10.1177/10105395209272 83
- 26. World Bank data, total population Samoa. Available at: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.P OP.TOTL?locations=WS (Accessed December 17 2020)
- 27. Samoa demographic and health survey 2014/ Census-Surveys and Demography Division. Apia, Samoa. Samoa bureau of Statistics, Government of Samoa, 2014 ISBN 978 9829809643 (Accessed December 17, 2020)
- 28. Kish L, 1965.Survey Sampling. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons
- 29. Hussain A, Garima T, Singh B, Ram R, Tripti R. Knowledge, attitudes, and practices towards COVID-19 among Nepalese Residents: A quick online cross-sectional survey. *Asian J Med Sci* 2020;11:6-11
- 30. Abdelhafiz AS, Mohammed Z, Ibrahim ME, Ziady HH, Alorabi M, Ayyad M *et al.* Knowledge, Perceptions, and Attitude of Egyptians Towards the Novel Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19). *Journal Community Health* 2020;1-10
- Tamornpark R, Yeemard F, Upala P, Apidechkul T. Readiness in Response the Epidemic of Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19) among Young Adults in Chiang Rai Province, Thailand. J Health Sci Altern Med 2020; 2:25-3
- 32. Zhong BL, Luo W, Li HM, Zhang QQ, Liu XG, Li WT *et al.* Knowledge, attitudes, and practices towards COVID-19 among Chinese residents during the rapid rise period of the COVID-19 outbreak: a quick online crosssectional survey. *Int J Biol Sci* 2020;16(10):1745-1752.
- 33. Taghrir MH, Borazjani R, Shiraly R. COVID-19 and Iranian Medical Students; A Survey on Their Related-Knowledge, Preventive Behaviors and Risk Perception. *Archives of Iranian Medicine* [Internet]. Maad Rayan Publishing Company 2020;23(4):249–54.

Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.34172/AIM.2020.06

- 34. Bollars C, Sørensen K, de Vries N, Meertens R. Exploring health literacy in relation to noncommunicable diseases in Samoa: a qualitative study. *BMC Public Health* [Internet]. Springer Science and Business Media LLC 2019;19(1). Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/S12889-019-7474-X
- 35. Elhadi M, Msherghi A, Alsoufi A, Buzreg A, Bouhuwaish A, Khaled A, *et al.* Knowledge, preventive behavior and risk perception regarding COVID-19: a self-reported study on college students. The Pan African Medical Journal [Internet]. *Pan African Medical Journal* 2020;35(Supp 2). Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.11604/PAMJ.SUPP.20 20.35.2.23586
- 36. Zhou M, Tang F, Wang Y, *et al.* Knowledge, attitude and practice regarding COVID-19 among health care workers in Henan, China. *Journal of Hospital Infection* 2020. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jhin.2020.04.012. 15.
- 37. Giao H, Han NTN, Khanh VT, et al. Knowledge and attitude toward COVID-19 among healthcare workers at District 2 Hospital, Ho Chi Minh City. Asian Pacifc J Trop Med 2020; 13, 3–5. https://doi.org/10.4103/1995-7645.280396.
- 38. Saqlain M, Munir MM, Ur Rehman S, et al. Knowledge, attitude, practice and perceived barriers among healthcare professionals regarding COVID-19: A Cross-sectional survey from Pakistan. *MedRxiv* 2020. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.04.13.20063 198
- 39. Yang H, Bin P, He AJ. Opinions from the epicenter: an online survey of university students in Wuhan amidst the COVID-19 outbreak1. *J Chin Gov* 2020; 5(2): 234-48. doi: 10.1080/23812346.2020.1745411.
- 40. Oh S-H, Lee SY, Han C. The Effects of Social Media Use on Preventive Behaviors during Infectious Disease Outbreaks: The Mediating Role of Self-relevant Emotions and Public Risk Perception. *Health Communication* [Internet]. Informa UK Limited; 2020;1–10. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10410236.2020 .1724639
- 41. Bogoch II, Watts A, Thomas-Bachli A, Huber C, Kraemer MU, Khan K. Pneumonia of unknown etiology in Wuhan, China:potential for international spread via

commercial air travel. *J Travel Med* 2020;272:1–3.

- 42. Aman F, Masood S. How Nutrition can help to fight against COVID-19 Pandemic. *Pak J Med Sci* 2020; 36(COVID19-S4):S121-S123. doi: 10.12669/pjms.36.COVID19-S4.2776. PMID: 32582329; PMCID: PMC7306972.
- 43. Williams K, MacManus J. "Samoa's first Covid-19 case tests negative in follow-up exam". Stuff 2020. Archived from the original on 19 November 2020. Accessed on December 10 2020.

### The Journal of Pacific Research

# **Original Research**

# **OPEN ACCESS**

# Non-operative management of adhesive intestinal obstruction in children, 2000-2012, at Waikato Hospital, New Zealand

#### Aaron OOI,<sup>1</sup> Udaya SAMARAKKODY,<sup>2</sup> Askar KUKKADY,<sup>2</sup> Stuart BROWN,2 Jitoko K CAMA<sup>2</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Post-operative small bowel adhesions causing bowel obstruction is common in adults but is uncommon in the paediatric age group. The incidence of adhesive intestinal obstruction (AIO) requiring surgical intervention ranges between 2-8% in paediatric patients and majority would occur within the first two years after surgery.

**Aim:** To review our experience at a tertiary centre in children under 15years who were admitted with adhesive intestinal obstruction over a 12 year time period, 2000-2012, and to compare outcomes with other international reports

**Methodology:** This retrospective case series study of all paediatric surgical patients (aged between 1-15 years) admitted with adhesive intestinal obstruction to Waikato Hospital over a 12 year time period were identified by ICD-10-AM codes. Their demographic variables, information of previous surgery and the admissions details including particulars of management were tabulated.

**Results:** Out of 66 admissions, 10 were excluded and 56 admissions were analysed. 35 patients were successfully managed non-operatively and 21 patients proceeded for operative management (7 early and 14 late). Of the operative group, 3 underwent bowel resections (2 early and 1 late). There was no statistically significant difference between length of stay (LOS) among patients with non-operative and operative management. There was also no statistically significant difference between LOS among patients with early ( $\leq$ 24 hours) operative management and late (>24 hours) operative management. In assessing secondary aims, statistically significant differences in the time of presentation from initial surgery was noted for patients who underwent appendectomy who trended towards earlier presentation compared to other laparotomies.

**Conclusion:** This study demonstrated that there could still be a role of non-operative management of children with adhesive bowel obstruction but decision on further management should be clearly defined within 24hours to prevent development of complications.

Key words: intestinal obstruction, children, paediatric surgery, non-operative management

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Reports of 1.1% of patients under 16 years of age re-admitted to hospital after lower abdominal surgery are a direct consequence of adhesions, with 8.3% of patients re-admitted possibly related to adhesions over a 4 year follow up period.<sup>2</sup> Nevertheless, those adhesive intestinal obstruction in paediatric patients requiring surgical intervention has been reported to range between 2.2-8%, most of which occur within the first two years of surgery. <sup>3,4</sup>

The decision making as to the timing of operative management of any adhesive intestinal obstruction in children can be a daunting task for any paediatric surgeon. All surgeons would agree that one should proceed to the surgical intervention if there are clinical or **Corresponding author**: Jitoko K Cama Email: <u>Jitoko.Cama@waikatodhb.health.nz</u>

original author and source are credited.

- 1. Paediatric Registrar, Paediatric Surgery Department,
- Waikato Hospital, Hamilton, New ZealandPaediatric Surgeon, Paediatric Surgery Department, Waikato Hospital, Hamilton, New Zealand

Rec: 21.01.21Accept: 09.02.21Publish: 20.06.21Citation: Cama J, et al. Non-operative management of<br/>adhesive intestinal obstruction in children, 2000 to 2021, at<br/>Waikato Hospital, New Zealand. Pacific Health Dialog 2021;<br/>21(7):433-439. DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.106Copyright: © 2021 Cama J, et al. This is an open-access<br/>article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons<br/>Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use,<br/>distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the

radiological signs of bowel ischaemia. If there are no signs of bowel ischaemia, some surgeons would advocate early operative management after the initial resuscitation to prevent bowel ischaemia but at the risk of causing more adhesions later on. Others have advocated the role of non-operative management as a safe option to prevent further adhesions. The success rate with non-operative management in adhesive bowel obstruction in children ranges between 16% to 48.6% without any increase in morbidity and mortality associated with delayed operative management.<sup>5-7</sup> This 12 year retrospective review was conducted in a tertiary centre at Waikato Hospital New Zealand to evaluate our experience with children under 15 years of age who are admitted with adhesive intestinal obstruction over a time period and comparing our results with other international reports.

#### METHODOLOGY

The medical records of all patients between one and fifteen years of age admitted under the Paediatric Surgical Department at Waikato Hospital between the first of January 2000 and 30th of June 2012 inclusive were reviewed retrospectively. Patients were identified based on the following ICD-10-AM codes: K565 -Intestinal adhesions [bands] with obstruction, K566 – Other and unspecified intestinal obstruction and K913 – Post-procedural intestinal obstruction. Of the patients identified, the diagnosis of adhesive intestinal obstruction was made on the basis of compatible clinical and radiologic findings in patients with a history of previous abdominal surgery, and where possible, confirmed on operative findings. Radiologic data were obtained from reports provided by specialist radiologists. Patients with an alternate primary diagnosis such as obstruction due to other causes or paralytic ileus were excluded from the study.

The following information was tabulated from patients' clinical notes: age at presentation with adhesive intestinal obstruction, ethnicity. gender, details of previous surgery (including age at surgery, date of surgery, type of initial surgery and indication, intraoperative and postoperative complications). Admission details collated also including clinical were presentation, type of radiological investigations requested and findings, aspects of conservative management (nil by mouth, intravenous fluid administration, nasogastric tube inserted for decompression and placed on free drainage/aspirates) and details of operative management (date and time of surgery, operative findings and rates of bowel resection).

Patients were divided into three groups based on the type of management received; Non-operative management, early operative management ( $\leq 24$ hours to surgery from time of presentation) and late operative management (>24 hours to surgery from time of presentation). Length of stay was used as a primary outcome measure to compare the differences in outcome between the aforementioned groups. Our study also set out to examine the difference in time to presentation from initial surgery between patients who underwent а previous appendicectomy compared to other operations.

In assessing the primary outcome of our study, comparison in the length of stay between the non-operative and operative groups, and the early and late operative group were calculated using the two sample Wilcoxon rank-sum (Mann-Whitney) test. Similarly, the time to presentation from time of initial surgery between the appendicectomy groups compared to other operations was also calculated with the same test.

#### RESULTS

A total of 66 admissions were identified which met our inclusion criteria with the diagnosis of adhesive intestinal obstruction over the 12-year period. Of these, 10 were excluded, nine due to failure in obtaining complete medical notes and one excluded as outcomes were unavailable as the patient was transferred to another tertiary centre. Ultimately, 54 patients were included in the study with 56 admissions, as 2 patients presented on two separate occasions (Figure 1). Twenty-eight (28, 50%) of the patients were male, with patients' ages ranging from 1 to 14 years of age (mean 8.2 years, standard deviation 4.0). Fifty two percent (52%) of patients identified as NZ European, with a further 36% being Maori, 8% Other European, 2% African and 2% Asian.

Cardinal symptoms of intestinal obstruction were seen in 93% who had abdominal pain and 91% with vomiting during their presentation. Less than half of the patients (41%) did not have abdominal distension and 36% of patients did not present with constipation. In our series, appendicectomy was the most common operation leading to adhesive intestinal obstruction, followed by exploratory laparotomy for gastric or intestinal perforations, Malone's Antegrade Continence Enema (MACE) procedures, Nissen fundoplication, gastroschisis repair and Ladd's procedure (Table 1). The ages at the time of the initial operation ranged from 2 days to 14 years of age (mean 6.0 years, standard

deviation 4.6) and this correlates with the age group of children under the age of 15 years who are under the care of paediatric surgeons at Waikato Hospital. Based on the clinical assessments, 46 admissions (82%) proceeded with an abdominal x-ray as their initial investigation, of which 42 (91%) showed significant dilated bowel loops and air fluid levels suggestive of bowel obstruction. Of the total 56 admissions, 9 (11%) also had an additional USS most commonly done to exclude intussusception of which 7 (77%) proceeded to have a CT scan to exclude other causes such as intra-abdominal sepsis.

Table 1: Incidence of most common operations	
leading to AIO	

Procedure	n	%
Appendicectomy	27	50.0
Laparotomy for gastric/intestinal perforation	6	11.1
MACE procedure	4	7.5
Nissen fundoplication	3	5.5
Gastroschisis repair	3	5.5
Ladd's procedure	3	5.5
Diaphragmatic hernia repair	2	3.8
Other miscellaneous	6	11.1

All 56 admissions were initially managed nonoperatively, with 21 admissions proceeding for operative management (**Figure 1**). All patients had a period of non-operative management which consisted of varying aspects of bowel rest; being placed nil by mouth, fluid resuscitation with intravenous fluids and insertion of a nasogastric tube for decompression. Operative management was required in 37% of our cases, of which 7 were in the early operative management group and 14 in the late operative management group, with a mean time to surgery of 13.4 and 70 hours respectively. Two out of these 7 (28.6%) patients in the early operative management group proceeded to immediate surgery within the first hour with both needing bowel resection. One patient in the late operative group underwent bowel resection which might be suggestive of late operative intervention as he was admitted for a few days prior to surgery, however this study was not designed to ascertain the exact reason.

The mean and median LOS in the non-operative compared to the operative groups was 7.1 and 6.9, and 4.5 and 5 days respectively. A larger range of LOS was observed in the non-operative group (1-36 days versus 2-28 days in the operative group). However, there was no statistically significant difference in the LOS between patients undergoing non-operative compared to operative management (P value = 0.27). In comparing patients in the early and late operative group, a mean of 6.6 days and 5.1 days and a median of 5 and 4 days were found for both groups respectively (range 4-8 days and 2-28 days) but this was not statistically significant (P value = 0.87).

The time to presentation with adhesive intestinal obstruction from the time of initial surgery varied widely, from as early as one week to 14 years. A comparison of patients who underwent appendicectomy compared to other operations found a mean of 1.05 years and 3.87 years and median of 1 month and 2 years for both groups This trend towards earlier respectively. with adhesive presentation intestinal obstruction for patients who have had appendicectomy was observed to be statistically significant (P value = 0.001).

<b>Table 2:</b> Comparison of published studies of acute intestinal obstruction in childre	en
--	----

Study	Year	n	No. of immediate operative mx	No. of non- operative management	Managed non- operatively, proceeded for operative mx	Total operative rate
Akgur et al	1991	230	81 (45%)	149 (55%)	39 (26% of 55%)	60%
Shieh et al	1995	71	13 (18%)	58 (82%)	23 (39% of 82%)	50.7%
Vijay et al	2005	74	5 (7%)	69 (93%)	33 (48% of 93%)	51%
Eeson et al	2009	165	32 (19%)	133 (81%)	107 (80% of 81%)	84%
Waikato Hospital	2012	56	2 (3%)	35 (63%)	19 (38% of 100%)	37%



**Figure 1:** Overview of management of patients with AIO

#### DISCUSSION

Adhesive intestinal obstruction continues to cause significant morbidity in the paediatric population following abdominal surgery, alongside significant health care costs. This is also seen in the era of laparoscopic surgery.<sup>8</sup> The time of onset of complications associated with adhesions varies widely, occurring as early as one week to several years following include abdominal and surgery pain, restriction of normal activities, time off and hospital school the need for readmissions and further surgery. 4,9,10

Several studies have been published to date in examining potential outcome predictors to identify those whose clinical presentation are less likely to respond with non-operative management. Tachycardia and a younger age have been identified as likely factors associated with operative management across a number of studies.<sup>5,6,11</sup> The absence of leucocytosis and older age appeared to be associated with successful non-operative management. Other factors apart from the age at recent laparotomy, time elapsed since laparotomy, type of previous incision, duration of conservative trial and primary surgical diagnosis were also predictive criteria identified that correlated with the success of non-operative management.<sup>7</sup> The latter, in addition to age at presentation less

than one year of age, also factors identified risk associated with high risk for operative management other reports.5-7 in Nonetheless. consistent findings other than age at presentation or prospectively validated and sufficiently sensitive clinical predictors remain to be lacking, particularly in the paediatric population.

Despite advancements in surgical techniques, the of adhesive aetiology intestinal obstruction incompletely remains understood. Multiple have been factors implicated in the formation of post-surgical adhesions including infection, operative technique and traumatic factors.<sup>12</sup>

Mechanical effects of pressure, excessive handling of the peritoneum and irritation of the peritoneal lining with blood and foreign materials have been found to be one of many factors leading several to adhesion formation, prompting meticulous attention to operative technique and tissue handling in the attempts to limit the extent of injury during surgery.<sup>12</sup> Although increasing numbers of studies have reported varying anti-adhesive efficacv and safety of technologies as an adjunct to reduce risk of post-operative adhesion formation in adults, limited literature exists to support its use in the paediatric population. <sup>12,13</sup>

Several studies have reported varying rates of adhesive intestinal obstruction according to type of initial surgery. Consistent with other studies done to date, appendicectomy served as a significant contributor to adhesive intestinal obstruction and the most appendicectomies are often frequently performed operations in the paediatric population, thereby likely posing a significant burden.<sup>5,15</sup> Although the reason for this is largely unknown, this may be attributable partly due to infections often being considered one of the most common

triggers for adhesion formation, which may explain our finding of patients with appendicectomies tending to present earlier intestinal with adhesive obstruction compared to other operations noted in our cohort of patients. Despite this, a relatively low incidence of 0.31% of adhesion-related readmissions for appendicectomies have reported. with inflamed been and complicated appendicectomies having a higher risk of readmission of 0.36% as expected.<sup>2</sup> Surgeries noted to have an over representation of post-operative adhesive obstruction intestinal include Ladd's procedures, Nissen fundoplication, stoma formation and reversal, and repair of congenital abdominal wall defects, several of which were also noted in our study.<sup>5,15</sup> It is worth noting here that our centre currently perform the same type of surgeries as many other paediatric surgical centres with the exception of paediatric oncology.

The management of adhesive intestinal obstruction in the paediatric population continues to remain controversial, with current guidelines lacking and varying rates of successful resolution of symptoms with non-operative management in studies published in other literatures as shown in **Table 2**. Operative management, if indicated, is not without risks, having been associated with incidental bowel injury, blood loss, prolonged ileus and possibility of recurrence of adhesive intestinal obstruction, with multiple surgeries increasing the risk of further adhesion formation.<sup>16</sup> Vijay et al in a study of 74 admissions of adhesive intestinal obstruction in 2005 noted successful resolution of symptoms with conservative management alone in 52.2% of patients.6 Similar findings of a total operative rate of 50.7% was found in a study by Shieh et al; 13 children required immediate surgery, with remaining 58 initially managed nonoperatively with resolution of symptoms in 35 patients.<sup>11</sup> Akgur et al reported an operative rate of 60% in a study of 181 patients who presented with adhesive intestinal obstruction, with 39 (26.2%) operative episodes proceeding for management after a period of non-operative management in 149 cases.<sup>7</sup> In contrast, other authors have advocated for operative management based on findings showing high rates of surgery required in similar populations. This was demonstrated by Eeson et al, with a total laparotomy rate of 84% (107 out of 133 patients) requiring operative management after failure of nonoperative management.<sup>5</sup>

Our study demonstrated a relatively lower total operative rate of 37% when compared to other similar studies, supporting our impression of a relatively significant role for non-operative management existing in paediatric patients presenting with adhesive intestinal obstruction. This may have been attributable to a number of factors, including surgeon preference and several acknowledged limitations in our study. Patient identification in our study was solely based on coding, raising the possibility of missed cases from patients who were incorrectly diagnosed or coded and the inability to identify patients managed without surgery that never presented to our tertiary centre. Documentation was also not available for a reasonable number of patients, contributing to our relatively small sample size in comparison to other studies published. Finally, we excluded infants less than one year of age due to the high likelihood of associated co-morbidities and often prolonged length of stay in NICU which skewed may have our results disproportionately for outcomes measured, but ultimately may have a lower threshold for operative management.

A limited number of studies have reviewed the various outcomes of non-operative operative management, versus which include the morbidity, mortality and rates of small bowel resection. Although Janik et al concluded that delays in operative management were associated with increased morbidity and mortality, several other recent studies have reported no difference with non-operative management.<sup>5,6,17</sup> The association between operative delay and the rate of small bowel resection has been previously studied by Lautz et al, who found similar adjusted odds of small bowel resection in the first and second day of admission, but increased in the third day.<sup>18</sup> Subsequently, thev recommend consideration of operative management in patients who do not exhibit signs of improvement by the second day after admission, to avoid potentially increasing the risk of bowel loss.<sup>18</sup> The decision for surgery at 48 hours was also recommended in a study conducted by Feigin et al, where it was noted that strangulation did not occur in cases observed for 16 hours or less but rates increased the longer surgery was delayed.<sup>15</sup> Our current study adds a further outcome measure with regards to length of stay with

no difference seen between those managed non-operatively and operatively, supporting consideration for non-operative management in the initial period if no immediate indications for surgery exist, particularly for the first 24 hours following presentation.

In order to assist with risk stratification for these patients on presentation, further prospective studies are required prior to the establishment of clear guidelines in the future. These include additional delineation of consistent clinical determinants that may help determine the need for operative management which is beyond the scope of this study. Evidence for timeframes in which to persist with non-operative management would also be further area of exploration. Ultimately, varied outcome measures on a larger multicentre scale would be required to be collectively studied prior to achieving a consensus in this challenging area of management.

#### **CONCLUSION**

We conclude that in children who present with adhesive intestinal obstruction, nonoperative management should be considered in an attempt to reduce morbidity associated with surgery. Further studies are required in determining the ideal duration of nonoperative management, with the advantages of non-operative management balanced against the risk of bowel resection in this population.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Menzies D, E. H. (1990). Intestinal obstruction from adhesions: How big is the problem? *Annals of the Royal College of Surgeons of England, 72*, 60-63.
- 2. Grant HW, P. M. (2006). Population-based analysis of the risk of adhesion-related readmissions after abdominal surgery in children. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery, 41*, 1453-1456.
- 3. Choudhry MS, G. H. (2006). Small bowel obstruction due to adhesions following
- 15. abdominal surgery . Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews .
- 16. Feigin E, K. D. (2010). The 16 golden hours for conservative treatment in children with postoperative small bowel obstruction. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, *45*, 966-8.

neonatal laparotomy. *Pediatric Surgery International, 22,* 729-732.

- 4. Festen C. (1982). Postoperative small bowel obstruction in infants and children. *Annals of Surgery, 196,* 580-3.
- 5. Eeson GA, W. P. (2010). Adhesive small bowel obstruction in chidlren: Should we still operate? *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, *45*(5), 969-74.
- 6. Vijay K, A. C. (2005). Adhesive small bowel obstruction in children the role of conservative management. *Medical Journal of Malaysia, 60*(1), 81-4.
- 7. Akgur FM, T. F. (1991). Adhesive small bowel obstruction in children: The place and predictors of success for conservative management. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 26, 37-41.
- 8. Alwan MH, v. R. (1999). Postoperative adhesive small bowel obstruction: The resource impacts. *The New Zealand Medical Journal, 12*(1099), 421-423.
- 9. Al-Salem AH, O. M. (2011). Adhesive intestinal obstruction in infants and children: The place of conservative treatment. *International Scholarly Research Network Surgery*.
- 10. Grant HW, P. M. (2008). Adhesions after abdominal surgery in children. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 43, 152-7.
- 11. Shieh CS, C. J. (1995). Adhesive small bowel obstruction in children. *Pediatric Surgery International, 10,* 339-341.
- 12. Liakakos T, T. N. (2001). Peritoneal adhesions: Etiology, pathophysiology and clinical significance. *Digestive Surgery*(18), 260-273.
- 13. Inoue M, U. K. (2005). Efficacy of Seprafilm for reducing reoperative risk in pediatric surgical patients undergoing abdominal surgeyr. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, *40*(8), 1301-6.
- 14. Kumar S, W. P. (2009). Intra-peritoneal prophylactic agents for preventing adhesions and adhesive intestinal obstruction after non-gynaecological
- 17. Seror D, F. E. (1993). How conservatively can postoperative small bowel obstruction be treated? *The American Journal of Surgery, 165,* 121-6.
- 18. Janik JS, E. S. (1981). An assessment of the surgical treatment of adhesive small bowel

obstruction in infants and children. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, *16*, 37-41.

19. Lautz TB, R. M. (2011). Adhesive small bowel obstruction in children and

adolescents: Operative utilisation and factors associated with bowel loss. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 212*(5), 855-861.

## The Journal of Pacific Research



### **Review**

**OPEN ACCESS** 

# Existing NCD Monitoring and Surveillance Systems and its adaptability to Fiji's context: A Systematic Review

#### Joshua LIGAIRI,<sup>1</sup> Donald WILSON,<sup>1</sup> Isimeli TUKANA, <sup>2</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The United Nations high-level meeting of the General Assembly on the Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases passed a political declaration on Non-Communicable Diseases (NCD) prevention and control in 2011, emphasizing the great need for NCD surveillance including in Low-to-Middle-Income-Countries (LMICs).

**Method:** A review of literature was conducted and set for full text citations published in English dated 1 January, 2007 to 31 August 2019. MESH terms or key words were selected from the following groups of generic terms: the following words "Health surveillance systems" and "NCD monitoring and surveillance system". The literatures were tabulated according to the authors, date that was published and which journal, the title of the study, the surveillance design and their recommendations. The 13 articles that were identified, only one was conducted in a developing country while the rest were conducted in high income countries.

**Results:** 60% of the NCD surveillace system reviewed use passive surveillance, 30% uses passive assisted sentinel surveillance and 10% use passive assited spatial surveillance. Based on countries surveillance system there was an equal distribution on involvement in policy development (33%), behavioural risk associated aggregates (33%) and intergrated health information System (33%).Through intense review, passive assisted sentinel surveillance was mostly practiced and the use of spatial surveillace in this context for interregional comparisons of specified diseases.

**Conclusion:** There was less evidence on surveillance in LMIC but the following surveillance systems were identified as essential for Fiji's proposed NCD surveillance system. This study suggest that a probable surveillance system that can be adopted by Fiji is a passive assisted sentinel surveillance system enhanced with Spatial data. Further consultation and a feasibility study can be proposed as a way forward for this study findings.

Key Words: surveillance, population health, behavioural modification, non-communicable disease

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Non-communicable diseases (NCDs) are chronic conditions with rather slow progression and rarely completely curable. In 2016, 71 % of the global deaths were attributed to NCDs.<sup>2</sup> The increase of NCDs in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) is accelerated by population ageing and is driven by rapid and unplanned urbanization and changing lifestyles. About 54 % of NCDs in LMICs and 46% of these deaths occur amongst people under the age of 70, compared to 28 % in high-income countries (HICs).<sup>2</sup>

Given their devastating health and socioeconomic effects, NCDs have gained increasing attention over the past decade in the international community. The UN High-Level Meeting of the General Assembly on the Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases passed a Political Declaration on NCD prevention and control in 2011, emphasizing the need for NCD surveillance.<sup>4</sup> **Corresponding author**: Joshua Ligairi, <u>josualigairi@gmail.com</u>

- 1. College of Medicine, Nursing and Health Science, Fiji National University
- 2. Ministry of Health and Medical Services, Fiji

Rec: 28.05.2020	Acc: 05.07.20	<b>Pub</b> : 20.06.21
Citation: Ligairi	J, et al. Existing	NCD Monitoring and
Surveillance Syste	ms and its adaptal	oility to Fiji's context: A
Systematic Review	v. Pacific Health D	ialog 2021; 21(7): 440-
448. DOI: 10.2663	5/phd.2021.101	

**Copyright**: © 2021 Ligairi J, *et al.* This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

The goal of disease surveillance is to address a defined public health problem and to develop evidence-based measures to protect and promote population health.<sup>5</sup> It is defined as "the ongoing systematic collection, analysis and interpretation of health data essential to the

planning, implementation, and evaluation of public health practice, closely integrated with timely dissemination of these data to those who need to know."<sup>6</sup> There are different types of surveillance designs and are noted as Passive surveillance which rely heavily on readily available data and sentinel surveillance that rely on data reported from sentinel sites or facility. Laboratory based surveillance rely on samples submitted for analysis and also act as sentinel sites. Then we have a periodic - population based survey or active surveillance that mostly focus on a one –off cross-sectional population surveys.

The WHO has assessed the current capacity for NCD surveillance as inadequate in several countries.<sup>1</sup> Evidence from HICs indicates that interventions for most NCDs can be effective and implemented at a rather low cost.7 However, the long-term nature and complex disease aetiology of NCDs demand a comprehensive and long-term health-system mediated response. Essential to this goal is accurate and sequential data for planning and evaluation. Therefore, the WHO developed a global action plan for the prevention and control of NCDs, particularly cardiovascular diseases, cancers, chronic respiratory diseases and diabetes.7 The action plan identifies six objectives, one of which is monitoring the trends and determinants of NCDs and evaluating progress in prevention and control. In order to attain these targets, the WHO suggests the following policy options: strengthen vital registration systems and cancer registries, integrate surveillance into national health information systems, undertake periodic risk factor surveillance, and strengthen technical and institutional surveillance capacities. 2,7

Against this background, the objective of this paper is to identify relevant literatures that highlight the possibility of establishing an NCD surveillance system (NCDSS) here in Fiji entailing strategies from other countries surveillance systems. The dynamics of the NCDSS shall be highlighted in this paper together with a proposed surveillance mechanism based on systems design and best practice.

#### **METHODS**

Desk-review was conducted together with online literature search using MESH generic terms: the following "Health surveillance systems" and "NCD monitoring and surveillance system". Online literature search was narrowed from health surveillance systems to NCD monitoring and surveillance system where the search was further focused to good practice in health monitoring systems. These articles and studies identified were graded based on their objectives and designs whereas further analysis was conducted for good practice.

A systematic search was conducted and set for full text citations published in English between 1 January 2007 to 31<sup>st</sup> August 2019. The literature was tabulated by authors, date of publication, journal type, the title of the study, the surveillance design and their recommendations. Further analysis was conducted on the literature towards the country and its existing NCD surveillance design and what are some of the output of the countries adapted surveillance design. The following literature search design was followed through for information search (Figure 1)

#### Search Result

Of the 10 citations, six articles described or evaluated existing NCD surveillance systems and three supportive documents which are all peer reviewed articles entails the gaps and challenges identified on Surveillance system analysis of Best Practice. One of the articles provides information on how to link and adapt NCD surveillance system concepts from High Income Countries (HICs) to the LMICs.

#### RESULTS

Of the 10 manuscripts obtained, only one was conducted in a LMICs while the rest were conducted in HICs.

#### **Systems Design**

Most of the surveillance systems designs (4 of the 6 assessed) were mixed systems whereas 60% of the surveillance systems understudy were Passive assisted Sentinel surveillance. One was a national survey using active surveillance design. The WHO <sup>1, 9, 15-20</sup> conducted questionnaire-based surveys among its member countries in 2000, 2005, 2010 and 2013 in order to assess the national capacity for NCD prevention and control. It was found that some progress - mainly in HICs - has been made in the last decade. More countries have developed strategies for combating NCDs and created the necessary infrastructure. However, the implementation process in many countries was assessed as inadequate and strategies often exist mainly on paper. More finding from WHO shows the HICs were 16 times more likely than LMICs to have population based NCD mortality data in their national health information system. However, the quality and completeness of data was not assessed in the survey. Authors<sup>1,2,4,5</sup> suggest, that major gaps exist in the accuracy, quality,

standardisation of risk factor data, and reporting of NCD outcomes. Furthermore, data were often not linked to socioeconomic information and therefore did not facilitate the assessment of health disparities. Macfarlane<sup>13</sup> and Nolen *et al.* <sup>14</sup> also rated the quality of health data as inadequate in many LMICs. Macfarlane<sup>13</sup> identified costly duplications, inefficiencies and inconsistencies between reporting, storage and analysis of data as the main problems. Moreover, data were unreliable, unrepresentative, and often not analysed and disseminated in a timely manner.

The member states of the WHO South-East Asia office for example stated in their regional meeting in 2012, that health system and poor due to negligence of NCDs over a long time.<sup>15</sup>

#### Figure 1: PRISMA Flow-list diagram summarising the literature search process



A comprehensive framework, robust mortality data and sufficient funding to effectively plan and implement NCD prevention and control programs are missing in most countries in the region.<sup>16</sup>

Therefore, the member states may need additional five years to establish robust surveillance systems and generate baseline data for targets of NCD monitoring due to the mentioned problems.<sup>15</sup>

# Health Surveillance and Monitoring System and Analysis of Good Practice

There are countries that have their own health monitoring and surveillance system especially on NCD's. These countries were analysed and drafted as part of their best practice. These are the examples of the implementation of six country integrated monitoring systems, including the regular collection and evaluation of measured data, which play a crucial role in informing policy development.

#### **Policy Development**

Two countries surveillance system<sup>4,6</sup> fit in the scope of good practice through their involvement in the reformulation of food product through policies. Both surveillance systems collaborated more on the reformulation food product address food regulations on trans-fatty acid and salt intake. In both surveillance system, intersectorial collaboration was the main element of change in initiating the data to policy change.

#### **Behavioural Risk Associated Aggregates**

Addressing the behavioural risk components of the country surveillance system was practically being addressed in two ideal surveillance systems.<sup>8,11</sup> The Italian PASSI and the Vasterbotten Intervention program (VIP) focuses on community-based surveillance system whereas they monitor health behaviour and its associated risk. Furthermore, each system conduct inter region comparison which include spatial surveillance<sup>8</sup>.

#### Integrated Health information system

An ideal information system is when multiple sources have a queue each on a central system that can integrate information and deliver an output that can generate reliable information for decision making. Two countries' surveillance<sup>1, 9</sup> highlight the profiles importance of interconnected health information system. Interoperability of this surveillance systems was the highlight of best practice using a unified identifier. The Malta Diabetes Information system captures screening, referral, treatment, drug therapy, admissions and discharge information for Diabetes. The Israel Online Electronic Health Record system sets the benchmark for remote and mainstream data reporting, data sharing and reporting based on best practice.

Various HICs have managed to design and customised their surveillance system to match the disease phenomenon and distribution they like to monitor and survey.

#### DISCUSSION

After reviewing the literature and going through the existing countries monitoring system it still remain a challenge as to whether Fiji has the capacity to have an NCD surveillance system.

#### Surveillance Systems Design

The current NCD surveillance system in Fiji is built within the Public Health Information System (PHIS) and the Patients Information System (PIS). The only NCD surveillance system in Fiji comes in the form of the NCD STEPS Survey which is conducted every 10 years. Birtwhistle suggest that it is possible to have Sentinel surveillance for NCD in primary health care but challenges in including risk factors and social determinants. According to WHO (2017), sentinel surveillance is used when high-quality data are needed about a particular disease that cannot be obtained through a passive system. Selected reporting units, with a high probability of seeing cases of the disease in question, good laboratory facilities and experienced wellqualified staff, identify and notify on certain diseases. Szeles *et al.* 2005, used a passive assisted sentinel surveillance system to study the distribution of cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and liver cirrhosis and shows that having sentinel stations at primary care level are feasible and sustainable, data provide important information for health policy and health service planning and regular contact to reporting units is Yiannakoulias et al. 2009 study important. asthma distribution using passive surveillance together with spatial surveillance using Geographic Information System (GIS). The study reveals spatial differences in the asthma prevalence in Alberta and suggests that spatial data in surveillance are important to inform policy makers about disease patterns; however availability of spatial data is a limiting factor in many countries especially in LMICs but would be an advantage if being adopted. Namusisi et al. 2011, conducted a pilot study on a passive assisted sentinel surveillance of NCDs with the main focus on Diabetes. He suggested that the use of hospital data is a valuable first step in setting up NCD surveillance systems, whereas risk factor data are important for disease prevention and intervention.

#### Surveillance Systems Best Practice

Summarising most of the countries monitoring and surveillance system (Table 2 annexed) it shows that the best surveillance system to be adopted for Fiji is a passive surveillance system that relies on readily collated data from primary health care facilities, hospital and with existing This was supported with the data sources. findings by FinRISK Study, 2014 that having continuous population survey will general result for policy action as shown on how their system was able to inflict change on food relation for food reformulation. Similar sentiments were eluded by Balissera S et al 2011 support the use of behavioural risk factors to address the burden of NCD in Italy through the Italian PASSI. Due to Fiji's geographical location and vast distribution of its population to these islands, the inclusion of a spatial surveillance system as an addition to its proposed passive surveillance system would be

and added benefit. More, targeted interventions will be conducted if the GIS system is blended in with the passive surveillance system.

The proposed surveillance system for Fiji will be Passive assisted Sentinel Surveillance а enhanced with spatial surveillance. Based on assisted literature, passive the sentinel surveillance is appropriate for routine collection of data and a focused data collection mechanism based on the priority areas for reporting, Fiji have specialised health facilities like the health centre SOPD clinics and the Diabetes Hub centres who are the targeted sentinel sites for reporting on and of NCD of interest. Whereas in Fiji more discussions are centred in identifying what surveillance strategy is applicable to the small island nation where most of the gadgets and 'clinical toys' used in HICs are inaccessible to these South-seas health systems.

#### CONCLUSION

Diseases occurring in some of Fiji's communities in epidemic proportions somehow exceeding those rates found in affluent industrialised countries or High Incomed Countries (HICs). The frequency of alcohol and tobacco use and the number of cancers appear to be rising and are also becoming significant health problems. Unhealthy Diet increase consumption of carbonated drinks, high sodium intake, increased sugar intake, physical inactivity and cigarette smoking appear as the most significant factors involved in the development of these chronic non-communicable diseases. Therefore, with all of these risk factors and having a NCD related mortality at 80% of all deaths, it is about time for Fiji to have its own Non-Communicable Disease Surveillance System. A surveillance system that collate, analyse NCD and Behavioural Risk factors to inform policy makers in the Ministry of Health and medical services much sooner rather than relying on the WHO NCD Steps survey. This surveillance system should be able to produce a country yearly NCD status profile to assist the development and respond against Fiji 5 years NCD strategic plans. Fiji have resources and the existing reporting mechanism that can facilitate the need to develop its own Non-communicable disease surveillance system

#### REFERENCES

1. AbouZahr C, Adjei S, Kanchanachitra A. From data to policy: good practices and cautionary tales.The Lancet. 2007;369(9566):1039-46.

- 2. Walker N, Bryce J, Black RE. Interpreting health statistics for policymaking: the Story behind the headlines. The Lancet. 2007;639(9565):956-63.
- 3. Mathers CD, Murray CJL, Ezzati M, Gakidou E, Salomon JA, Stein C. Population health metrics: crucial inputs to the development of evidence for health policy. Population Health Metrics. 2003;1:6.
- 4. Trans-fatty acid content in food. Copenhagen: The Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Fisheries of Denmark and the Danish Technical University, National Food Institute; 2014 (http://www.foedevarestyrelsen.dk/english/ Food/Trans%20fatty%20acids/Pages/defaul t.aspx)
- 5. Global action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases, 2013-20. Geneva: WHO; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/ 94384/1/9789241506236\_eng.pdf)
- 6. The National FINRISK study. In: Terveyden ja Hyvinvoinnin Laitos [website]. Helsinki: National Institute for Health and Welfare; 2014 (http://www.thl.fi/fi/tutkimusjaasiantuntijat yo/vaestotutkimukset/finriski-tutkimus/thenational-finrisk-study)
- 7. Mapping salt-reduction initiatives in the WHO European Region. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2013 (<u>http://www.euro.who.int/\_data/assets/pd</u> <u>f\_file/0009/186462/Mapping-salt-</u> <u>reductioninitiatives-in-the-WHO-European-Region.pdf</u>).
- 8. Baldissera S, Campostrini S, Binkin N, Minardi V, Minelli G, Ferrante G, *et al.* Features and initial assessment of the Italian behavioral risk factor surveillance system (PASSI), 2007-2008. Prev Chronic Dis. 2011;8(1).
- 9. Diabetes: a national public health priority 2015-2020. Valletta: Ministry of Health of the Republic of Malta; 2014 (http://socialdialogue.gov.mt/en/Public Con sultations/MEHHEALTH/Documents/Diabet es%20%20A%20Public%20Health%20Prior ity%20final%20document.pdf).
- Norwegian Institute of Public Health [website]. Public health profiles for municipalities and counties. Oslo: Norwegian Institute of Public Health; 2014 (<u>http://www.fhi.no/artikler/?id=109337</u>).
- 11. Norberg M *et al.* The Västerbotten Intervention Programme: background, design

and implications. Global health Action. 2010;3:4643.

- 12. Vienna Declaration on Nutrition and Noncommunicable Diseases in the Context of Health 2020. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2013 <u>http://www.euro.who.int/en/mediacentre/e</u> <u>vents/events/2013/07/vienna-conference-on-nutrition-</u>
- 13. STEPS: A framework for surveillance. The WHO STEPwise approach to Surveillance of
- Non-communicable diseases (STEPS). Geneva: WHO; 2003 (WHO/NMH/CCS/03.01; <u>http://www.who.int/ncd\_surveillance/en/st</u> <u>eps\_framework\_dec03.pdf</u>).
- The first national study on the prevalence of non-communicable disease risk factors in the Republic of Moldova. The UN in Moldova Magazine. 2014;2(59):29-31 (<u>file:///C:/Users/Anna/Downloads/rev\_ONU</u> 259 25-07-2014 pentru WEB%20(1).pdf).
- 15. Alwan A, MacLean D, Riley LM *et al.* Monitoring and surveillance of chronic noncommunicable diseases: progress and capacity and high-burden countries. Lancet. 2010;376:1861-8

(http://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/lanc et/PIIS0140-6736(10)61853-3.pdf).

- 16. Understanding parental perceptions of immunisation in real-time. Jakarta: United Nations Global Pulse, 2014 (<u>http://www.unglobalpulse.org/immunisati</u> <u>on-parent-perceptions</u>)
- Chunara R, Bouton L, Ayers JW, Brownstein JS. Assessing the online social environment for surveillance of obesity prevalence. PLoS ONE. 2013;8(4) (<u>http://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=</u> 10.1371/journal.pone.0061373).
- Kosinski M, Stillwell D, Graepel T. Private traits and attributes predict digital records of human behavior. PNAS. 2013;110(15):5802-5 (<u>http://www.pnas.org/content/110/15/580</u> 2.full).
- 19. FoodSwitch. In: The George Institute for Global Health Australia [website]. Sidney: The George Institute for Global Health Australia; 2013 (http://www.georgeinstitute.org.au/projects

/foodswitch).

20. Karpati T, Cohen-Stavi CJ, Leibowitz M, Hoshen M, Feldman BS, Balicer RD. Towards a subsiding diabetes epidemic: trends from a large population-based study in Israel. Popul Health Metr.2014;12(1):32.

- 21. Coordinating technical group of the behavioural risk factor system (PASSI). PASSI (Progressi Delle Aziende Sanitarie per la Salute in Italia), an Italian behavioural risk factor system: results 2007. Rome (IT): Istituto Superiore di Sanità; 2009. http://www.iss.it/binary/publ/cont/07-30.1195128446.pdf. Accessed August 11, 2010.
- 22. Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System: questionnaires. Atlanta (GA): Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. http://www.cdc.gov/brfss/questionnaires/q uestionnaires.htm. Accessed February 4, 2010.
- 23. Nelson DE, Holtzman D, Waller M, Leutzinger C, Condon K. Objectives and design of the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System. Proceedings of the Survey Research Methods Section, American Statistical Association; 1998. https://www.amstat.org/sections/SRMS/Pro ceedings/papers/1998\_032.pdf. Accessed February 4, 2010.
- 24. Gentry EM, Kalsbeek WD, Hogelin GC, Jones JT, Gaines KL, Forman MR, *et al.* The behavioral risk factor surveys: II. Design, methods, and estimates from combined state data. Am J Prev Med 1985;1(6):9-14.
- 25. Remington PL, Smith MY, Williamson DF, Anda RF, Gentry EM, Hogelin GC. Design, characteristics, and usefulness of state-based behavioral risk factor surveillance: 1981-87. Public Health Rep 1988;103(4):366-75.
- 26. Alwan A, Maclean DR, Riley LM, d'Espaignet ET, Mathers CD, *et al.* (2010) Monitoring and surveillance of chronic non-communicable diseases: progress and capacity in high-burden countries.Lancet 376: 1861–1868.
- 27. Parkin DM, Bray F, Ferlay J, Jemal A (2014) Cancer in Africa 2012. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.
- 28. Mathers CD, Loncar D (2006) Projections of global mortality and burden of disease from 2002 to 2030.PLoS Med 3: e442.
- 29. Beaglehole R, Bonita R, Horton R, Adams C, Alleyne G, *et al.* (2011) Priority actions for the non-communicable disease crisis. Lancet 377: 1438–1447.
- 30. Peck R, Mghamba J, Vanobberghen F, Kavishe B, Rugarabamu V, *et al.* (2014) Preparedness of Tanzanian health facilities for outpatient primary care of hypertension and diabetes: a cross-sectional survey. Lancet Glob Health 2: e285–e292.

#### Annexes

Table 1.0: Summarises the stud	y designs found suitab	le for this surveillance :	system design review	(Kroll. M et al, 2015)
--------------------------------	------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------	------------------------

Author/Year	Country	Surveillance Approach	Data source and reporting Unit	Disease under surveillance	Lesson learned
Birtwhistle, 2009	Canada	Longitudinal study with passive and sentinel approach	General practitioners	HTN, DM, Depression, COPD, Osteoarthritis	Sentinel surveillance for NCD is possible for PHC but challenges in including risk factors and social determinants.
Saran et al, 2010	USA	Pilot study for a national surveillance system	Multiple secondary data sets	Chorionic kidney disease (CKD)	Six broad themes, several measures for CKD and several data sources were identified for a pilot phase; active surveillance methods might be Integrated in the future. Identification and acquisition of data sets and integration with other NCD surveillance systems were identified as some of the challenges.
Szeles <i>et al.</i> 2005	Hungary	Cross-sectional pilot study on a passive assisted sentinel surveillance system	General practitioners (n = 73) in four counties (Cohort size: 138,088)	Cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, liver cirrhosis, 4 malignant diseases	Sentinel stations at primary care level are feasible and sustainable, data provide important information for health policy and health service planning, regular contact to reporting units is important.
Yiannakoulias <i>et</i> al. 2009	Alberta, Canada	Study on passive surveillance using secondary data with special focus on spatial surveillance of NCDs using GIS	IPD hospital data, medical claims system (electronic public health insurance registry), hospital outpatient system	Asthma	The study reveals spatial differences in the asthma prevalence in Alberta. Disease distribution depends on case ascertainment algorithms and is aggravated through information inequity. Spatial data in surveillance are important to inform policy makers about disease patterns; however, availability of spatial data is a limiting factor in many countries.
Bollag, 2009	Switzerland	Longitudinal passive assisted sentinel surveillance system (Swiss Sentinel Surveillance Network, ongoing)	General practitioners, internists and paediatricians (total: 150–250 GPs)	Asthma, different communicable diseases	Sentinel surveillance on primary care level is a valid research instrument to analyse asthma incidence and seasonality. Denominator problems occurred since age and sex were only recorded for asthma cases, not all consultations.
Namusisi <i>et al.</i> 2011	Uganda	Pilot study on a passive assisted sentinel surveillance of NCDs	Regional referral hospital (n = 1) (1383 patient records)	Diabetes	Use of hospital data is a valuable first step in setting up NCD surveillance systems, risk factor data are important for disease prevention and intervention.

Country	Program	Method	Analysis of Good Practice
Denmark	Elimination of Trans-fatty acid in Food Products	Monitoring was conducted regularly (biennially) and the results were disaggregated by several characteristics (food groups, age and gender) and applied to policy. The regulation resulted in a decline in the number of products containing more than 2g of TFA from 26% in 2002 to 6% in 2013, showing that the elimination of TFA in food products is achievable through food reformulation	Introducing a regulation on TFA content in food products, monitoring its implementation and using the results to inform policy and practice on its impact, as done in Denmark, is a good example of how to address the alimentary risk factors for NCD.
Finland	Reduction of Salt- Intake	Finland has a long history of developing strategies for reducing salt intake. In 2008-2011, the Government developed regulations to decrease salt content in industry- produced foods, according to which, foods with high salt content had to be labelled "high-in-salt" to inform consumer choice. As a result of the regulations, industry has worked to reformulate products so that their salt levels are below the threshold requiring the "high-in-salt" warning. Since 1982, the salt intake in Finland has been monitored through the FINDIET survey.	The Finnish case is an example good practice in inter-sectoral collaboration and continuous population monitoring: baseline assessment followed by regular monitoring at 5-year intervals, and the integration of the monitoring systems involved (FINRISK) meets the criteria of good practice in health monitoring
Italy	Italian behavioural risk factor surveillance system (PASSI)	In 2007, Italy established PASSI, a surveillance system to monitor health behaviour and associated risk factors, PASSI (41) is an ongoing, multipurpose, community surveillance system. It is supported by the Ministry of Health, coordinated by the National Institute of Health (ISS) and run by the local health units and regional health authorities. Its main areas of investigation are: self-perceived health and quality of life; self-reported symptoms of depression; smoking habits and exposure to second-hand smoke; alcohol consumption; diet and nutritional status; physical activity; risk factors for CVD; cancer screening and vaccination campaigns (through participation in national preventive programmes); road safety; and domestic injuries.	PASSI meets several of the criteria of good practice: it provides ongoing data collection in a flexible, timely manner, allowing intraregional, region-to-region and region-to-nation comparison, and its regional-specific data, including sociodemographic information, offer a sound basis for developing and evaluating public health programmes, including those aimed at reducing social disparities by addressing health risks.

 Table 2.0: summarise the analysis of good practice identified as essential to NCD control (Kroll M et al, 2015)

Malta	Diabetes Information System	Since Malta has no formal diabetes register, data pertaining to individuals registered for treatment free of charge were linked hospital-admissions data, the surgical-operations register, and laboratory biochemical data. Following this exercise, all identifiers other than year of birth and gender were dropped from the data set to anonymize the data. This linked data set makes it possible to estimate the incidence of diabetic complications and the indicators of quality of diabetes care as regards the extent and effectiveness of glucose and lipid monitoring in the diabetic population.	The secondary use of health-care data is passive, making it both affordable and sustainable. It is quite difficult for a health register to predict the high-resolution data required and keep up with the breadth of information demanded by health policy. Even if this were possible, it would be very resource intensive to maintain. Therefore, integrating disaggregated data from health registers with secondary health-care-associated data sets permits the same health registers to remain relevant to an ever-increasing, evidence-driven health-policy agenda.
Sweden	Vasterbotten Intervention Programme	In Sweden, mortality from CVD increased steadily in the 20th century; in the mid-1980s it was highest in the county of Västerbotten. Therefore, the Västerbotten Intervention Programme (VIP) was launched – a community programme with the aim of reducing morbidity and mortality from CVD and diabetes. A population-based strategy directed towards the public is combined with a strategy for reaching all middle-aged persons individually at ages 40, 50 and 60 years by inviting them to participate in systematic risk-factor screening and individual counselling about healthy lifestyle habits.	One of the main features of VIP is its ability to collect data on multiple NCD risk factors, making it a diverse surveillance system. It also includes information on the time trends of the collected data and allows data disaggregation by age, gender and socioeconomic features. Visualization of assessment output and data collection at the PHC level makes the system an example of good practice in this area. Lastly, its links with other registers and availability for scientific research make VIP a desirable NCD monitoring system.
Israel	Electronic Health Records for better NCD monitoring and Control	Israel is one of the global leaders in adopting innovative strategies to prevent and control NCD, especially in field of management of people with these diseases. Using online EHR data allows management to monitor the prevalence, incidence and control of most NCD in a precise and timely manner. Furthermore, the interoperability of the system and its user friendliness have enabled the early detection and prevention of complications and the continuity of health care, while containing costs related to the duplication of diagnostic and laboratory procedures.	This example shows the efficiency and cost-effectiveness of using clinical data en masse to ensure better NCD prevention and control. One of the important features of this multi-purpose monitoring system is its interoperability, which adds functionality, integration and real-time monitoring of the data and disaggregation of the indicators by socioeconomic status.

### The Journal of Pacific Research

## **Literature Review**

# OPEN ACCESS

HEALTH DIALOG

# Examining the State of Health Research on Pacific Rainbow Communities in New Zealand: Literature Review

#### Patrick S THOMSEN, Sarah MCLEAN-ORSBORN, Hollyanna AINEA, Allyssa VERNER-PULA

#### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Pacific Rainbow/Queer Communities (PRCs) in New Zealand (NZ) have had scant attention paid to the specificities of their health and wellbeing needs in research. Recently, the Health Research Council of NZ funded its first Pacific-specific PRC project (The Manalagi Project) executed through the University of Auckland's Centre for Pacific Studies. This paper reports a literature review conducted to ascertain the current state of health research on PRCs, Rainbow/Queer and Pacific communities' health in NZ.

**Methods:** A scoping review was conducted where relevant public health database search engines were accessed, which included PubMed and Medline to explore both national and international health research pertaining to PRCs, Pacific communities and Rainbow/Queer communities. Additional Google searches were undertaken to identify more 'grey' material such as reports, websites, other relevant government sources, as well as non-profit organisation and educational resources not visible via scientific databases.

**Findings/Outcome:** The review identified published journal articles (n=20), books (n=1), reports (n=25) and theses (n=3) as well as other documents relevant to the study, such as websites and news articles pertaining to PRCs in NZ and abroad. It reveals a severe paucity of health research focused on PRCs domestically and internationally. Although more research is being conducted into the space of Pacific communities, as well as Rainbow/Queer communities, research that is PRC-focused is urgent and critical at this time.

**Conclusion:** Both Pacific and Rainbow/Queer communities in NZ are socially marginalised, thus experience a raft of health challenges represented by a racist and cisnormative heterosexist health system. This literature review reveals a lack of understanding around the nuances that exist when these experiences intersect and coalesce in the body and experience of PRC members. It has identified a significant gap in Pacific health research that exists in NZ and abroad that urge us to frame future research to also be intersectionally-informed to capture the unique needs and context of PRCs.

**Key words:** Pacific Health Research; Pacific Rainbow Health; Manalagi Project; Queer/Rainbow Health; MVPFAFF; LGBT

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Pacific peoples account for 8.2% of New Zealand's (NZ) national population and are the fastest growing ethnic group in the country.<sup>1</sup> Despite this, little is known regarding the shape and experiences of Pacific Rainbow Communities (PRC) with healthcare services in NZ. Currently, our [L]esbian [G]ay [B]isexual [T]akatāpui [T]ransgender [I]ntersex [Q]ueer [A]sexual+ (LGBTTIQA+) people are not accounted for in the Census. A further complication being that many

 Corresponding author: Patrick S Thomsen

 patrick.thomsen@auckland.ac.nz

 Maori and Pacific Studies, Faculty of Arts, University of Auckland, New Zealand

 Rec: 28.01.21
 Accept: 22.02.21
 Publish: 20.06.21

 Charlen Provide P

**Citation:** Thomsen P, *et al.* Examining the State of Health Research on Pacific Rainbow Communities in New Zealand; Literature Review. *Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7):449-457.* DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.111

**Copyright**: © 2021 Thomsen P, *et al.* This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

PRC members do not identify as LGBTTQIA+ as there are Pacific-specific non-normative gender and sexuality identities/framings that exist (see MVPFAFF).<sup>2-4</sup> Therefore, this literature review is designed to explore prior research that is attuned to PRCs experiences with NZ's healthcare system. It identifies the current state of Rainbow/Queer and Pacific health research in NZ, speaks to existing knowledge gaps on PRC health, ultimately suggesting the need for a more intersectional research approach into the health and wellbeing of PRCs in NZ.

#### **METHODS**

A scoping review<sup>5</sup> was undertaken to explore both national and international health research pertaining to PRCs. Relevant public health database search engines were accessed, which included PubMed and Medline in addition to Google Scholar and Istor. Due to the paucity of research about PRCs, literature pertaining to non-Pacific Rainbow communities in general were also reviewed. Thus, international literature was included where there was a focus on comparative communities. The search terms for the review were Pacific health, Rainbow health, LGBTTIQA+ health and MVPFAFF health. Each relevant piece of literature was selected by title and abstract as depicted by the search engines, based on the inclusion of the key words: gender, sexuality or health care. Most of the relevant literature found and presented here was published between 2008 – 2020. Additional Google searches were undertaken to identify more 'grey' material such as reports, websites, other relevant government sources, as well as non-profit organisation and educational resources not visible via scientific databases. The scoping review entailed the identification of recurring themes and subthemes. These themes were used to structure this article including the identification of gaps and further areas of potential research. Literature that was reviewed for this paper include published journal articles (n=20), books (n=1), reports (n=26) and theses (n=3) as well as other documents relevant to the study, such as websites and news articles pertaining to PRCs in NZ and abroad.

#### Literature Review

#### Rainbow Health

Estimated to account for 6% to 15% of NZ's total population,<sup>6</sup> Rainbow communities in NZ do not form one conspicuous group, instead, are made up of individuals who come from diverse and varied ethnic, socio-economic, class, cultural and age backgrounds.<sup>7</sup> Contemporary research generally suggests that the effects of marginalisation and discrimination are inextricably linked to the overrepresentation of LGBTTQIA+ peoples in NZ with poorer health outcomes.<sup>8</sup>

Due to a raft of social stigmas, it is well documented that Rainbow/Queer peoples are more likely to experience adverse mental health disorders, higher rates of psychological and mental distress and more likely to engage in risk related behaviours compared to the general population.<sup>8-10</sup> Rainbow/Queer New Zealanders are 19% less likely to report being satisfied with life, while experiencing an increased likelihood of moderate to severe anxiety, depression and/or psychological distress; these concerns start at a voung age with the Youth 12 survey reporting same-sex or both sex attracted students as three times more likely to experience symptoms of depression, self-harm, suicidal ideation and attempts as opposite attracted students.<sup>11-12</sup> The Youth19 survey shows similar findings for transgender and diverse gender students, reporting 57% of participants have experienced depressive symptoms and self-harmed, while one in five have attempted suicide. <sup>13</sup> The Counting Ourselves survey shows similar health outcomes from transgender and non-binary individuals in NZ, with 71% of participants reported as having experienced high or very high psychological distress in the immediately preceding four weeks, almost nine times higher than the general population. Alongside this, over the course of their lifetime, more than three quarters of transgender and non-binary individuals had seriously thought about attempting suicide, while more than a third had attempted, with 12% of those attempts coming in the previous year.<sup>14-16</sup>

An important factor identified is the lack of mental health services that adequately address issues specific to Rainbow/Queer populations. Instead, it has been found that mainstream services often perpetrate and reinforce heteronormative and homonegative attitudes and beliefs.<sup>14,15,17</sup> As relayed in research by Semp and Read, mental health services actively reproduce a culture of heteronormativity in many different, inadvertent ways.<sup>18</sup> These services unwittingly frame non-normative sexualities or genders as problematic, abnormal or inferior. This has led to a 'don't ask, don't tell' culture within mental health services in NZ toward Rainbow/Queer peoples, which initially aimed to remove assumptions about the sexuality of a patient but has had the side effect replicating heteronormative and of homonegative notions in mental health services.<sup>17-18</sup> This suggests then that mainstream providers do not understand how one's sexual

and gender identity may impact their wider socialisation, how they are perceived within societal structures, the marginalisation they may face as a member of the Rainbow community and what burden this takes on their personal mental health.<sup>17</sup>

International scholarship suggests that this is a common experience for Rainbow/Oueer communities outside NZ. Research from the Canada Psychiatric Association suggests that LGBTQ+ peoples are hesitant to engage with mental health services for fear of homophobia from healthcare providers, inadequacies in Queer identity healthcare knowledge and understanding, or being flat out refused care.<sup>19</sup> This reluctance also exists here in NZ, where there are no publicly funded Rainbow-specific mental healthcare services. As many Rainbow/Oueer peoples feel their Rainbow/Queer identity is central to who they are as a person, the services they engage with must actively validate their identity.<sup>20</sup> However, the severe lack of explicitly Rainbow/Queerfriendly services has meant that Rainbow/Queer patients feel discouraged from seeking help, due to a number of factors, including anticipating having to justify their identity in the face of homophobic practitioners, expectations of being misunderstood and a lack of sensitivity toward Rainbow peoples' personal experience of sexuality and gender identity struggles, or the impacts of marginalisation from wider society.<sup>17</sup>

While accessibility to good quality healthcare remains a prevalent issue for LGBTQI+ peoples, healthcare professionals' cis-heteronormative attitudes further disempower Rainbow/Queer communities from addressing their health needs.<sup>21</sup> Multiple studies in NZ point out transgender and non-binary people are often uncomfortable disclosing their gender identity with their General Practitioner (GP), while also being more susceptible to inconsistent or treatment from disrespectful health professionals due to their gender identity; including the refusal to use preferred gender pronouns.<sup>15,21,22</sup> This also sits in line with international research where transgender peoples in America reported being more likely to face barriers and denials of equal treatment in the healthcare system.<sup>23</sup> As well as this, Youth 12 tells us that non-heterosexual students are less likely to utilise healthcare services, but more likely to experience difficulties when doing so in comparison to their heterosexual peers.<sup>14</sup> While the Youth 19 survey found that 55% of transgender and diverse gender participants were unable to access health care, and 31% of same-or multiple-sex attracted students were unable to access healthcare when they needed it.

<sup>13</sup> This is a significant indicator of how cisheteronormative attitudes in healthcare disadvantage Rainbow/Queer peoples, regardless of age and gender.

Due to limited funding and urban demands for gender affirming surgeries, Rainbow/Queer peoples embedded in rural areas of NZ are further marginalised from accessing appropriate healthcare services.<sup>24</sup> Within Rainbow communities, it is the transgender community who bears the brunt of these health inequities. Transgender patients are more likely to experience significant delays in accessing medical care, with many relaying their experience of waiting months for treatment, only to be told these services are not available to transgender people.25 As well as this, limited availability, accessibility and high expense of gender affirming healthcare remains a prevalent barrier for Rainbow peoples wishing to pursue this treatment.<sup>26-27</sup> Limited funding and urban demands for these services further marginalises any Rainbow/Queer peoples who live rurally.<sup>27-</sup> <sup>28</sup> Limited practitioner understandings of gender affirming services and services available to Rainbow/Queer peoples, coupled with the racism inherent to the health system in NZ<sup>29-31</sup> suggests a bias toward the health and wellbeing needs of the cis-gendered Pākehā population.32-34

#### Pacific Health

Pacific peoples are NZ's most youthful, yet fastest growing population with a median age of 23.4 years, largely centred in highly urbanised areas Wellington. including Auckland. and Christchurch.<sup>35</sup> Although there is a large amount of literature that promotes the diversity of Pacific peoples in NZ, the current health system has not been successful in solving a myriad of issues that relate to poor health outcomes for its Pacific peoples.<sup>36</sup> Alongside Māori, data shows that Pacific peoples are more likely to have lower life expectancies compared to any other ethnic groups in NZ.<sup>37</sup> Based on data collected from the 2013 census, the Ministry of Health reported high diagnosis rates of non-communicable diseases, 10% of Pasifika peoples over the age of 15 were diagnosed with diabetes and were more likely to develop chronic illnesses as adults.<sup>37</sup> In terms of obesity, Pacific peoples have three times the average diagnosis rate in comparison to the general population.<sup>38</sup> Severe obesity rates for Pacific peoples reveal social inequities that indicate health interventions are not working for Pacific communities in this area.<sup>36</sup> Furthermore, Pacific peoples are more likely to develop unhealthy habits such as smoking, binge drinking, physical inactivity and substance abuse.<sup>39</sup>

The peripheral treatment of Pacific people in healthcare is directly associated with the monocultural and Western healthcare practices in NZ.<sup>40</sup> There is strong evidence that suggests determinants of Pacific health outcomes are complex and exist from a multitude of socioeconomic and cultural influences. These determinants include, but are not limited to, higher levels of deprivation, overcrowded housing, unemployment, cost, communication issues, transportation, lack of health literacy, and cultural stigma.<sup>39,41</sup> From a Pacific perspective, Pacific peoples have often felt a lack of personal connection with healthcare providers and services, who tend to be 'cold and calculative.'42 This can start young, as demonstrated in the Youth 19 survey, which found that 25% of Pacific youth were likely to forgo access to health care when needed or wanted.<sup>13</sup> Indigenous Pacific health is promoted through social, physical, mental, environmental, and spiritual wellbeing; absence of one aspect, or 'pou' (pillar) will deteriorate the wellbeing of an individual.43 Moreover, Pacific peoples value collectivity; healthcare systems in NZ focus on individuality and do not view health holistically, leading Pacific people to feel portrayed as 'consumers' in 'hostile' services that, by design is unable to enhance Pacific health and wellbeing in meaningful ways.<sup>42,44,45</sup> Thus, Pacific peoples are discouraged from seeking help and utilising healthcare services, leading to the deterioration of Pacific health.

'Te Rau Hinengaro: The New Zealand Mental Health Survey', NZ's most comprehensive national mental health epidemiological study found that Pacific people's poorer health status is not just limited to physical aspects of health, but that Pacific peoples experience a nearly 5% higher rate of adverse mental health (25%) in comparison to the rest of the general population (20.7%).<sup>46,47</sup> Furthermore, Pacific people most commonly reported lifetime mental disorders such as anxiety, depression and substance abuse disorders. Pacific females were more likely to experience an adverse mental disorder, whereas males had higher rates of substance use addition, Pacific peoples disorders.48 In experience high rates of suicidal ideation, attempting suicide at three times the rate of the general population.<sup>49</sup>

These outcomes are often made worse by the widespread stigma that exists within Pacific communities toward mental illness. Research shows Pacific peoples are more likely to hold negative attitudes and beliefs towards those who suffer from mental illness and are less likely to interact with or show empathy towards those who suffer from mental health issues.<sup>50</sup> This

creates a complex coalescence of marginalisation and internalised stigmatisation for communities burdened by a poor state of mental health and further encumbered by a culture that renders these issues invisible. As posited by Faalogo-Lilo. this stigma restricts people from addressing mental health issues, worried they may be perceived as weak, as a burden, or as having let their family down, due to Pacific beliefs that emphasise the importance of reliance on family to get through difficulties.<sup>42</sup> Furthermore, this stigma also exists in other locations where diasporic Pacific communities are embedded. Samoan Americans as an example, have communicated a belief that mental illness is not an acceptable subject to address in Samoan culture, labelling anyone who suffers from mental health issues, including their families, as 'cursed.'51

Despite high rates of suffering from severe mental health disorders, the Pacific community in NZ are also the least likely to access mental health services, and overall, Pacific peoples are 35% less likely to receive mental health treatment than the general population.<sup>48</sup> This is partially due to mainstream mental health services in NZ - much like physical healthcare services - not being attuned to the cultural specificity that allows Pacific peoples to be understood, as mainstream clinical approaches do not sit comfortably with Pacific community values and relational approaches to care.<sup>51</sup> This is due to a number of factors, including contrasting Western and Pacific value systems, which have led to differing framings of what mental health and mental illness look like between cultures.<sup>42,52</sup> In other words. community health issues are often perceived as either insider stigma, or outsider framing based on Eurocentric standards of health. It is likely that this will consistently manifest poor health outcomes, if these misconceptions and stigmas are not broken, addressed, and unpacked.53

#### **Pacific Rainbow Health**

Despite the dearth of studies on Pacific Rainbow Health in New Zealand health research, a handful of projects do acknowledge the intersecting identities of PRCs. Counting Ourselves found that transgender and non-binary Pacific people were at a higher risk of experiencing gender-based violence within the domestic sphere, at an increased risk of engaging in risk related behaviours, while also being more likely to be treated unfairly at a hotel, restaurant or theatre and avoid essential services like the bank or the doctor.<sup>15</sup> These findings although extremely insightful suffered from small Pacific sample size (4% of respondents were Pacific), where Pacific respondents had the highest dropout rate in the Counting Ourselves survey. This pattern is also repeated in the Youth 12 survey where just 3.9% of Pacific participants identified as being attracted to the same or both sexes.14-15 Ultimately, these surveys are unable to capture the depth and nuances of PRC worlds, let alone their experiences with healthcare. This lack of intersectionally-informed research risks health interventions being designed that miss the needs of important sections of Pacific communities. There is strong evidence to suggest that geography of PRC peoples further impacts their engagement with mainstream healthcare providers. The overwhelming majority of both Rainbow/Queer and Pacific communities reside in, or are more likely to migrate to urban areas, with Auckland acting as the centrepoint for Rainbow/Queer and Pacific healthcare services.<sup>27,28,35,60,61</sup> However, the urban demand for healthcare services poses a variety of challenges for PRC peoples who live rurally. For example, if a Pacific trans person was living in rural Taranaki and needed treatment for gender affirming surgeries, they would need to travel to Auckland. To ensure these services are available throughout the country, more consideration should be taken on the geographical barriers to PRCs health and the consistency of healthcare services.62

It can be assumed through prior literature that it is likely that those who exist at the Rainbow-Pacific intersection are at an elevated risk of discrimination because of their double minority status. International studies confirm that this 'extra layer of marginalisation' strongly resonates with people of colour who identify Queer or Rainbow.<sup>63-66</sup> Within a Pacific context, stigma against PRCs is well-documented, but within Rainbow/Queer communities, Pacific voices are often overpowered by cisgendered, gay European men.68 This doubled layer of marginalisation reflects a double marker of discrimination, for those who exist in both communities which are both consistently positioned as experiencing low health outcomes in comparison to the general population. This is a nuance that existing health research in NZ is not so attuned to.

#### DISCUSSION

This literature review reveals that very little research exists that focus specifically on the health and wellbeing of PRCs in NZ. As such, a more intersectional approach to health research will need to be taken to get a stronger gauge of the state of PRCs' health and wellbeing in NZ.

Intersectionality was coined by Black feminist scholar, Kimberlee Crenshaw, to examine how the multidimensional, combinative factors of a person's many subsumed identity points may lead to unique forms of marginalisation in society that does not account for the point at which these stigmas meet.<sup>54-57</sup> Intersectionality is important in this context, as it teaches us to be attentive to unique ways members of Rainbow the communities and Pacific communities in NZ may experience multi-layered forms of marginalisation as a product of intersecting forms of stigma. Quite often, when literature explores the health and wellbeing of Pacific and Rainbow peoples, there is an urge to treat both populations as isolated communities, with both communities frequently described as being more likely to experience poor health, in comparison to the general population.<sup>10,11,14,15,46,58</sup> While this does allow investigators to provoke discussion on the needs of both communities, these conversations often overlook the unique contours of an experience that is both ethnically Pacific and Rainbow/Queer. To date, very little intersectionally-focused research has taken place in the health context in New Zealand. The latest being the Honour Project Aotearoa<sup>15</sup> and the newly HRC funded Manalagi Project.59

#### CONCLUSION

This paper shines a light on the lack of information on Queer and Rainbow Pacific health and wellbeing in NZ. The stigmatisation of PRC in NZ remains a prevalent issue for the NZ healthcare system. This literature review suggests that more health research needs to be positioned at the intersection of Pacific and Rainbow communities. The newly funded Manalagi Project by the Health Research Council will help to form a clearer picture of the needs of this often-neglected part of NZ's Pacific population.

**FUNDING**: The Manalagi Project, funded by the Health Research Council (HRC) of New Zealand, drove this literature review. This paper is made possible through the financial support of the HRC. The University of Auckland also provided financial support through its Summer Scholars Program to provide funding for one of the coauthors to participate in the development of this literature review.

#### **AUTHOR INVOLVEMENT:**

The lead author led the shaping of the article, methods used, concept, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation. They give final approval and agree to be accountable for all aspects of this work. SO did data collection, synthesis of data and helped analysis and interpretation. HA undertook large data collection activities, helped synthesis of data and provided analysis and interpretation support. AP undertook data collection, supported synthesis of data analysis and interpretation. All authors gave final approval and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of this work.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Stats NZ. New Zealand's population reflects growing diversity | Stats NZ 2019. https://www.stats.govt.nz/news/newzealands-population-reflects-growingdiversity (accessed January 14, 2021).
- 2. MVPFAFF. Rainbow directory n.d. https://rainbowdirectory.co.nz/glossary/mv pfaff/ (accessed January 26, 2021).
- 3. Weedon A. Understanding the Pacific's alternative genders. RNZ 2019. https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific -news/397872/understanding-the-pacific-s-alternative-genders (accessed January 26, 2021).
- 4. Rainbow mental health. Understanding the diversity of experiences among Rainbow People. Supporting Aotearoa's rainbow people n.d. https://www.rainbowmentalhealth.com/und erstanding-the-diversity (accessed January 26, 2021).
- 5. Oranga Tāngata, Oranga Whānau. Rainbow communities, mental health and addictions a submission to the Government Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction 2018.
- 6. Stevens MW. Rainbow health: The public health needs of LGBTTI communities in Aotearoa New Zealand with policy recommendations 2013.
- Jon E. Grant, Brian L. Odlaug, Katherine Derbyshire, Liana R. N. Schreiber, Katherine Lust, Gary Christenson. Mental health and clinical correlates in lesbian, gay, bisexual, and queer young adults 2014;62:75–8. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2013.84 4697.
- 8. Flonnoy S. Too queer to be here: The negative effects of homophobia on lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals. ProQuest. University of West Georgia, 2020.
- 9. Smith E, Jones T, Ward R, Dixon J, Mitchell A, Hillier L. From blues to rainbows: Mental

health and wellbeing of gender diverse and transgender young people in Australia. Melbourne: The Australian Research Centre in Sex, Health, and Society; 2014.

- 10. Health Promotion Agency. Wellbeing and mental health among Rainbow New Zealanders 2019.
- 11. Reisner SL, Poteat T, Keatley J, Cabral M, Mothopeng T, Dunham E, et al. Global health burden and needs of transgender populations: A review 2016;388:412–36. https://doi.org/doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.101 6/S0140-6736(16)00684-X.
- 12. Lucassen M, Clark T, Moselen E, Robinson E. Youth'12 The Health and Wellbeing of Secondary School Students in New Zealand: Results for Young People Attracted to the Same Sex or Both Sexes. 2014.
- 13. Veale J, Byrne J, Tan K, Guy S, Yee A, Nopera T, et al. Counting ourselves: the health and wellbeing of trans and non-binary people in Aotearoa New Zealand. 2019.
- 14. Te Kotahi Research Institute (TKRI). Honour Project Aotearoa. Waikato: Māori Research Institute for Innovation, Well-being and Inspiration: University of Waikato.; 2020
- 15. Semp D. Questioning heteronormativity: using queer theory to inform research and practice within public mental health services. Psychology & Sexuality 201; 2:69–86. https://doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2011.53 6317.
- 16. Semp D, Read J. Queer conversations: improving access to, and quality of, mental health services for same-sex-attracted clients. Psychology & Sexuality 2015; 6:217–28. https://doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2014.89 0122.
- 17. Veltman A, Chaimowitz G. Mental health care for people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and (or) queer. Can J Psychiatry 2014; 59:1–7.
- 18. Fraser G. Rainbow experiences of accessing mental health support in Aotearoa New Zealand: A community-based mixed methods study. University of Wellington, 2020.
- 19. New Zealand, Human Rights Commission. To be who I am: report of the inquiry into discrimination experienced by transgender people = Kia noho au ki tōku anō ao: he pūrongo mō te uiuitanga mō aukatitanga e pāngia ana e ngā tāngata whakawhitiira. Auckland, N.Z.: Human Rights Commission; 2008.

- 20. Birkenhead A, Rands D. Improving mental health and addiction services for Rainbow Communities: Let's Talk About Sex (sexuality and gender). Auckland District Health Board: 2012.
- 21. Grant JM, Mottet LA, Tanis J, Harrison J, Herman JL, Keisling M. Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey. Washington: 2011.
- 22. Counties Manukau District Health Board. Gender Reassignment Health Services for Trans People within New Zealand 2011.
- 23. University of Waikato. Education is key for gender-affirming health care. 2019
- 24. Carroll R. Why the way we approach transgender and non-binary healthcare needs to change. The Conversation n.d.
- 25. Pega F, MacEwan I. Takatāpui, lesbian, gay and bisexual scoping exercise: Report to the Alcohol Advisory Council of New Zealand. Wellington, New Zealand: Alcohol Advisory Council of New Zealand; 2010.
- 26. Murphy, Strongman S. Trans healthcare a harmful postcode lottery. RNZ 2020.
- 27. Walters KL. Urban lesbian and gay American Indian identity: Implications for mental health service delivery. Two Spirit people: American Indian lesbian women and gay men., London, UK: Harrington Park Press; 1997
- 28. Health and Disability System Review. Health and Disability System Review - Final Report -Purongo Whakamutunga. Wellington: HDSR; 2020.
- 29. The Royal Australasian College of Physicians. Health Equity n.d. https://www.racp.edu.au/advocacy/makeit-the-norm/health-equity (accessed January 26, 2021).
- 30. Simmonds S, Carter M, Preval N, Wilson R. Baseline Data Capture: Cultural Safety, Partnership and Health Equity Initiatives -FINAL REPORT. Wellington: 2020.
- 31. Kerekere E. Part of the whānau: The emergence of takatāpui Identity he whāriki takatāpui. Wellington: 2017.
- 32. Panelli R, Tipa G. Placing well-being: A Māori case-study of cultural and environmental specificity. n.d.;4:445–60. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10393-007-0133-1.
- 33. StatsNZ. 2018 Census ethnic group summaries | Stats NZ 2018.

https://www.stats.govt.nz/tools/2018census-ethnic-group-summaries/pacificpeoples (accessed January 14, 2021).

- 34. Ryan D, Grey C, Mischewski B. Tofa Saili: A review of evidence about health equity for Pacific Peoples in New Zealand. Wellington: Pacific Perspectives Ltd; 2019.
- 35. Ministry of Health. Tagata Pasifika in New Zealand. Ministry of Health NZ 2014. https://www.health.govt.nz/our-work/populations/pacific-health/tagata-pasifika-new-zealand (accessed January 14, 2021).
- 36. Ministry of Health. Obesity statistics. Ministry of Health NZ n.d. https://www.health.govt.nz/nz-healthstatistics/health-statistics-and-datasets/obesity-statistics (accessed January 14, 2021).
- 37. Ministry of Social Development. Pasefika Proud: The profile of Pacific peoples in New Zealand. 2016.
- 38. Health Quality Intelligence. A window on the quality of Aotearoa New Zealand's health care 2019 – a view on Māori health equity. Health Quality & Safety Commission 2019. https://www.hqsc.govt.nz/ourprogrammes/health-qualityevaluation/publications-and-resources/ (accessed January 27, 2021).
- 39. Sorensen D, Jensen S, Rigamoto M, Pritchard M. Pasifika People in New Zealand: How are we doing? 2015.
- 40. Fa'alogo Lilo C. Barriers and Supports Pacific People Experience in Using Mental Health Services. Thesis. ResearchSpace@Auckland, 2012.
- 41. Pulotu-Endemann FK. Fonofale: Model of Health. Fonofale: Model of Health, 2001.
- 42. Lilo LS, Tautolo E-S, Smith M. Health literacy, culture and Pacific peoples in Aotearoa, New Zealand: A review. Pacific Health 2020; 3. https://doi.org/10.24135/pacifichealth.v3i0. 4.
- 43. Disley B, Durie M, Paterson R, Rangihuna D, Tiatia-Seath J, Tualamali'i J. He Ara Oranga: report of the Government Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction. 2018.
- 44. Oakley Browne MA, Elisabeth Wells J, Scott KM. Te Rau Hinengaro: The New Zealand Mental Health Survey. Wellington, New Zealand: Ministry of Health; 2006.
- 45. Elisabeth Wells J, Oakley Browne MA, Scott KM, Mcgee MA, Baxter J, Kokaua J. Te Rau

Hinengaro: The New Zealand Mental Health Survey: Overview of Methods and Findings. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2006;40:835–44. https://doi.org/10.1080/j.1440-1614.2006.01902.x.

- 46. New Zealand, Ministry of Health. Pacific peoples and mental health: a paper for the Pacific Health and Disability Action Plan review. Wellington, N.Z.: Ministry of Health; 2008.
- 47. Wise Group (N.Z.), Te Pou o te Whakaaro Nui, Le Va. FLO, Pasifika for life: Pasifika community perspectives on suicide prevention in New Zealand. 2014.
- 48. Minster J, Trowland H, New Zealand, Health Promotion Agency. Te Kaveinga - mental health and wellbeing of Pacific peoples: results from the New Zealand mental health monitor & health and lifestyles survey. 2018.
- 49. Yamada A-M, Vaivao DES, Subica AM. Addressing mental health challenges of Samoan Americans in Southern California: Perspectives of Samoan community providers. Asian American Journal of Psychology 2019;10:227–38. https://doi.org/10.1037/aap0000140.
- 50. Tiatia-Seath J. Pacific peoples, mental health service engagement and suicide prevention in Aotearoa New Zealand. Ethnicity and Inequalities in Health and Social Care 2014;7:111–21. https://doi.org/10.1108/EIHSC-10-2013-0023.
- 51. Stang A, Earnshaw V, Logie C, van Brakel W, Simbayi L, Barre I, et al. The Health Stigma and Discrimination Framework: a global, crosscutting framework to inform research, intervention development, and policy on health-related stigmas. BMC Medicine 2016;388:412–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00684-X.
- 52. Crenshaw K. Demarginalizing the intersection of race and sex: A Black feminist critique of antidiscrimination doctrine, feminist theory and antiracist politics. University of Chicago Legal Forum 2015;1989.
- 53. Cooper B. Intersectionality. vol. 1. Oxford University Press; 2015. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199 328581.013.20.
- 54. Carbado DW. Colorblind intersectionality. Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 2013; 38:811–45. https://doi.org/10.1086/669666.

- 55. Coleman AL. What's intersectionality? Let these scholars explain the theory and its history. Time 2019 https://time.com/5560575/intersectionality -theory/ (accessed January 27, 2021).
- 56. New Zealand, Statistics New Zealand, New Zealand, Ministry of Pacific Island Affairs. Health and Pacific peoples in New Zealand: Pacific progress. Wellington, N.Z.: Statistics New Zealand; 2011.
- 57. Health Research Council. Manalagi: Aotearoa Pacific Rainbow/Queer/LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF Health and Wellbeing Project | Health Research Council of New Zealand n.d. https://hrc.govt.nz/resources/researchrepository/manalagi-aotearoa-pacificrainbowqueerlgbtiqa-mvpfaff-health-and (accessed January 26, 2021).
- 58. Doan PL. Queers in the American city: Transgendered perceptions of urban space. Gender, Place & Culture 2007;14:57–74. https://doi.org/10.1080/096636906011223 09.
- 59. Saxton A. LGBTI homelessness: Auckland's most vulnerable rough sleepers. Stuff 2020. https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/11879201 5/lgbti-homelessness-aucklands-mostvulnerable-rough-sleepers (accessed January 17, 2021)
- 60. Ministry of Health NZ. Expanding primary mental health and addiction support 2020. https://www.health.govt.nz/ourwork/mental-health-and-addiction/primaryand-community-wellbeing/expandingprimary-mental-health-and-addictionsupport (accessed January 26, 2021).
- 61. Alimahomed S. Thinking outside the rainbow: women of color redefining queer politics and identity. Social Identities 2010; 16:151–68. https://doi.org/10.1080/135046310036888 49.
- 62. Kiesling E. The missing colors of the rainbow: Black queer resistance. European Journal of American studies 2017;11. https://doi.org/10.4000/ejas.11830.
- 63. Kelly-Hanku, A., Willie, B., Weikum, D.,A., Boli Neo, R., Kupul, M., Coy, K., Hou, P., Aeno. H., Ase, S., Gabuzzi, J., Nembari, J., Narakobi, R., Amos-Kuma, A., Gare, J., Dala, N., Wapling, J., Toliman, P., John, L., Nosi, S., Worth, H., Whiley, D., Tabrizi, S.N, Kaldor, J.M., Vallely, A.J, Badman, S.G. and Hakim, A. Kauntim mi tu : Multi-Site Summary Report from the Key Population Integrated Bio-Behavioural Survey, Papua New Guinea. Papua New Guinea Institute of Medical Research and

Kirby Institute, UNSW Sydney: Goroka, Papua New Guinea. 2018

- 64. Han C. They don't want to cruise your type: Gay Men of Color and the racial politics of exclusion. Social Identities 2007;13:51–67. https://doi.org/10.1080/135046306011633 79.
- 65. Thomsen PS. Coming-Out in the intersections: Examining relationality in how Korean gay men in Seattle navigate church, culture and family through a Pacific lens. Journal of

Homosexuality 2019; 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2019.16 95423.

66. Dudding A. Welcome to the rainbow world of gender and sexuality. Stuff.Co,Nz 2016. <u>https://www.stuff.co.nz/life-</u> <u>style/life/81125652/welcome-to-the-</u> <u>rainbow-world-of-gender-and-sexuality</u> (accessed January 27, 2021).

### The Journal of Pacific Research

## **Short Report**

# **OPEN ACCESS**

# Covid-19 and Palliative Care Delivery in Resource-Limited Settings: Healthcare Workers' Involvement

# Lawal O OLAYEMI, <sup>1</sup> Jyothi A ABRAHAM, <sup>2</sup> Vicky YEMOH, <sup>3</sup> Kamoru A ADEDOKUN, <sup>4</sup> Maatasesa SAMUELU-MATTHES, <sup>5</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

As the global surge of the COVID-19 pandemic continues to rise, attention has been drawn to health implications and damaging effects caused by COVID-19 in patients with chronic conditions. Palliative care delivery in diseased patients and those with chronic conditions is imperative in mitigating unprecedented health outcomes. Though many health care workers in developed countries are implementing new strategies to address palliative care challenges in patients at risk of COVID-19, preventive measures and strategies are crucial in resource-limited settings, where palliative care is seen as a new concept. This report addresses the approach to palliative care delivery and changes that may arise from the coronavirus pandemic. It also looks at possible socio-behavioural entities, education, preventive measures and upscaling diagnostic capacity for COVID-19 in resource-limited settings. Harnessing these factors as guidance and delivery tools for healthcare workers in resource-limited settings could help to manage risks and benefits associated with providing optimal palliative care in this pandemic period.

**Key words:** COVID-19; palliative care; co-morbidities; chronic diseases; health care workers; resource-limited settings

#### **INTRODUCTION**

In January 30, 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared the outbreak of the 2019 novel coronavirus disease (COVID-19) as a public health emergency of international concern (PHEIC) <sup>1</sup>. The SARS-CoV-2 disease (COVID-19) primarily manifests as a lung infection with symptoms ranging from those of a mild upper respiratory infection to severe pneumonia, acute respiratory distress syndrome, and death<sup>2</sup>. Ongoing conversations about COVID-19 and its impact on palliative care have raised concerns on the level of vulnerability of patients and caregivers in exposed situations. Despite the growing need for palliative care in most resource-constrained societies, a huge demand is still imminent for the urgent and continuous delivery of palliative care in non-communicable disease (NCD)-burdened communities. With the trepidation surrounding the current COVID-19 pandemic, there is a need for palliative care to be provided in creative ways that would remain consistent with the core on how it would be offered outside these unique circumstances<sup>3</sup>. More recent studies with consistent evidence have suggested that individuals with chronic non-communicable diseases such as heart disease, cancers, chronic kidney disease And those undergoing renal transplantation may be

Corresponding author: Lawal O Olayemi, <u>Olavemi2002@vahoo.com</u>

- 1. Senior Lecturer, School of Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa
- 2. Lecturer, School of Nursing, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa <u>i.abraham@nus.edu.ws</u>
- 3. Senior Lecturer, School of Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa vyemoh@nus.edu.ws
- Kamoru A. Adedokun MSc Research Scientist, Department of Oral Pathology, King Saud University Medical City, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia <u>adeolokun@yahoo.com</u>
- Dean, Faculty of Health Sciences, National University of Samoa, Samoa m.samuelu-matthes@nus.edu.ws

Rec: 29.03.21		Ac	<b>cept</b> : 05.04	.21	Pub	olish: 2	0.06.21
							_

**Citation:** Olayemi L, *et al.* Covid-19 and Palliative Care Delivery in Resource-Limited Settings: Healthcare Workers' Involvement *Pacific Health Dialog 2021; 21(7):458-464.* DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.116

**Copyright**: © 2021 Olayemi L, *et al.* This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

disproportionately affected with COVID-19 <sup>4, 5, 6</sup>. The level of mortality could increase if early interventions are not provided for those at an advanced stage of the disease.

According to the WHO, palliative care has been recognized as an approach that improves the quality of life of patients and their families facing the problems associated with life-threatening illnesses, through the prevention and relief of suffering utilizing early identification and impeccable assessment and treatment of pain and other problems, physical, psychosocial and spiritual<sup>7</sup>. Different approaches to palliative care have contributed to the improvement in the quality of life of people dying with co-morbid non-communicable diseases and life-threatening infectious diseases<sup>8</sup>. High-income countries (HICs) may have effective palliative care interventions to respond to serious healthrelated sufferings. However, there is little access to pain relief or palliative care in resourcelimited settings <sup>9</sup>. In the face of this current pandemic, palliative care meets new demands and needs (Table 1). This brings challenges to health care professionals, patients and other caregivers involved in palliative care delivery in these environments. In many countries. healthcare systems including governmental and non-governmental organizations are urgently reestablishing *de novo* practices that best suites patients, their families and caregivers needs. This paper aims to explore different approaches to palliative care delivery and to address the changes that may arise from the coronavirus pandemic.

#### Addressing Healthcare Workers' Role in Education, Prevention and Psychosocial support

# Importance of Telehealth in controlling the spread of COVID-19

Unlike resource-limited settings, developed and high-income societies are less perturbed about the challenges of efficient education technologies and information systems. Moreover, tracking the medical history and records of patients with chronic diseases at end-of-life and those requiring palliative care may be less demanding due to the availability of sophisticated technologies. This has eased the burden and anxieties associated with loss of or shortage of patients' medical data and thus affecting overall healthcare outcomes. Additionally, achieving care goals and objectives is paramount despite accumulated phobias and anxieties amidst caregivers and patients. There is also the possibility of a disproportionate decrease or non-existent telemedicine and e-health in resource-limited settings, thereby obtaining

quality palliative care may become problematic. These concerns could be addressed by enabling telemedicine or e-health to ease patients or caregivers' distress and to prevent hospitalizations<sup>3</sup>. Healthcare workers can provide telehealth services through devices such as computers, smartphones, and tablets<sup>10</sup>. Interaction between a care provider and a patient can still occur despite social distancing and stay-at-home orders, thus, eliminating the exposure risk inherent in an in-person clinic visit<sup>11</sup>. Telehealth can be used to monitor patients recovering from COVID-19 after their discharge from the hospital<sup>12</sup>. This may be made possible through institutionalizing user-friendly telehealth systems as part of routine patient care and clinical practice. This further stresses the urgent need for the provision of e-health services patients in under-resourced settings, to especially where limitations exist in bridging the patient's information from the community and district health care facilities to the main tertiary and referral hospital.

#### Addressing the role of Healthcare Workers in mitigating the spread of COVID-19 via video conferencing and electronic media:

the inpatient setting, palliative care In practitioners can effectively and creatively utilize telemedicine for patients with and without because COVID-19 personal protective equipment (PPE) may be limited and family/caregiver visitation may often be restricted. Patients with critical illness in the intensive care units mav die. and families/caregivers are distressed as they grieve for their loved ones from a distance. For patients with COVID-19, clinical decline can be rapid, providing little time for families/caregivers to make difficult decisions. Communication during COVID-19 can be challenging since the outcome is uncertain but engaging family members through video calls enhances therapeutic presence<sup>13</sup>. Recent studies have shown how healthcare workers and organizations shifted their visits away from face-to-face visits to video conferencing and explained that patients often welcomed video visits in place of house calls when it was communicated that the decision was deliberate to maintain patient safetv<sup>14</sup>. Healthcare workers and patients were also capable of building strong connections through video visits when available<sup>14</sup>. Video visits address two barriers: (i) they provide a form of face-to-face communication and (ii) they allow multiple healthcare workers to engage patients/ families and caregivers simultaneously, which can be a challenge in person. Additionally, Oseni et al<sup>15</sup> in 2020 highlights that education and

**Table 1**: Modified Palliative Care Pandemic Plan

Healthcare Workers	Resources	Sattings	Structures
Recruit and train healthcare workers in emergency and palliative care expertise - Physicians - Nurse specialists	Adequate storage of medical equipment and test Kits.	Identify areas that can be converted into makeshift Intensive care units, isolation and quarantine spaces.	Generate a system to identify patients in need of specialist palliative care management
Provide focused education sessions to frontline staff for symptom management and end-of-life care for COVID-19 patients	Arrange test kits including Personal protective Equipment (PPEs) to deliver prompt and safe diagnostic techniques for long term management at facilities	Identify wards and non-clinical areas in all healthcare facilities that would be appropriate to accommodate large numbers of patients	Build a system for healthcare facility and community transfers to dedicated palliative care units and wards.
Involve allied healthcare workers to provide psychosocial support, grief and bereavement counselling. - Nursing assistants - Health attendants - Social workers - Spiritual care staff - Volunteers	Provide constant supply of water and electricity and ensure public awareness via Billboards, TV adverts and Radio Jingles, Print media	Maximize the use of identified palliative care unit, hospice, and ward beds.	Generate a system for consultation support telemedicine or user friendly video and mobile technology
Voluncers	Provide locally produced hand sanitizers and face masks		Create comprehensive care plans for all patients admitted to health care facilities and age care homes
	Provide medical and emergency tents for admissions and treatment		Create tracking systems for all COVID- 19 patients and those already recovered

**Source:** {Downar & Seccareccia. Palliating a pandemic: 'All patients must be cared for', Journal of Pain and Symptom Management. 2010; 39 (2), 291 – 295} copyright: *AAHPM 2010* 



**Figure 1:** Conceptual framework for improving palliative care services during the period of COVID-19 in resource-limited settings. (Designed in Bio render)

enlightenment of the populace through health talks to patients presenting to out-patients clinics through electronic media have helped and rumours provide dispel accurate information on what should be done to prevent COVID-19 from spreading, and what to do if there is a suspected case<sup>15</sup>. Curtailing the transmission of COVID-19 via available means is imperative in stemming the tides of disease spread. These tools may allow continuous provision to early palliative care services, which are more necessary now (Figure 1).

# Addressing the role of Healthcare Workers in psychosocial support in the period of COVID-19:

Patients, despite COVID-19 status, require advance care planning and may likely have conversations about their health conditions, with growing fears of limited medical resources and prolonged isolation. Families of patients with COVID-19 may face a significant psychological burden that is often magnified by family members themselves being in isolation or under financial strain, especially in resource-limited environments, where most people rely on daily earnings. This may affect both medical aspects and the psychosocial well-being of patients and their caregivers. Health workers need to have honest discussions with patients and their caregivers on plans to have the best care provided, but also prepare them for the worst that could happen<sup>16</sup>. Health care workers should also acknowledge the distress of this complex and unique situation for patients and their families, and be compassionate, respectful and empathetic<sup>17</sup>. There may be guilt over possibly transmitting the infection to their loved ones. The quality of the dying experience and lack of preparation for the death are both predictors of complicated grief. Healthcare workers should communicate with families regularly and where possible facilitate communication between patients and their families utilising virtual technology<sup>16</sup>. Healthcare workers themselves may be faced with different dilemmas in these unprecedented situations such as COVID-19 pandemic. Some healthcare workers currently caring for COVID-19 patients may be redeployed from their customary clinical environments, including those normally assigned to cardiac, cancer and renal disease care, to support heavily burdened clinical services<sup>18</sup>. Some staff may feel conflicted, being aware that their reassignment to support the obvious needs of COVID-19 patients might undermine the care of those whom they are normally responsible for. They may express some anxiety for being exposed to

COVID-19 and this may increase the fears of healthcare workers working in these areas.

#### Addressing the need for improved COVID-19 life support medical equipment and diagnostic capacity:

Despite growing campaigns and demands for adequate publicly funded health systems, there is still lack of well-equipped state-of-the-art diagnostic health facilities for laboratory testing, public health disease control centres, and highly trained personnel to provide palliative care to patients exposed to COVID-19. Globally, COVID-19 testing has been seen to be a challenge, especially in countries that have less resources and capacity. Currently, only a few rapid immuno-diagnostic tests with high specificity and sensitivity are available and only in higher income settings<sup>19</sup>. Availability of sufficient diagnostic kits in resource-limited societies is low, as healthcare workers' capacity and their human resources to educate patients and their families are scarce to respond adequately to high caseloads. There is a need for targeted largescale testing and this can only be achieved through a more rapid, accurate and affordable diagnostic testing approach and scaling up laboratory testing capacity. However, laboratory testing is not without challenges as resourcelimited nations struggle with well- equipped laboratories and clinical laboratory professionals that can cater to its population<sup>20</sup>. This can contribute result to the diagnostic insufficiencies in these regions<sup>20</sup>. It further reinforces the need to develop laboratory capacity and its human resources in poorer countries to enable health workers to cater for diseased patients including those requiring palliative care.<sup>21</sup>

Furthermore, patients in hospital intensive care units often rely on lifesaving or support especially ventilators for patients, thereby making the patients and their families to become demoralized and worried. In difficult situations like these, healthcare workers may give subjective considerations to younger patients, infected healthcare workers with COVID-19 over older end-of-life care patients requiring ventilator support. Such decisions through unethical is based predominantly on the concept of distributive justice and this can as well cause moral distress to the healthcare workers<sup>18</sup>. Reallocation of ventilator support from critically ill patients will be distressing for healthcare workers, patients and their family/caregivers because, in regular conditions, the removal of ventilator support is only done when a family member approves<sup>22</sup>. Patients in these situations need continuous comprehensive palliative care

to prolong their quality of lives. This calls for urgent action by respective stakeholders, in providing adequate and functionally efficient life support machines, to minimise the mortality rates in patients and those receiving palliative care.

#### CONCLUSION

In resource-limited settings, palliative care patients' with COVID-19 may have varying degrees of comorbidity scores and also produce a higher prevalence of symptoms and lower performance with status rapid health deterioration. Effective communication is very between healthcare important workers. patients/families and caregivers to adopt different care approaches at various levels. including primary and secondary forms of care. Consistent practice of educating patients and caregivers on preventive strategies towards COVID-19 via available technology such as telehealth, video and mobile devices should be incorporated in the delivery of palliative care. Progressive healthcare policies by policymakers and prompt interventions regarding diagnosis, laboratory confirmation of patients with COVID-19 and early referrals to palliative care are essential in reducing unforeseen resultant health outcomes. Cohesive and timely collaboration among healthcare workers, stakeholders and other institutions would assist in the quality delivery of palliative care, especially in areas with reduced human and material resources. These could assist in enhancing the confidence of patients. families and their caregivers. Healthcare workers should endeavour to provide optimum and cautious services as much as possible to improve the quality of health and provide end-of-life care with dignity. Further studies on the needs and psychological factors associated with patients/caregivers decision making should be carried out to measure and ascertain the acceptance level of care in patients during this pandemic season.

#### Abbreviations:

WHO: World Health Organization PHEIC: Public Health Emergency of International Concern NCD: Non-communicable diseases HICs: High-Income Countries PPE: Personal Protective Equipment

#### REFERENCES

- Olayemi LO, Boodoosingh R, Amosa-Lei Sam F. Is Samoa Prepared for an Outbreak of COVID-19? Asia Pac Journal of Pub Health. 2020. doi: 10.1177/1010539520927283
- 2. <u>Palevsky PM, Radhakrishnan J,</u> Townsend RR. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): Issues related to kidney disease and hypertension. 2020. Available from: https://www.u5ptodate.com/contents/cor onavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-issuesrelated-to-kidney-disease-andhypertension#H3887812283 (Accessed: July 2 2020).
- 3. Mehta AK & Smith TJ. Palliative Care for Patients with Cancer in the COVID-19 Era. *JAMA Oncology* 2020; 7. Available from: http://dx.doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2020.193 8
- Garg S, Kim L, Whitaker M, O'Halloran A, Cummings C, Holstein R, et al. Hospitalization Rates and Characteristics of Patients Hospitalized with Laboratory-Confirmed Coronavirus Disease 2019 — COVID-NET, 14 States, March 1–30, 2020. MMWR Morbidity Mortality Weekly Report 2020; 69(15): 458-464.
- 5. Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson, KW, et al. Presenting Characteristics, Comorbidities, and Outcomes among 5700 Patients Hospitalized with COVID-19 in the New York City Area. *JAMA* 2020; 323(20):2052-2059.
- 6. Akalin E, Azzi Y, Bartash R, Seethamraju H, Parides M, Hemmige V, et al. Covid-19 and Kidney Transplantation. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2020; 382(25):2475–7.
- 7. Al-Mahrezi A & Al-Mandhari Z. Palliative Care: Time for Action. *Oman Medical Journal* 2016; 31(3):161–3. Doi: dx.doi.org/10.5001/OMJ.2016.32
- 8. Zaman S, Inbadas H, Whitelaw A, Clark D. Common or multiple futures for end of life care around the world? Ideas from the 'waiting room of history'. *Social Science Medicine* 2017; 172:72-9. Doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.11.012
- 9. Knaul FM, Farmer PE, Krakauer EL, De Lima L, Bhadelia A, Kwete XJ, et al. Alleviating the access abyss in palliative care and pain relief-an imperative of universal health coverage: the Lancet Commission report *Lancet* 2018; 391:1391-454. Doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32513-8
- 10. Zhou X, Snoswell CL, Harding LE, Bambling M, Edirippulige S, Bai X. The role of

telehealth in reducing the mental health burden from COVID-19. *Telemed J E Health* 2020; 26(4):377-379. Doi: 10.1089/tmj.2020.0068.

- 11. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention CDC. Interim guidance for healthcare for preparing community facilities: transmission of COVID-19 in the United States. CDC. 2020. Available from: cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019ncov/healthcare-facilities/guidancehcf.html. Updated February 29, 2020. (Accessed August 13, 2020).
- 12. Goldberg, M. Washington Department of Health briefs senate on status of COVID-19. State of Reform.2020. Available from: stateofreform.com/issues/public-health-2/2020/03/washington-department-ofhealth-briefs-senate-on-covid-19-updates. (Accessed August 13, 2020).
- 13. Ting R, Edmonds P, Higginson IJ, Sleeman KE. Palliative care for patients with severe COVID-19. *BMJ*. 2020; 14. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/BMJ.M2710 (Accessed August 13, 2020).
- 14. <u>Tran</u> DL, <u>Lai</u> SR, <u>Salah</u> RY, <u>Wong</u> AY, <u>Bryon</u> JN, <u>McKenna</u> MC, et al. Rapid De-Escalation and Triaging Patients in Community-Based Palliative Care. *J Pain Symptom Manage* 2020; 60(1):45-47 doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2020.03.040
- 15. Oseni TIA, <u>Agbede</u> RO, <u>Fatusin</u> BB, <u>Odewale</u> MA. The role of the family physician in the fight against Coronavirus disease 2019 in Nigeria. *African Journal of Primary Health Care Fam Med* 2020; 12(1):1-3. doi: 10.4102/phcfm.v12i1.2492
- 16. SIAARTI Italian Society of Anaesthesia Analgesia Resuscitation and Intensive Care Bioethical Board. End-of-life care and the intensivist: SIAARTI recommendations on

the management of the dying patient. *Minerva Anestesiol* 2006; 72(12):927-63. English, Italian. PMID: 17235263

- 17. Bajwah S, Wilcock A, Towers R, Costantini M, Bausewein C, Simon ST et al. Managing the supportive care needs of those affected by COVID-19. *European Respiratory Journal* 2020; 55(4). Doi: 10.1183/13993003.00815-2020.
- 18. Hill L, Beattie JM, Geller TP, Baruah R, Boyne J, Stolfo GD et al. Palliative care: Essential support for patients with heart failure in the COVID-19 pandemic. *European Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing* 2020; 19(6):469–72.
- Kavanagh MM, Erondu NA, Tomori O, Dzau VJ, Okiro EA, Maleche A et al. Access to lifesaving medical resources for African countries: COVID-19 testing and response, ethics, and politics. Lancet 2020; 395(10238):1735-1738. Doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31093-X
- 20. <u>Okeke</u> IN. Diagnostic insufficiency in Africa. *Clin Infect Dis* 2006; 42(10) doi: 10.1086/503308.
- 21. <u>Adebisi</u> YA, <u>Oke</u> GI, <u>Ademola</u> PS, <u>Chinemelum</u> IG, <u>Ogunkola</u> IO, Lucero-Prisno DE. SARS-CoV-2 diagnostic testing in Africa: needs and challenges. *Pan African Medical Journal* 2020; 35(2). Doi: 10.11604/PAMJ.2020.35.4.22703.
- 22. White DB & Lo B. "A Framework for Rationing Ventilators and Critical Care Beds during the COVID-19 Pandemic." *JAMA* 2020; 323(18):1773. Doi:10.1001/jama.2020.5046
- 23. Downar J & Seccareccia D. "Palliating a Pandemic: 'All Patients Must Be Cared For.'" *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management* 2010; 39(2):291–295. Doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2009.11.241.
### The Journal of Pacific Research

## Talanoa

# **OPEN ACCESS**

# Manalagi Talanoa: A community-centred approach to research on the health and wellbeing of Pacific rainbow LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF communities in Aotearoa, New Zealand

Patrick S THOMSEN, <sup>1</sup> Phylesha BROWN-ACTON, <sup>2</sup>

#### ABSTRACT

The Talanoa reported in this paper explores the way the Manalagi Project – recently funded by the Health Research Council of New Zealand – has been designed to empower the health and wellbeing of our Pacific Rainbow communities. Community-driven, co-designed and embedded, the Manalagi Project adopts a Pacific-centred holistic approach to wellbeing and research. Positioned at the beginning of its community consultation phase, this Talanoa between the two lead researchers, one who is an academic and the other a community practitioner, documents the genealogy of the project embedded in lived experiences and relationality through Talanoa. It speaks to the importance and timeliness of the project; the suitability of the research team; and intervenes in conversations around how we can activate Pacific research methodologies and praxis as a way to empower our communities to achieve their health and wellbeing aspirations. The findings from this Talanoa demonstrate the criticality in adopting intersectional approaches to understanding the differentiated and contextualised health and wellbeing needs of diverse Pacific communities.

Key words: Pasifika, rainbow community, Talanoa

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Announced in mid-2020, the Manalagi: Aotearoa Pacific LGBTIQA+ (Lesbian Gay Bisexual Transgender Intersex Queer/Questioning Asexual+) MVPFAFF+1 (Māhu Vakasalewalewa Palopa Fa'afafine Akavaine Fakafifine Fakaleiti/Leiti) Health and Wellbeing Project is the first of its kind to be funded by the Health Research Council of New Zealand (HRC) as a Pacific health project.<sup>2-3</sup> Manalagi is a three-year project that involves a co-community designed survey, balanced with qualitative data gathered using the Talanoa methodology. It aims to capture а sample of 500-1000 survey respondents, with an additional sixty Talanoa to be conducted with individuals across New Zealand.<sup>4</sup> As lead researchers, we present this paper as a way to provide insights into the genealogy of the project, its conception, its design and its justification. This includes an outline as to why we believe Manalagi is needed, why now and why us specifically, as a way to unpack the potential of research to advance the health and wellbeing aspirations of our communities in which we are both embedded. This paper is structured using a brief thematic Talanoa that

Corresponding author: Patrick S Thomsen
<u>patrick.thomsen@auckland.ac.nz</u>
1. University of Auckland
2. F'INE Pasifika Aotearoa, Te Wānanga o Aotearoa.
phylesha@finepasifika.org.nz
Rec: 28.01.21 Accept: 05.06.21 Publish: 20.06.21
Citation: Thomsen P & Brown-Action P. Manalagi Talanoa:
A community-centred approach to research on the health
and wellbeing of Pacific rainbow LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF
communities in Aotearoa, New Zealand. Pacific Health
Dialog 2021; 21(7): 465-471. DOI: 10.26635/phd.2021.117
Copyright: © 2021 Thomsen P & Brown-Action P. This is an
open-access article distributed under the terms of the
Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits
unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any
medium, provided the original author and source are
credited.

embeds interpretations around speech lifted directly from the in-person Talanoa centred in the paper as anchoring points for analyses and building important insights.<sup>5</sup>

#### **METHODS: TALANOA**

Talanoa – the ongoing discussion in relational space – is an established Pacific methodology to maintain  $v\bar{a}$ .<sup>6-11</sup> Talanoa as a research method can be described as a personal encounter where

people story their issues, their realities and their aspirations.<sup>12</sup> It is guided by rules of relationship building and kinship, where participants actively probe, challenge and add their own opinion and stories to the discussion.<sup>13-14</sup> As Linda Tuhiwai-Smith notes, Indigenous knowledge takes a myriad of forms, including community storying and storytelling, which both recounts existing genealogies and produces new ones.15 Our methodology was executed through a Talanoa between the principal investigator (PI), an academic based at the University of Auckland, with a key associate investigator who is a renowned community practitioner, activist and scholar in their own right. These two varied perspectives and standpoints bring together key elements of Pacific research that emphasises the need to connect research praxis with community embeddedness and knowledge.5

Both investigators are members of communities impacted by the Manalagi Project as a Sāmoan gay man and fakafifine, trans woman of Niuean heritage. The following thematic Talanoa argues that the Manalagi Project attempts to fill an essential gap that exists in our knowledge bank on the determinants of positive health and wellbeing outcomes for our communities. This relates to intersecting forms of stigma and discrimination that coalesce in not only the bodies of Pacific Rainbow LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF+ communities, but can be traced through the narratives of the lead researchers, whose livedexperiences were crucial to the formation, design and potential success of the Manalagi Project.

#### CRITICALITY OF AN INTERSECTIONAL APPROACH TO PACIFIC RAINBOW HEALTH RESEARCH

"I think what's key in all settings, be it health, justice, education etc. - for our communities – is understanding how factors that impact access to services for us often first and foremost come down to trust. As a result of previously experiencing multiple forms of intersecting discrimination - whether based on sexuality, gender identity, gender expression, ethnicity, economic status etc. - affect the simple things for us. Even walking through a door at a medical centre to ask for help can be a difficult activity. *Our past experiences teach us that people don't* want to help us or automatically judge us from our appearance. Something as simple as the opening hours of clinics then becomes an issue. Some trans women I speak to do not want to go out during the day in public where their safety is at risk. Yet, we do not have any after-hours clinics in New Zealand anymore beside emergency rooms in hospitals."

For trans communities, transphobia harms their ability to seek out appropriate healthcare, and when they do, very often gender-affirming services are either too expensive or not offered at all.<sup>16</sup> For Pacific trans women then, as an example, Kimberlé Crenshaw's articulation of intersectionality<sup>17</sup> compels us to examine how this experience could be even more fraught when transphobia, heterosexism and racism collide. In the Counting Ourselves survey, 67% of trans, non-binary LGBTIQA+ as respondents, reported feeling unsafe in public.<sup>16</sup> In this excerpt from our Talanoa, a quotidian experience of visiting a medical centre to ask for help is storied and complicated by varying levels of trust in healthcare service providers.

This suggests that for many in Pacific communities, the departure point in an experience with our health system begins in the relational. Parts of our communities are not likely to seek out healthcare treatment without trust in health services, which is welldocumented in public health literature when it groups.<sup>18</sup> comes to marginalised Whv intersectionality is helpful here is that it is attentive to suspicions of how experiencing discriminatory healthcare connects directly to notions of physical safety before cultural safety can even be discussed. This necessitates more nuance in speaking about the racialised and socioeconomic factors that impact health and wellbeing for our communities.

# BROADENING OUR UNDERSTANDING OF ACCESS AND IMPACT FACTORS

"Many trans people don't want to go out in the middle of the day where they receive harsh, negative comments about being trans *if they're not immediately passing. But if you* are going to get a hip replacement, no matter what age you are, you get offered a taxi to go to your appointment, so that process is very anonymous. Whereas for a lot of trans people without access to their own transport, they have to use public transport. We know trans people are discriminated against in the workplace, (so are Pacific people) which makes it difficult for them to earn a meaningful income that will allow them to buy a reliable car. That means that it makes them more unlikely to want to go to the healthcare provider if they have to use a bus as you stand at a bus stop exposed to the whole world where you never know if someone's going to shout something horrible at you. I know many trans people that have to catch trains in particular who experience abuse and feel unsafe as it's a

mode of transport where there's no one there to intervene. Relatedly, 8/10 clients I work with are going to get paid on a Wednesday, and then money's gone by Thursday because of bills, rent and food. So, if your appointment is on Friday, or the following Monday or Tuesday, you know in your head that you're not going to get to your appointment, because you're not going to get paid again until Wednesday."

Through lived experience, a gap is identified that relates to how we understand access and interventions based on one's physical condition. A person who is likely to have mobility issues after a procedure such as hip surgery is recognised as needing assistance, yet the issue of safety for trans communities in particular is not well integrated. A cost-benefit analysis may need to be carried out on whether it could be more efficient to support trans communities' transportation assistance over the cost to the system that cancelled appointments carry and the opportunity cost of not intervening early into health issues Pacific trans communities may be facing. Further, quality of life is considered an important indicator of wellbeing and this shift in thinking has been reflected in the Wellbeing Budget adopted by the Ardern government.<sup>19</sup> The Manalagi Project will need to be attentive to understanding whether our communities can even get to a healthcare service, before we can even consider capturing what their experience with a healthcare provider is.

Broadening our understanding of access also plays out in the way we understand the impacts employment discrimination. of Counting Ourselves demonstrated that trans communities in New Zealand face harsh barriers when searching for work.<sup>16</sup> This is replicated for Pacific communities as well, where we know in New Zealand racism impacts health outcomes negatively for Māori and Pacific communities.20-<sup>21</sup> This excerpt demonstrates the intersectional criticality of this point, as limited means for many Manalagi impacted communities is already correlated with workplace discrimination. There is also a suspicion here that something as simple as timing when appointments are scheduled can impact the likelihood of members of our communities showing up to appointments.<sup>22</sup> When we take both factors into account, for Pacific, trans and other Manalagi impacted communities and individuals, the chances of receiving and accessing appropriate care that gives them the best opportunity for their health and wellbeing to thrive, becomes lower.

# RELATIONALITY,CO-COMMUNITYEMBEDDEDNESSANDCO-DESIGN:IMPLEMENTINGANINTERSECTIONALAPPROACH TO PACIFIC RAINBOW RESEARCH

"What I love about Manalagi is that it speaks to pride and respecting the dignity of our communities. To the point of co-design, one thing that's unique about Manalagi is that it is led by members of our Manalagi impacted communities across the board from conception. design, consultation and implementation. This is vital. Surveys are often extractive; members of our communities are bringing our stories of trauma to bear on the design of this project. People trust us, you and I have genealogical connections to many within Manalagi people impacted communities. The fact you designed the proposal as exactly that: co-designed with a commitment to involve the community, placing them at the heart of the project, speaks volumes in not only the values that informs Manalagi, but its potential success for our communities. Our people will tell us if we're off the mark. They'll tell us because they know us. And it was my own long-standing connection with you and your family that got me excited about this project, knowing the energy and spirit your work brings to the mana of our communities meant I was willing to jump on-board."

Pacific worldviews and research ethics emphasise the idea of relational connections as the foundational basis of not just social and kinship activities but also knowledge generation.<sup>23</sup> We argue through this excerpt that the concept of relationality must be understood in a meaningful and grounded way when conducting Pacific research. The idea of relationality, where individuals are positioned in a myriad of genealogical and social relationships as the foundation for notions of understanding the self as a relational being<sup>24</sup> has long been discussed by Pacific Studies scholars in a variety of critical ways and settings to illustrate the interconnectedness of Pacific communities, cultures and peoples.<sup>25</sup>

In the Manalagi context, there are two key routes in which these concepts are being enacted. The first speaks to involving communities in ways that acknowledge that our people live in relational realities that necessitate a broader examination of social determinants to health outcomes that incorporates this worldview. This means approaching community, identity, church and familial institutions as integral to wellbeing for Pacific communities<sup>26</sup> that may not be immediately apparent for Rainbow populations in general. The second is through activation of the research team who are positioned appropriately to be able to conduct the research. For the research team, mutual trust and respect between the community practitioner and an academic as PI, was based on relational connections established from within the communities Manalagi aims to serve.<sup>27</sup> This is important, we argue that no matter how wellintentioned, the optics of community legitimacy in research that seeks to understand experiences of the marginalised is crucial to the success of research that impacts our communities.

The Manalagi Project has two major forms of data gathering planned. Aside from the co-community designed survey, roughly a year-long individual Talanoa series will span the length of the country in attempting to capture the lived experiences of communities covered by Manalagi in qualitative form. Our lived experience teaches us that some of the stories that many members impacted by the work of the project will share, are likely to be laced with trauma. This increases the criticality of the positionality of the researchers in being entrusted with these stories and urges them to treat narratives as taonga connected to genealogies embodied in the spirit and mana of participants. This level of trust and legitimacy for the lead researchers can only be bestowed by the community and epistemologies of the academy are inadequate here to capture all the nuances that exist in this context.

#### COMPLICATING THE RAINBOW - MANALAGI'S MANA-FOCUSED APPROACH TO PACIFIC HEALTH RESEARCH IN NEW ZEALAND

"One of the hardest things with this project was actually finding a name for it. When I initially sent in the proposal, I just left in the Sāmoan word for rainbow, (nuanua) as a placeholder as I went through the process of searching for the right term. Finding an inclusive term that doesn't encourage different identity points to be in disharmony with each other was so difficult to negotiate. Some members of our community connect more to LGBTIQA+, some detest it. Some cannot stand the term queer. Some dislike the history of the rainbow being appropriated by the LGBT movement. I think for me it was important to try and find a term which took us away from those divisions as the starting point of the research. Rather, choosing to leverage what we're talking about here in reference to *holistic views of health and wellbeing. That* means focus should be on acknowledging

everyone in our communities has intrinsic mana that is sanctioned from beyond this realm. It is sanctioned by the heavens, the *lagi/langi/rangi and is embodied in all of us.* This is a strength-based approach and I argue that we all have a responsibility to uphold the mana of all who are part of wider *Pacific communities. This reframing is key* to the research approach as it allows us to *hold differences in respectful ways through* the tensions that exist in relationality with each other. That's how I settled on Manalagi and I'm glad to know that as a concept, it's something that you could relate to and understood immediately when I explained it to vou."

Colloquially and crucially for health researchers, non-normative gender and sexualities that have coalesced under acronyms such as LGBTIQA+ and the Pacific-specific mnemonic MVPFAFF+28 have come to be framed as an alphabet soup with a dizzying array of diversity within them.<sup>29</sup> Some argue that this alphabet soup can have the impact of reducing the legitimacy and practicality of claims to reform offered by many researchers who are embedded within this space.<sup>30-31</sup> For the Manalagi Project, this was clearly an important determining factor in not only design as a Pacific health and wellbeing project, but also in the way it was to be named. Naming practices in many different Pacific cultures are vital in illustrating the connection of individuals and organisations to wider genealogies within villages. communities and generations.<sup>32</sup> In this excerpt, we can see that the lead researchers leaned into Pacific concepts to overcome the gaps associated with an alphabet soup by creating a term that combined two Pan-Polynesian concepts, mana (spiritual authority) and lagi (Samoan spelling of the heavens and skies) to redirect the focus to holistic ideas of wellbeing tied to the spirit of individuals.

#### CONCLUSION: CHARTING OUR OWN RESEARCH COURSE FOR MANALAGI IMPACTED COMMUNITIES

"It's the sacred aspect in encouraging pride in ourselves for me. The pointing upwards, bringing the heavens into our horizon. It means this project is being guided by a vision. I love the fact that it is built in relation to the heavens and is connected to the stars because it draws in navigation, an important knowledge and technology of our ancestors. This is a journey, a path and builds forward momentum, it is inclusive. The rainbow has a different context in Pacific worlds. In Niue it's the symbol of our most revered and ancient god Tupua Tangaloa and Niueans believed that if you looked into the rainbow it would bring on bad omens. For Samoans, it's used as the symbol for the disability community and Hawai'i uses it as its symbol as the Rainbow State – there's a bit of history there that our uncritical use of the term means that we can't always bring each other together through this symbol. The Manalagi Project is about creating our own pathway through research that empowers our communities to be whoever they want to be."

To conclude this brief thematic Talanoa, we wish to end with this excerpt that encapsulates the essence of the project. We are not foolhardy and green enough to claim that what we are doing is completely new. Data on Rainbow, LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF and Pacific communities can be extracted tangentially from other studies, which have been mentioned here. Data can additionally be extracted from international studies including the UNAIDS Gap report in 2014 which focused on those being left behind in the global effort to end the public health threat of AIDS.<sup>33</sup> Comparative conclusions around access to health care were made by the Asia Pacific Transgender Network in 2017 which gathered data from 15 countries.<sup>34</sup> While useful, these studies are not embedded in unique Aotearoa diasporic the context. necessitating the need for a project like this. Furthermore, Manalagi is unique in that it asks crucially: when we place our communities at the centre of our work, what specific and contextual insights/nuances are there, and how can we best leverage this to improve the lives of Pacific communities?

What we know and have articulated here as researchers connects to the experiences and knowledges that exist within our communities, thus, we are not the first to speak of the criticality of a project such as this. What we *do* advance here is a commitment to finding better ways to do this research that centres the communities that are most impacted by the Manalagi Project's remit. Further, we are committed to helping our communities write, chart and build their own path. No one knows what they need more than the communities and individuals who create and sustain these spaces of relationality.

This final excerpt demonstrates the urgency of being able to map out what the Pacific-specific, Aotearoa-situated LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF agenda and futurity may look like. The rainbow that shines over non-normative sexual and gender realities does not necessarily stretch to cover our Moana-Oceania region in ways that make contextual sense. Thus, our goal as researchers through the Manalagi Project, is also to create a scholarly infrastructure that shifts, centres and generates Pacific research for our communities that respects and enhances the mana of all, in pursuing optimal health and wellbeing outcomes for all Pacific peoples in Aotearoa.

**Funding:** The Manalagi Project is funded by the Health Research Council (HRC) of New Zealand, this talanoa and all publications associated with the project is made possible through the financial support of the HRC.

**Author Involvement:** PT facilitated the Talanoa and led the shaping of the writing of the article, methods used, concept, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation. PBA participated actively in the Talanoa, providing data, made meaningful contributions to the framing of discussion, concepts used, data acquisition and provided support around interpretations and final shape of the article. Both gave final approval and agree to be accountable for all aspects of this work.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Phylesha Brown-Acton P and Peteru C. Strengthening solutions for Pasefika Rainbow keynote speech presented at GPS 2.0: Growing Pacific solutions for our communities national Pacific conference, Auckland New Zealand. [Available from: https://www.leva.co.nz/uploads/files/reso urces/strengthening-solutions-forpasefika-rainbow.pdf accessed 19 January 2021].
- 2. Thomsen P. 2020. We're part of New Zealand's Pacific story. E-Tangata [Available from: https://e-tangata.co.nz/reflections/were-part-of-new-zealands-pacific-story/ accessed 20 December 2020].
- 3. New health project for New Zealand's diverse Pacific Rainbow community. Samoa Observer [Available from: https://www.samoaobserver.ws/category/article/63989 accessed 20 December 2020].
- 4. Manalagi: Aotearoa Pacific Rainbow/Queer/LGBTIQA+ MVPFAFF Health and Wellbeing Project. Health Research Council of New Zealand [Available from:

https://hrc.govt.nz/resources/research-

repository/manalagi-aotearoa-pacificrainbowqueerlgbtiqa-mvpfaff-health-and accessed 20 December 2020].

- 5. Thomsen PS. Transnational interest convergence and global Korea at the edge of race and queer experiences: A Talanoa with gay men in Seoul. Du Bois Review: Social Science Research on Race 2020; 1–18. DOI: 10.1017/S1742058X20000247
- Anae M. Teu Le Va: Samoan relational ethics. Knowledge Cultures 2016; 4(3):117–30 [Available from: https://go-galecom.ezproxy.auckland.ac.nz/ps/i.do?p=A0 NE&u=learn&id=GALE%7CA458164605&v =2.1&it=r].
- 7. Thomsen PS. Coming-out in the intersections: Examining relationality in how Korean gay men in Seattle navigate church, culture and family through a Pacific lens. Journal of Homosexuality 2019; 1–22. DOI: 10.1080/00918369.2019.1695423
- Ka'ili TO. Tauhi va: Nurturing Tongan sociospatial ties in Maui and beyond. The Contemporary Pacific 2005; 17(1):83–114. DOI: 10.1353/cp.2005.0017.
- 9. Farrelly T, Nabobo-Baba U. Talanoa as empathic apprenticeship. Asia Pacific Viewpoint 2014; 55(3):319–30. DOI:10.1111/apv.12060
- Fa'avae D, Jones A, Manu'atu L. Talanoa'i 'A e Talanoa—talking about Talanoa: Some dilemmas of a novice researcher. AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Peoples 2016; 12(2):138–50. DOI: 10.20507/AlterNative.2016.12.2.3
- Naepi S. Pacific Research Methodologies. In: Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Education. Oxford University Press; 2020 [Available from: https://oxfordre.com/education/view/10.1 093/acrefore/9780190264093.001.0001/a crefore-9780190264093-e-566]
- 12. [12] Vaioleti TM. Talanoa: Differentiating the Talanoa research, methodology from phenomenology, narrative, kaupapa Māori and feminist methodologies. Te Reo 2013; (56):191–212.
- [13] Thomsen P, Leenen-Young M, Naepi S, Müller K, Manuela S, Sisifa S, Baice, T. In our own words: Pacific Early Career Academics (PECA) and Pacific knowledges in higher education pedagogical praxis. Higher Education Research & Development 2021; 40(1):49–62. DOI: 10.1080/07294360.2020.1852188

- 14. Vaioleti TM. Talanoa research methodology: A developing position on Pacific research. Waikato Journal of Education 2006; (12): 21-34. DOI: 10.15663/wje.v12i1.296
- 15. Counting Ourselves Aotearoa New Zealand Trans and Non-binary Health Survey [Available from: https://countingourselves.nz/ accessed 14 Jan 2021].
- Crenshaw K. Demarginalizing the intersection of race and sex: A Black feminist critique of antidiscrimination doctrine, feminist theory and antiracist policies. The University of Chicago Legal Forum 1989; (1):139–67.
- 17. Fa'alogo Lilo C. Barriers and Supports Pacific People Experience In Using Mental Health Services [Thesis] 2012 [Available from: https://researchspace.auckland.ac.nz/hand le/2292/20266 accessed 20 December 2020].
- Mintrom M. New Zealand's wellbeing budget invests in population health. The Milbank Quarterly 2019; 97(4):893–896. DOI: 10.2307/45237115.
- Harris R, Tobias M, Jeffreys M, Waldegrave K, Karlsen S, Nazroo J. Racism and health: The relationship between experience of racial discrimination and health in New Zealand. Social Science & Medicine 2006; 63(6):1428–41. DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2006.04.009
- 20. [20] Health and Disability System Review. Health and Disability System Review - Final Report - Purongo Whakamutunga [Available from: https://systemreview.health.govt.nz/finalreport/download-the-final-report/ accessed 20 January 2021].
- 21. Southwick M, Kenealy T, Ryan D, Pacific Perspectives. Primary care for Pacific people: a Pacific and health systems approach : report to the Health Research Council and the Ministry of Health [Available from: https://www.health.govt.nz/system/files/d ocuments/publications/primary-carepacific-people-pacific-health-systemsapproach.pdf].
- 22. Koya CF. Rethinking research as relational space in the Pacific pedagogy and praxis. In: Vaai U, Casimira A, editors. Relational Hermeneutics: Decolonisation and the Pacific Itulagi. . Suva, Fiji: The University of the South Pacific & the Pacific Theological

College 2017: 65–84 [Available from: http://repository.usp.ac.fj/10271/].

- 23. Va'ai UL, Kiki G, editors. Relational hermeneutics: decolonising the mindset and the Pacific itulagi. Suva, Fiji: The University of the South Pacific & the Pacific Theological College: 2017.
- 24. Hau'ofa E. Our sea of islands. The Contemporary Pacific 1994; 6(1):148–61 [Available from: https://www.jstor.org/stable/23701593].
- 25. Manuela S, Sibley CG. The Pacific Identity and Wellbeing Scale-Revised (PIWBS-R). Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology 2015; 21(1):146–55. DOI: 10.1037/a0037536.
- 26. Fua SJ. Kakala research framework: A garland in celebration of a decade of rethinking education. In: 'Otunuku M, Nabobo-Baba U, Seu'ula J-F, editors. Of Waves, Winds & Wonderful Things: A Decade of Rethinking Pacific Education. Suva, Fiji: USP Press: 2014 [Available from: http://repository.usp.ac.fj/8197/].

- Manoa S, Acton-Brown P, Utanga T, Jensen S. Pasifika Futures Whānau Ora: F'INE – Nurturing the future for Pasifika LGBTQI. The Journal of Pacific Research 2019; 21(2):175–81 [Available from: <u>file:///C:/Users/hain563/Downloads/Wha</u> <u>nauOraFullIssue%20(2).pdf</u>].
- Smoyak SA. What's in a name? How conversant are you with the new alphabet Soup. Journal of Psychosocial Nursing Mental Health Services 2016; 54(8):13–5. DOI: 10.3928/02793695-20160725-04.
- 29. Oswalt SB, Evans S, Drott A. Beyond alphabet soup: helping college health professionals understand sexual fluidity. Journal of American College Health 2016; 64(6):502– 508.

DOI:10.1080/07448481.2016.1170688.

- 30. Stanford J. More than words. Gay NZ [Available from: http://www.pridenz.com/gaynz/10162.ht ml]
- 31. Sanga K, Reynolds M. To know more of what it is and what it is not: Pacific research on the move. Pacific Dynamics 2017; 1(2): 198-204. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.26021/904

PHD PACIFIC HEALTH DIALOG

The Pacific Health Dialog is an independent publication of the Pasifika Medical Association. The Journal began publishing in March 1994 when it was known as the 'Journal of Community Health and Clinical Medicine for the Pacific'. Two issues were published every year until 2014. It prided itself as the only Medline listed medical journal in the Pacific region. It was published by Resource Books until 2004 and then it was transferred to the then Fiji School of Medicine in 2009 until 2013 when it was bought by the Pasifika Medical Association The Journal has published wide ranging articles on Pacific health and was the main reference and citation source for many scholars and researchers doing research in the Pacific. In 2010, the Impact Factor was a respectable 0.43. It has since slid 0.39 in 2014.

The *Pacific Health Dialog* provides an avenue for Pacific clinicians and researchers wherever they are to share their stories within the region and with the world. Dissemination of Pacific evidence is value-added with a vehicle that was sympathetic to Pacific development and capacity building. The Journal will aid research collaboration in the region.

The Journal welcomes manuscripts from all areas of health. We prefer manuscripts that have the potential to inform clinical practice and policy decisions in the low-resource setting. We will publish original research, literature reviews, perspectives, short reports, clinical audit, Talanoa articles, Pacific specific means of communication whether they be poems, Talanoa, art or music - as long as they are appropriate to health.

All manuscripts, except invited papers, are peerreviewed by experts in the field to ensure robustness in methods and interpretation of findings. All authors should read the Information for Authors and follow them closely. We will offer limited assistance to new authors, but we expect established authors to follow the Journal's guidelines.

The Journal is ISSN registered and as a member of the Cross-Ref community, all published articles have a DOI, which is disseminated by Google Scholar and Medline within three days to three weeks of publication.

Disclaimer: The Publisher, Pasifika Medical Association (PMA) and Editors cannot be held responsible for an error or any consequences arising from the use of information contained in the Journal. The views and opinions expressed are not necessarily those of the Publisher, PMA and Editors.

Address for correspondence:

submissions@pacifichealthdialog.co.nz

Pacific Health Dialog, 195L Main Highway, Ellerslie, Auckland. P.O. Box 11445, Ellerslie Auckland, 1542 NZ.

E: <u>a.ekeroma@nus.edu.ws</u> P:+685 7743450

#### **SUBMISSIONS**

Submissions through the Journal <u>portal</u> is preferred although those residing in countries with limited internet access can email them to the Journal Manager. Letters to the Editor are welcomed.

#### INDEXING

The Journal is indexed online. All manuscripts are published in the PSRH website as well.

We welcome suggestions as to how to make the Journal and Website more informative and exciting.

#### **REVIEWERS and INSTITUTIONAL EDITORS**

We welcome reviewers for the Journal and applications from researchers in key institutions and countries to assist us in this important venture.

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

The Editorial Board comprise renowned and active reproductive health clinicians, researchers, academics and health policy experts from the Pacific region.

Aiono Professor Alec Ekeroma, ONZM, MBBS, DipObs, MBA, FRCOG, FRANZCOG, MInsD, PhD

Editor in Chief, Vice Chancellor, National University of Samoa, Apia, Samoa. Hon Professor of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Otago, Wellington, New Zealand.



#### Dr Jitoko Cama, FRACS

Chair of the Pasifika Medical Association Membership Ltd. Fellow of the Royal Australasian College of Surgeons, Paediatric Surgeon at Waikato DHB and Honorary Senior Clinical Lecturer, University of Auckland. Jitoko.Cama@waikatodhb.health.nz

#### Associate Professor Rosalina Risale Richards Hessell, PhD

Co-Director, Senior Research Fellow, Cancer Society Social and Behavioral Research Unit. Associate Dean Pacific, Dunedin School of Medicine/Te Kura Whaiora o Ōtepoti. rose.richards@otago.ac.nz

#### Dr Kiki Maoate, ONZM, FRACS

Dr Kiki Maoate ONZM, FRACS is a Paediatric Surgeon and Paediatric Urologist based in Christchurch. He is currently the Chair of Pasifika Futures Ltd, the Whanau Ora Commissioning Agency for Pacific families and Chair of Pasifika Medical Association Ltd. He is Associate Dean Pacific Health University of Otago based in Christchurch. Dr Maoate is Clinical Director for the Pacific Island Project, Royal Australasian College of Surgeons. Kiki has served as a member of the New Zealand Health Research Council. Pacific Health Research Council and the University of Canterbury Council. He is an advisor to the Cook Islands Ministry of Health and provides advice and support across the Pacific region to clinicians. kiki@healthspecialists.co.nz

#### Associate Professor Faumuina Fa'afetai Sopoaga, FNZCPHM, FRNZCGP, MPH, DPH

Associate Dean (Pacific), Division of Health Sciences, University of Otago. Director of the Pacific Islands Research and Student Support Unit. <u>tai.sopoaga@otago.ac.nz</u> Assistant Professor Maile Taualii, BA, MPH, PhD Department of Public Health Sciences, Hawai'inuiākea School of Hawaiian Knowledge, University of Hawaii. <u>mtaualii@hawaii.edu</u>

#### Associate Professor El-Shadan Tautolo. *PhD* Director of the Centre for Pacific Health at Auckland University of Technology and Head of the Pacific Island Family Study. dan.tautolo@aut.ac.nz

#### Dr Jemaima Tiatia-Seath PhD

Senior Lecturer of School and Head of Pacific Studies (Acting) Te Wānanga o Waipapa. School of Māori Studies and Pacific Studies. The University of Auckland. <u>j.tiatia-</u> <u>seath@auckland.ac.nz</u>

AssociateProfessorViliNosaPhDHead of Pacific Health Section and AssociateProfessor from the University of Auckland.Member of the Pacific Health Research &Development Foundation Trust, Pacific ProstateCancerFoundationBoard.v.nosa@auckland.ac.nz

#### **Associate Professor Donald Wilson**

Head of School & Associate Professor Epidemiology & Biostatistics School of Public Health & Primary Care, College of Medicine, Nursing & Health Sciences Fiji National University. <u>donald.wilson@fnu.ac.fj</u>

#### Journal Manager

#### Mrs Seini Jensen

Research Officer of the Pasifika Medical Association. <u>Seini@pasifikafutures.co.nz</u>